

1250 45th Street, Suite 200 Emeryville, CA 94608

510-834-2009 * 866-968-6849 www.nuhw.org

Professional Employees

Collective Bargaining Agreement with

UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital & Research Center of Oakland

September 1, 2022 – August 31, 2025

WEINGARTEN RIGHTS/STATEMENT

Additional Representation Rights:

The following holding of the U.S. Supreme Court in NLRB v. Weingarten, Inc., shall apply to investigatory interviews conducted by the employer that an employee, upon his/her/their request, is entitled to have a Union representative present during an investigatory interview in which the employee is required to participate where the employee reasonably believes that such investigation will result in disciplinary action. The right to the presence of a Union representative (Union Organizer or Union Steward) is conditioned upon a requirement that the Union representative be available for participation in such investigatory interview within twenty-four hours, excluding Saturday, Sunday, and Holidays, of the employee's request for his, her or their presence.

Weingarten Rules/Statement:

"I request to have a Union representative present on my behalf during the meeting because I believe it may lead to disciplinary action being taken against me. If I am denied my right to have a Union representative present, I will refuse to answer accusatory questions and any I believe may lead to discipline."

Rule 1: The employee must make a clear request for Union representation before or during the interview. The employee cannot be punished for making this request.

Rule 2: After the employee makes the request, the employer must choose from among three options:

- 1. Grant the request and delay questioning until Union representation arrives and has a chance to consult privately with the employee;
- 2. Deny the request and end the interview immediately;
- 3. Give the employee a choice of having the interview without representation or ending the interview.

Rule 3: If the employer denies the request for Union representation and continues to ask questions, the employer commits an unfair labor practice and the employee has the right to refuse to answer. The employer may not discipline the employee for such refusal.

This page is for informational purposes only and is not part of the collective bargaining agreement

TABLE OF CONTENTS

AGREEMENT	1
PREAMBLE	1
SECTION 1 – RECOGNITION	1
SECTION 2 – HIRING AND PROBATIONARY PERIOD	6
SECTION 3 – UNION MEMBERSHIP	7
SECTION 4 – VOLUNTARY WRITTEN ASSIGNMENT OF WAGES	7
SECTION 5 – WAGES	8
SECTION 6 – JOINT COMMITTEES	11
SECTION 7 – CATEGORIES OF EMPLOYEES AND EXEMPT/NON-EXEMPT EMPLOYEES	14
SECTION 8 – HOURS OF WORK FOR NONEXEMPT EMPLOYEES	16
SECTION 9 – HOURS OF WORK FOR EXEMPT EMPLOYEES	22
SECTION 10 – LAYOFF AND RECALL	24
SECTION 11 – SENIORITY	32
SECTION 12 – SHORT HOUR, PER DIEM AND PART-TIME EMPLOYEES	34
SECTION 13 – JURY DUTY	35
SECTION 14 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE	36
SECTION 15 – PAID TIME OFF / EXTENDED SICK LEAVE PROGRAM	36
SECTION 16 – LEAVES OF ABSENCE	49
SECTION 17 – HEALTH PROGRAM	51
SECTION 18 – UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION AND DISABILITY	54
SECTION 19 – LONG TERM DISABILITY INSURANCE	54
SECTION 20 – GROUP LIFE INSURANCE	54
SECTION 21 – RETIREMENT PLAN	55
SECTION 22 – NO DISCRIMINATION	58
SECTION 23 – UNIFORMS	58
SECTION 24 – IN-SERVICE TRAINING / ORIENTATION PRIOR TO ASSIGNME DUTIES	
SECTION 25 – EDUCATIONAL LEAVE	60
SECTION 26 – MOONLIGHTING	66
SECTION 27 – BULLETIN BOARDS	66

SECTION 28 – CONSCIENTIOUS OBJECTION	66
SECTION 29 – UNION REPRESENTATIVES' VISITATIONS	67
SECTION 30 – SHOP STEWARDS	68
SECTION 31 – COMPLAINTS	69
SECTION 32 – DISCHARGE FOR CAUSE	. 70
SECTION 33 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE AND ARBITRATION	. 71
SECTION 34 – NO STRIKE – NO LOCKOUT	. 72
SECTION 35 – SAFETY	. 72
SECTION 36 – DOMESTIC PARTNER DEFINITION	. 73
SECTION 37 – TERM OF AGREEMENT	. 74
SECTION 38 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS	. 74
SECTION 39 – BILINGUAL DIFFERENTIAL	. 76
SECTION 40 – ESSENTIAL SERVICES	. 77
APPENDIX A – WAGES	. 80
APPENDIX B – CLINICAL LADDERS	. 94
APPENDIX C – DEPARTMENTS	115
APPENDIX D – SIDE LETTER (PROFESSIONAL HOURS AND GUARANTEED SALAR FOR EXEMPT EMPLOYEES)	
APPENDIX E – SIDE LETTER (DEDUCTIONS AND ABSENCES FOR EXEMPT EMPLOYEES)	117
APPENDIX F – SIDE LETTER (SCHEDULING REQUIREMENTS FOR PER DIEMS IN TEMPERATE PHARMACY DEPARTMENTS)	HE 119
APPENDIX G: SIDE LETTER RE BERT AND SOCIAL WORK BACK UP	120
APPENDIX H: SIDE LETTER RE CHAPLAIN AND LEAD CHAPLAIN 1	122

AGREEMENT

THIS AGREEMENT is made and entered into by and between UCSF BENIOFF CHILDREN'S HOSPITAL & RESEARCH CENTER OAKLAND (hereinafter called the "CHRCO," the "Hospital" or the "Employer") and the National Union of Healthcare Workers (NUHW) (hereinafter called the "Union").

PREAMBLE

Both parties recognize that it is to their mutual advantage and for the protection of the patients to have efficient and uninterrupted operation of the Hospital. This Agreement is for the purpose of establishing such harmonious and constructive relationships between the parties that such results will be possible.

The Employer and the Union agree that all Hospital employees and managers shall treat each other, regardless of position or profession, with dignity, respect, courtesy and trust. The foregoing principle shall also apply in providing services to patients and visitors.

It is mutually agreed that principles of diversity, equity, and inclusion will be utilized in retaining a workforce that is representative of the populations that the Hospital serves. The foregoing principles shall also apply in providing services to patients, their families, and the communities in which they live.

It is mutually agreed that it is the duty and right of the Administration to manage the Hospital and to direct the working forces. This includes the right to hire, transfer, promote, reclassify, displace, and discharge employees, subject only to the conditions herein set forth.

SECTION 1 – RECOGNITION

1.1 BARGAINING UNIT

a. The Hospital recognizes the Union as the exclusive bargaining agent for employees in the bargaining unit certified in Case 32-RC-190377. Classifications covered by this Agreement are listed in Appendix A.

b. Newly Established Classifications

This Agreement shall apply to other classifications that may be established within the scope of the duties now and historically included within the listed classifications and the wage rates of these other classifications will be determined by mutual agreement between the parties.

c. Exclusions

Excluded from the bargaining unit are office and clerical employees, stationary engineers, guards, supervisors, and such other classifications as may have been historically excluded from the unit.

1.2 CLASSIFICATIONS

It is agreed that the Hospital and the Union shall maintain descriptions setting forth job duties in accordance with the duties necessary and traditional in the operation of the Hospital concerned with the care, treatment, and recovery of patients. It is recognized that changes of job titles contained in this Agreement may be necessary in accomplishing this project, and such changes shall be by mutual agreement under the terms of this Agreement.

1.3 NOTICE OF MERGERS OR CLOSURES

In the event of a sale, merger, affiliation, consolidation, relocation, closure, expansion, or other transfer of ownership of the Hospital, or any material part thereof, including any of the Hospital's departments, programs, or services where represented employees work or have worked (in the last ninety (90) days, in whole or in part, the Hospital will notify the Union, in writing, at least five (5) months in advance of such change.

With respect to the impact of such merger or closure, the parties agree to fulfill their obligations under State and Federal law.

In accordance with the California Health and Safety Code, in the event of the closure of the emergency services, the Hospital shall provide the Union with at least one hundred and eighty (180) days' notice before a planned reduction or elimination of the level of emergency services.

1.4 WARN ACT NOTICE

In accordance with the provisions of Worker Adjustment and Retraining Notification (WARN) Act, the Hospital will give to the Union sixty (60) days' notice of any mass layoff or plant closure as defined by the WARN and as may be required by WARN.

1.5 NOTICE OF SUCCESSORSHIP

a. For Non-University of California and Other Non-Public Successors

Notwithstanding the provisions of Subsection 1.3 (Notice of Mergers or Closures) of this Agreement, in the event of a merger, sale, or other transfer of ownership or operation of the Hospital, in whole or in part, or one or more of its facilities where represented employees work, in whole or in part, to or with any entity that is not (1) The University of California, (2) The University of California, San Francisco, (3) an entity that has as its sole member the Regents of the University of California, (4) or a public entity that is subject to the Meyers Milias Brown Act, the Hospital shall comply with the following:

- i. <u>Notification</u>. The Hospital shall notify the Union in writing at least five (5) months prior to taking any action described in the preceding paragraph.
- ii. <u>Impacts</u>. The Hospital and the Union shall bargain in good faith over the effects of such action. The parties shall commence bargaining over the effects no later than seven (7) working days from the date of the written notice.
- iii. <u>Successorship</u>. This CBA and all of the obligations therein shall be binding on the Hospital, its successors and assigns.
- iv. <u>Job Security</u>. It shall be a condition of the merger, sale, etc. (and said condition shall be inserted as a clause in any agreement of merger, sale, etc.) that the successor shall hire all the then-current bargaining unit employees, shall recognize the Union as the collective bargaining representative of the then-current represented employees and employee classifications, and shall adopt this CBA in its entirety, unless the Hospital and the Union mutually agree otherwise.

b. For University of California and Other Public Successors

Notwithstanding the provisions of Subsection 1.3 (Notice of Mergers or Closures) of this Agreement, in the event of a merger, sale, or any transfer of ownership or operation of the Hospital, in whole or in part, or one or more of its facilities where represented employees work, in whole or in part, to or with any entity that is either (1) The University of California, (2) The University of California, San Francisco, (3) an entity that has as its sole member the Regents of the University of California, (4) or a public entity that is subject to the Meyers Milias Brown Act, the Hospital shall comply with the following:

- i. <u>Notification</u>. The Hospital shall notify the Union in writing at least five (5) months prior to taking any action described in the preceding paragraph.
- ii. <u>Effects</u>. The Hospital and the Union shall bargain in good faith over the effects of such action. The parties shall commence bargaining over the effects no later than seven (7) working days from the date of the written notice.
- iii. <u>Job Security</u>. The Hospital shall provide each affected employee the option to either separate employment or pursue employment with the successor employer. Regular full-time and regular part-time employees who choose to separate employment shall receive the severance pay detailed below.

Length of Service	Weeks of Salary
1 year but fewer than 2 years	1 week
2 years but fewer than 3 years	2 weeks
3 years but fewer than 4 years	3 weeks
4 years but fewer than 5 years	4 weeks
5 years but fewer than 6 years	5 weeks

Length of Service	Weeks of Salary
6 years but fewer than 7 years	6 weeks
7 years but fewer than 8 years	7 weeks
8 years but fewer than 9 years	8 weeks
9 years but fewer than 10 years	9 weeks
10 years but fewer than 11 years	10 weeks
11 years but fewer than 12 years	11 weeks
12 years but fewer than 13 years	12 weeks
13 years but fewer than 14 years	13 weeks
14 years but fewer than 15 years	14 weeks
15 years but fewer than 16 years	15 weeks
16 or more years	16 weeks

For those who choose to pursue employment with the successor employer, the Hospital will make every reasonable effort to get the successor to hire each employee into a comparable position with comparable compensation. Additionally, the Hospital will make every reasonable effort to get the public employer successor to recognize the employees UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland years of service. The Hospital will provide severance pay for regular full-time and regular part-time employees who pursue employment but are not offered a position at the successor employer, as follows:

Length of Service	Weeks of Salary
1 year but fewer than 2 years	2 weeks
2 years but fewer than 3 years	3 weeks
3 years but fewer than 4 years	4 weeks
4 years but fewer than 5 years	5 weeks
5 years but fewer than 6 years	6 weeks
6 years but fewer than 7 years	7 weeks
7 years but fewer than 8 years	7 weeks
8 years but fewer than 9 years	8 weeks
9 years but fewer than 10 years	9 weeks
10 years but fewer than 11 years	10 weeks
11 years but fewer than 12 years	11 weeks
12 years but fewer than 13 years	12 weeks
13 years but fewer than 14 years	13 weeks
14 years but fewer than 15 years	14 weeks
15 years but fewer than 16 years	15 weeks
16 or more years	16 weeks

The Hospital will also provide the following COBRA payment for regular fulltime and regular part-time employees who pursue employment with the successor and are not offered a comparable position with comparable compensation at the successor employer, as follows:

A lump sum payment equal to the amount of COBRA premium to continue their current benefit elections per the following schedule:

- (1) Medical, Dental, and Vision coverage for two (2) months following the month of separation.
- (2) Employee Assistance Program for two (2) months following the month of separation.

1.6 MEET AND CONFER

The Hospital and the Union shall bargain in good faith over the effects of any action listed in Subsections 1.3 and 1.4. The parties shall commence bargaining over the effects no later than seven (7) working days from the date of the written notice. The Hospital shall not use any sale, transfer, or other mechanism for the sole purposes of evading the terms of this agreement.

Impact negotiations may include, but are not limited to, identifying current and anticipated vacancies in the bargaining unit, including vacancies that may be available for employees facing involuntary layoff, the use of attrition, business growth, job matching, retraining and/or other mutually agreed upon strategies. The Hospital will make every reasonable effort to avoid displacing employees, i.e., reductions in force, reduction in hours, daily cancellations, and job elimination on a temporary, indefinite, or permanent basis.

1.7 NO SUBCONTRACTING

The Hospital will not subcontract any bargaining unit work currently performed by the classifications listed in Appendix A.

1.8 NON-UNION PERSONNEL PERFORMING BARGAINING UNIT WORK

Notwithstanding anything contained in the Agreement to the contrary, the parties recognize that supervisors, non-unit and non-CHO personnel may perform bargaining unit work in the following circumstances to the extent it has been performed in the past and provided such work will not cause a displacement or daily cancellation of bargaining unit personnel:

- a. where supervisors have previously worked in staffing;
- b. in the course of instructing or training employees in the performance of their job duties;
- c. where an emergency exists and immediate action is required;

- d. where the Hospital previously has relied upon contract, agency, registry, temporary or other non-unit employees to fill seasonal needs or temporary employee shortages; or
- e. where the Hospital lacks the necessary equipment.

SECTION 2 – HIRING AND PROBATIONARY PERIOD

2.1 HIRING OF EMPLOYEES

The Hospital may hire employees from any source, but the Union shall be notified of vacancies in departments under its jurisdiction for the purpose of referring Union applicants to the Hospital. Any person may be employed who, in the judgment of the Hospital, will make the best employee, and the Hospital shall be the sole judge of the fitness of any applicant for the job. Insofar as possible, the Hospital will utilize an employment agency charging a fee to the employee only as a last resort.

2.2 PROBATIONARY PERIOD

The Hospital commits generally to provide training and support to employees during their probationary periods.

A probationary period of one hundred and eighty (180) days from date of first hiring shall be established for newly hired regular exempt employees. On or around the ninetieth (90th) day of the probationary period, the Hospital shall meet with the employee to provide constructive feedback and guidance, and to identify and address any gaps in training thus far. The probationary period may be extended up to an additional thirty (30) days by mutual agreement between the parties.

For newly hired nonexempt employees, except short-hour and Per Diem employees, the probationary period shall be ninety (90) days from the date of first hiring. On or around the forty-fifth (45thth) day of the probationary period, the Hospital shall meet with the employee to provide constructive feedback and guidance, and to identify and address any gaps in training thus far. The probationary period may be extended up to an additional thirty (30) days by mutual agreement between the parties.

Short-hour and Per Diem employees shall have a probationary period of one hundred and eighty (180) days from date of first hiring or three hundred (300) hours worked, whichever is later.

During such probationary period the employee may be discharged for any reason which, in the opinion of the Hospital, is just and sufficient, and, except where it is alleged that the Hospital has violated the provisions of Section 22 (No Discrimination), there shall be no recourse to the provisions of Section 33 (Grievance Procedure and Arbitration).

SECTION 3 – UNION MEMBERSHIP

3.1 MEMBERSHIP REQUIREMENTS

Not later than the thirty-first (31st) day following the beginning of employment, or the effective date of this Agreement, or the execution date of this Agreement, whichever is later, every employee subject to the terms of this Agreement shall, as a condition of employment, become and remain a member of the Union paying the periodic dues and initiation fees uniformly required, or, in the alternative, shall, as a condition of employment, pay a fee in the amount equal to the periodic dues and initiation fees uniformly required as a condition of acquiring or retaining membership, or, if the employee objects to the payment of that agency fee, such employee shall, as a condition of employment, pay that portion of the agency fee that is related to the Union's representation costs.

3.2 FAILURE TO MAINTAIN MEMBERSHIP OR MAKE PAYMENTS

Employees who are required herein under, to maintain membership or make payments described in Subsection 3.1 above and fail to do so and employees who are required herein under to join the Union and fail do so shall, upon notice of such action in writing from the Union to the Hospital, be replaced by a competent employee whenever such competent employee is available. The Hospital shall be the sole judge of the competency of such employees.

3.3 INFORMATION

At the time of employment, a new employee who will be subject to this Agreement shall be informed of the Agreement and shall read or have paraphrased the provisions of this Section 3 and Section 4 following. The Hospital agrees to distribute a Union packet of information to each new employee at the time of employment. The Union shall supply sufficient quantities of the packets to the Hospital for distribution. The Hospital shall notify the Union in writing prior to depletion of the packet supplies.

3.4 NEW EMPLOYEE ORIENTATION

The Union will be given thirty (30) minutes prior to the conclusion of the Hospital's normal orientation program to provide a new member orientation for new bargaining unit employees. Management shall provide notice at least fourteen (14) days in advance of planned scheduled orientations. Written requests made within two (2) business days following such notice being provided to the Union for steward release time for this purpose will not be unreasonably denied.

SECTION 4 – VOLUNTARY WRITTEN ASSIGNMENT OF WAGES

4.1 During the term of the Agreement, the Hospital will honor written assignments of wages to the Union for payment of Union initiation fee and dues, provided such assignments are submitted on a form agreed to by the Hospital and the Union.

4.2 REMITTING OF DUES

The Hospital will promptly remit the monies deducted pursuant to such assignments with a written statement of the names of the employees for whom deductions were made. Such data will be provided in the form of the bank or service organization's computer run of deductions.

4.3 Normally, the deduction of such assigned wages will be made on the first (1st) pay period of each month for the then current Union membership fees. However, the Union and the Hospital may make other arrangements by mutual consent.

4.4 HOLD HARMLESS

The Union will hold harmless the Hospital against any claim or obligation which may be made by any person by reason of the deduction of Union membership fees, including the cost of defending against any such claim or obligation. The Union will have no monetary claim against the Hospital by reason of failure to perform under this Section.

4.5 COPE CHECK OFF

The Hospital will honor assignment of wages to the Union's Committee on Political Education (C.O.P.E.) fund, when such assignments are submitted on a form agreed to by the Union and the Hospital, and the Hospital will remit such contribution to the Union. It is understood by all parties that such contribution will be on an individual and voluntary basis. The Union agrees to pay to the Hospital whatever start-up costs are applicable for implementation of this program.

SECTION 5 – WAGES

5.1 SCHEDULE OF WAGES

a. The hourly rates of pay shall be shown in Appendix A attached hereto and made a part hereof. No employee shall have his/her/their total wages reduced as a result of signing this Agreement.

b. Across-the-Board Wage Increase

- i. Effective the first full pay period of October 2023, employees will receive a five percent (5%) wage increase. (Appendix A)
- ii. Effective the first full pay period of July 2024, employees will receive a four percent (4%) wage increase. (Appendix A)
- iii. Effective the first full pay period of July 2025, employees will receive a four percent (4%) wage increase. (Appendix A)

5.2 PAYDAY

If the Hospital's payday is on Friday, the Hospital will use its best efforts to pay employees working P.M. shifts and night shifts (as defined herein) by the conclusion of

their last shift that begins on Thursday. If the Hospital's payday falls on an employee's day off, the Hospital will use its best efforts to have the employee's paycheck available by the end of the shift on the previous workday. If the Hospital uses symbols on payroll checks, such symbols shall be explained to an employee on request. In addition, the Hospital will, to the best of its ability, issue paychecks no later than 3:30 p.m. on a payday. An employee shall be notified of a change in his/her/their regular rate of pay.

5.3 <u>STANDBY PAY</u>

a. Standby/Call Back Pay for Nonexempt Employees

An employee required to remain on controlled standby and required to ensure his/her/their availability for work shall receive one half ($\frac{1}{2}$) the straight time hourly rate for the actual hours on controlled standby. If called to work when on "standby," an employee shall receive a minimum of three (3) hours' work or pay at the rate of time and one half ($\frac{1}{2}$) the straight time hourly rate. An employee instructed to be on "standby" on a paid holiday shall receive three quarters ($\frac{3}{4}$) time for such standby.

b. Standby/Call Back Pay for Exempt Employees

The following flat-rate amounts shall be paid to exempt employees who work on-call. It is understood that "Standby Day" refers to a single incidence of an employee being on-call not longer than twelve (12) hours, and "Standby Holiday" refers to the same on a recognized holiday, while "Standby Night" refers to a single incidence of an employee being on-call not longer than 12 hours with some portion of those hours falling between 6:00pm and 6:00am.

Standby Day	\$265.00
Call Back Day (0-6.99 hours)	\$318.00
Call Back Day (7-10 hours)	\$508.80
Standby Night	\$344.50
Call Back Night (0-6.99 hours)	\$397.50
Call Back Night (7-10 hours)	\$609.50
Standby Holiday	\$477.00
Call Back Holiday (0-6.99 hours)	\$530.00
Call Back Holiday (7-10 hours)	\$689.00

5.4 WEEKEND SHIFTS

- a. Weekend shifts shall be defined as those shifts in which the major portion of the shift is worked on Saturday or Sunday.
- b. A weekend shift differential of five percent (5%) of the straight time rate shall be granted to employees who work a weekend shift, except for employees with twenty (20) or more years of service, who shall receive a seven percent (7%) differential for weekend work.

5.5 CREDIT FOR PREVIOUS EXPERIENCE

An employee hired by the Hospital shall start at the second step (at least) of the wage progression for the classification if the employee has had three (3) or more years of verified previous experience within the last five (5) years in the same or equivalent classification at another accredited hospital or licensed facility. An "accredited" hospital is an acute-care facility so certified by the Joint Commission for Accreditation of Hospitals or Medicare.

5.6 PROMOTION

When an employee is promoted into a higher job classification, he/she/they will be placed on the new grade at a step that provides at least a 3% increase to current pay. After the promotion, the employee shall receive further increases in pay at annual intervals. The date of promotion shall be the anniversary date for such purposes, based upon the schedule of wages for his/her/their new job classification.

5.7 <u>SHIFT DIFFERENTIAL</u>

a. All Pharmacists who work during the hours from 6:00pm to 6:00am shall be paid a shift differential premium of twelve percent (12%) of the "Step 3" rate of the Pharmacist 2 classification. All nonexempt employees other than Pharmacists who work during the hours from 6:00pm to 6:00am shall be paid a shift differential premium of three dollars twenty-five cents (\$3.25) per hour.

b. Shift Differential for Exempt Employees

An exempt employee whose regular schedule contains three (3) or more hours that fall between 6:00pm and 6:00am shall receive a premium bonus of thirty dollars (\$30.00) per shift that she/he/they work(s).

5.8 MINIMUM TERMS

It is understood that the provisions of the Agreement relating to hours, wages, and working conditions are intended to establish minimum terms for the hiring of employees subject to this Agreement, that so long as the Hospital meets these minimum terms with respect to such employment, it has fully performed its obligations under this Agreement, that this Agreement is not intended to preclude or discourage the hiring of employees under terms more favorable to them, and accordingly, if an employee is hired under more favorable terms, this shall be a matter of individual arrangement with such employee, and such arrangements may be established, eliminated, or changed at any time without relation to this Agreement.

5.9 TEAM LEADER, DEFINITION

An employee who is given the temporary responsibility by the Hospital for overseeing, assigning, checking and coordinating the work of others.

a. Nonexempt employees who temporarily perform in the role of Team Leader shall receive a differential premium of three dollars (\$3.00) per hour when performing that role.

b. Team Leader Differential for Exempt Employees

An exempt employee who temporarily performs in the role of Team Leader shall receive a premium bonus of thirty dollars (\$30.00) per shift when performing that role.

5.10 <u>MILEAGE REIMBURSEMENT</u>

An employee who is required to use his/her/their personal automobile on Hospital business shall be reimbursed for mileage at the established Hospital per mile rate, which shall be no less than the established I.R.S. rate as of three (3) months prior to the business travel. The employee's normal commuting mileage shall be subtracted from the reimbursement due the employee if the employee on that day does not travel to or from his/her/their normal work assignment for that day. Under no circumstances will an employee be reimbursed for mileage incurred while commuting to or from the employee's normal work assignment for that day.

SECTION 6 – JOINT COMMITTEES

- 6.1 One Professional Joint Committee shall be established which shall address the following issues:
 - a. Employee Safety
 - b. Staffing
 - c. Workforce Planning
 - d. Employment Development
 - e. Patient Care
 - f. Methods of Improving Labor/Management Relations
 - g. Productivity While Not Working
 - h. Administrative Time
- 6.2 The purpose of the Joint Committee shall be established as follows:

a. Protection of Employees

The Committee will study problems pertaining to the protection of employees at the change of shifts during the hours of darkness, including:

- i. Relevant effects of parking
- ii. Public transportation
- iii. Other material matters

b. Safety

The Committee shall deal with safety and health reports and matters of safety and health presented by shop stewards under Section 35 [Safety] and health matters shall have priority on the Committee agenda and meetings will be called promptly following notice of an unhealthy or unsafe condition or practice. Serious safety or health hazards will be corrected as soon as possible and the Hospital will make every effort to protect employees from the known hazard pending its correction.

c. Substance Abuse

The Committee will provide the Hospital with sources for counseling and availability of rehabilitation programs.

d. Reassignment

The Committee will develop methods/mechanisms by which workers will be reassigned in lieu of being displaced. Reassignment means the offer of work, if available, in the same or a different classification to avoid displacement.

e. Planning

The Committee will:

- i. Identify classifications where there are or may be job vacancies within the Hospital.
- ii. Consider projected changes in health care and consider measures to improve scheduling and address scheduling problems.
- iii. Identify promotion, training, cross-training, and education opportunities.
- iv. Consider constructively the nursing practice of the Licensed Vocational Nurses.
- v. Work constructively for the improvement of patient care and nursing practices in the Nursing Department.
- vi. Recommend to the Hospital ways and means to improve patient care.
- vii. Recommend to the Hospital where, in the opinion of the Committee, specific problems in the delivery of patient care may exist.
- viii. Identify and discuss potential and actual problems around productivity expectations.
- ix. Identify, discuss, and address potential and actual problems around the insufficiency of time allowed for employees to complete administrative tasks such as documentation, case management, and project days.

f. Staffing Levels

i. <u>Staffing Levels in Departments Other than Nursing</u>. Staffing levels in work areas or departments other than Nursing shall be based on the workload of the department and/or work area and, as applicable, Title XXII.

ii. <u>Committee's Role in Staffing</u>. The Committee will identify and discuss staffing problems and make recommendations to the Hospital concerning same.

g. Education and Retraining

The Hospital agrees that it will not unreasonably deny employees who may have an opportunity for retraining under the provisions of this Section reasonable time off, without pay, except when the employee has available educational leave (which must first be exhausted).

h. Committee Composition

The Committee will be composed of up to four (4) employees covered by the Agreement and up to four (4) representatives of the Hospital. The Union and the Hospital may change their respective representatives on the committee from time to time. Additionally, Hospital counsel and the Union field representative may participate in the Committee meetings.

i. Payment of the Committee

Employee representatives on the Committee will be compensated at straight time for attendance at Committee meetings.

j. Frequency of Meetings

The Committee will meet at least once a month provided five (5) days' notice is given by the moving party and the moving party submits a proposed agenda with the notice. Additional meetings may be scheduled upon mutual consent.

k. The Hospital will respond in writing to specific issues raised at each Joint Committee within fourteen (14) days with a response or a status update from when the issue was initially mentioned.

If further time for review is needed after fourteen (14) days, the Hospital will provide an estimated time for response.

The Union will respond within the same time lines when Union response is needed.

6.3 RELEVANT INFORMATION

The Joint Committee will be provided with relevant requested information related to the subject matter in this Section under discussion.

6.4 TOPICS FOR DISCUSSION

Collective bargaining matters are not within the scope of the matters that may be considered by the Joint Committee.

6.5 WORKLOAD

The Hospital is committed to the principle of equitable distribution of workload in discharging its responsibility to establish jobs and performance standards. The Hospital will make every effort to remedy justifiable complaints of excessive workload. Disputes under this Subsection 6.5 are subject to Section 33 [Grievance Procedure and Arbitration].

6.6 REVIEW COMMITTEE

- a. There is hereby established a Review Committee whose purpose is to review disputes arising within the Hospital's Joint Committee at the request of either party. The Review Committee shall be composed of three (3) representatives appointed by the Hospital, and three (3) representatives appointed by the Union.
- b. Decisions of the Review Committee shall be by majority vote and shall be retroactive, except as otherwise agreed by the parties, to the date the matter was first presented in writing to the Joint Committee at the Hospital.

SECTION 7 – CATEGORIES OF EMPLOYEES AND EXEMPT/NON-EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

7.1 CATEGORIES OF EMPLOYEES

a. Regular Full-time

An employee who works on a predetermined work schedule of forty (40) hours per week or on any full-time rotational system.

b. Regular Part-time

An employee who works a predetermined work schedule of twenty (20) hours or more, but less than full-time as described above. Regular part-time employees may place their names on a separate list for additional work on their regularly assigned station and unit (on a single shift or all shifts and stations).

c. Short-Hour

An employee who works a predetermined work schedule of fewer than twenty (20) hours per week and who may work other relief hours (PTO/ESL i.e. vacation, holiday, sick leave, leave of absence, etc.) or increased hours temporarily because of fluctuations in census, as agreed between the employee and the Hospital.

d. Per Diem

An employee who works relief hours (PTO/ESL i.e. vacation, holiday, sick leave, leave of absence, etc.) or other temporary hours because of fluctuations in census, as agreed between the employee and the Hospital.

e. Temporary Employee

An employee who is hired temporarily on a predetermined schedule for a finite period of time as an interim replacement or for temporary work needs. A temporary position is a bargaining unit position and an employee hired as a temporary employee shall receive the appropriate contract wage rate and pay in lieu of benefits under Subsection 12.2. No temporary position shall last longer than six (6) months, unless extended by mutual agreement between the Union and the Employer.

f. Travelers and Temporary Agency Employees

Employees of outside agencies brought in to fill needs related to employee shortages, leaves of absence, 'unfilled posted positions, seasonal needs and/or unanticipated census increases. Such employees may not cause daily cancellations of bargaining unit personnel. Bargaining unit personnel who express schedule preferences, in writing, at least (30) days prior to the effective date of the posted schedule, shall be granted those preferences, assuming they are qualified for those slots, prior to the granting of traveler preferences.

7.2 EXEMPT AND NON-EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

The parties mutually recognize the professional exempt* status of all full-time and some part-time employees in all job classifications covered under this Agreement except for Pharmacists. Pharmacists are non-exempt. All per diem, short-hour, and temporary employees are non-exempt, regardless of job classification.

*Exempt employees are those employees who meet the Exempt duties tests and applicable education tests under federal and state law, and who meet the minimum salary requirement of two (2) times the California minimum wage for full-time employment annualized.

Note: Exempt employees shall be paid on a salary basis and are not eligible for overtime. Non-exempt employees shall be paid on an hourly basis and are eligible for overtime.

Some employees who work a regular schedule of less than forty (40) hours per week will be classified as exempt (if the conditions mentioned in the previous paragraph are met) while some employees who work a regular schedule of less than forty (40) hours per week will be classified as non-exempt (if the conditions mentioned in the previous paragraph are not met). The Hospital shall determine which of those incumbent employees who work a schedule of less than 40 hours per week will be exempt or non-exempt, on a case by case basis, depending on past practice regarding the individual employee.

While a part-time employee who is exempt will on occasion work more or less than her/his/their regular scheduled hours on a given work day, a part-time employee who is exempt will only be required to work an additional shift if such work has been a requirement of his/her/their position in the past.

Employees hired into part-time positions after ratification of this agreement will be either exempt or non-exempt, and the exempt or non-exempt status of each part-time position shall be stated in its job posting.

SECTION 8 – HOURS OF WORK FOR NONEXEMPT EMPLOYEES

8.1 PAY RATES

a. Work Week/Work Day

The straight time workweek shall be forty (40) hours, five (5) days per week. A straight time day's work will consist of no more than eight (8) hours.

b. Overtime for Hours in Excess of Eight (8) or Forty (40)

If an employee is required to work in excess of eight (8) hours in any one shift. (See Subsection 8.12 for overtime rules applicable to employees on alternative shifts.)

c. Double time (2x) for Hours in Excess of Twelve (12)

Double the employee's regular rate of pay shall be paid for all hours worked in excess of twelve (12) consecutive hours in any one workday, excluding meal period.

d. Double time for the Seventh (7th) Day of the Work Week

When an employee works seven (7) consecutive calendar days, said employee shall be paid at the rate of double (2x) the straight-time rate of pay for work on the seventh (7^{th}) day. This provision may be waived on the request of the individual employee and with the agreement of the Hospital.

e. Rest Periods

- i. Each employee shall be granted a rest period of fifteen (15) minutes in accordance with the applicable Industrial Welfare Commission Wage Order.
- ii. The Employer will comply with the applicable Industrial Welfare Commission Wage Order regarding meal period, meal period waivers, missed meal period penalties, and "on duty" meal period agreements.
- iii. Unpaid, unworked meal periods will not be counted as hours worked in calculating overtime to be paid under any provision of this Agreement.
- iv. Employees who will miss their meal or rest break must notify their supervisor in advance or, in the case of an emergency, as soon as possible thereafter. The manager will either find relief or approve the missed meal or rest break.
 - (1) Inpatient: Employees are required to document the missed meal or rest break on the inpatient log before the shift ends.

(2) Outpatient: Employees are required to send a notification to managers via email before the shift ends.

f. Paid Hours Counted in Overtime Computation

All paid hours shall be counted in the computation of overtime, except for Jury Duty Leave, Bereavement Leave, Educational Leave and PTO/ESL.

g. Carrying of Electronic Devices

- i. When an employee is specifically directed to carry an electronic device during his/her/their meal break, and be available to work upon being paged, the meal break period shall be considered work time.
- ii. When a Hospital-issued phone is not available, a non-exempt, clinical employee who is required and assigned by their manager to use her/his/their personal cell phone as the sole communication device during scheduled work hours, the Hospital shall reimburse the employee up to a maximum of fifty dollars (\$50.00) per month. An employee must submit proof of cost. The employee must pay any cost that exceeds \$50.00.

h. Limits on Overtime

Employees may not be required to work more than the following, except in an emergency:

- i. Sixteen (16) hours in a 24-hour period (16.5 hours for a 12-hour shift employee)
- ii. Ten (10) consecutive days or more than 96 hours (whichever comes first) without a 24-hour rest period between shifts

Hours paid "on call" (Standby) will be excluded from the restrictions above.

8.2 DAYS OFF

a. Two (2) Consecutive Days Off

Wherever practical and possible in the light of Hospital requirements, the Hospital will endeavor to schedule two (2) consecutive days off a week.

b. Pay After the Seventh (7th) Day

An employee required to work more than seven (7) consecutive days without a day off shall be compensated thereafter at time and one half (1½) the employee's straight time hourly rate for each day worked (or portion thereof) after the seventh (7th) day until granted a day off.

This provision may be waived at the request of an individual employee and with the agreement of the Hospital.

8.3 REST BETWEEN SHIFTS

- a. Each employee shall have an unbroken rest period of at least twelve (12) hours between shifts and of at least fifty-five (55) hours between shifts when the employee is off on the weekend or two (2) consecutive days off, and of at least thirty-one (31) hours between shifts when the employee is off on a holiday or on a single day off.
- b. All hours worked within the above rest periods shall be paid at the rate of time and one half $(1 \ 1/2)$ the employee's straight time rate of pay.
- c. Overtime for which premium pay is given shall count as rest periods for purposes of this paragraph.
- d. This provision may be waived at the request of the individual employee and with the agreement of the Hospital.
- e. Twelve-hour employees shall not be required to work more than two (2) days in a row.

8.4 <u>EMERGENCY STAFFING</u>

No employee shall be required to work two (2) full shifts within a period of twenty-four (24) hours; provided, however, that if in an emergency the Hospital cannot secure the consent of sufficient employees to work as is necessary within a unit or department, the Hospital may require such work by assignment in the inverse order of seniority. This provision may be invoked by the Hospital when it has exhausted available resources.

8.5 ROTATION OF SHIFTS

Current rotating shifts may be continued except that any complaint with respect to such rotation may be submitted to the Joint Committee procedure. The Hospital shall be allowed to establish new rotating shifts for the following purposes or under the following circumstances:

- a. Training of employees, relief, emergencies, consent of the employees, displacements, and employees hired specifically for rotation. The Hospital agrees to be reasonable in applying these exceptions.
- b. There shall be at least twelve (12) hours between shifts in agreed upon rotation unless the employee waives such provision.
- c. Any other rotation of shifts is subject to mutual agreement between the Union and the Hospital.

8.6 WEEKEND ROTATION AND EXEMPTION

a. Full-time and Part-time Employees

The Hospital will continue to exercise its best effort to grant each full-time and parttime employee at least every other full weekend off.

b. Three Consecutive Weekends Worked

If the Hospital requires a full-time or part-time employee to work three (3) consecutive weekends, the employee will receive an additional day of PTO for work performed on the third (3rd) consecutive weekend and each succeeding consecutive weekend until granted a weekend off. This does not apply to:

- i. Full-time and part-time employees who desire a schedule that includes weekend work.
- ii. Full-time and part-time employees who desire to work certain weekends that make up a portion of the three (3) consecutive weekends.

c. Premium for Work in Excess of Guarantees

Employees required to work weekends in excess of the above guarantees will receive time and one half (1 ½) of the base rate for work performed on that weekend.

8.7 REPORTING PAY

- a. An employee who reports to work as scheduled will be guaranteed four (4) hours of pay at straight time for reporting as scheduled if work is not provided by the Hospital, unless the employee's schedule is understood to call for a shift of fewer than four (4) hours, in which case the employee will be paid for scheduled hours only. If such employee reports to work as scheduled and works in excess of four (4) hours, the employee will be guaranteed eight (8) hours of pay at straight time if work is not provided by the Hospital, unless the employee's schedule is understood to call for a shift of fewer than eight (8) hours, in which case the employee will be paid for scheduled hours only.
- b. In the case where an employee is called to work at the last moment and only works seven (7) hours of the shift, such employee shall be compensated for eight (8) hours of work.
- c. In cases where the employee is entitled to overtime, the employee will receive overtime at the rate of time and one half (1½) his/her/their regular rate of pay for actual hours worked or the appropriate guarantee, whichever is higher.
- d. The foregoing guarantees shall not be applicable in the event hours are reduced in accordance with Subsection 10.2(c).

8.8 WORK IN HIGHER PAID CLASSIFICATION

Any employee who is required by the Hospital to perform work in a higher paid classification (except for rest periods and meal relief) shall be paid at a rate based on the ratio of time spent in each classification.

8.9 WORK SCHEDULES

Schedules of starting and quitting times and days off of Regular employees will be posted by the Hospital fourteen (14) days in advance, subject to changes based on previously unforeseen operational needs, and as much advance notice of overtime requirements will be given as permitted by operational circumstances. When it becomes necessary, because of previously unforeseen operational needs, to change schedules, consideration will be given to the desires of affected employees. Where agreement cannot be reached, such changes in work schedules in a department will be made in reverse bargaining unit seniority order.

8.10 REPLACEMENT OF WORKERS

In the event employees are absent, the Hospital will endeavor to replace such employees if the Hospital sees the need to do so from an operational standpoint. If employees who are absent are not replaced, the remaining employees will be expected to perform only a normal full day's work.

8.11 RECLASSIFICATION

a. Short Hour or Per Diem

When a short hour or Per Diem employee is regularly assigned for a period in excess of ninety (90) calendar days to a work schedule of twenty (20) hours a week or more, the Hospital_shall post a regular full-time or regular part-time position (generally consistent with the hours and shifts worked by the employee triggering the posting) per the posting provisions in Subsections 10.4 [Permanent Vacancies] and 10.5 [Posting Requirements] of this Agreement.

Any employee, including the employee triggering the posting, may bid for the position and the position shall be awarded consistent with the provisions of Subsections 10.4 and 10.5. If no employee applies for the position, it will be awarded to the employee who triggered the posting. An employee may, at her, his or their option, decline a reclassification.

b. Part-time

A regular part-time employee who is regularly assigned to an additional day or days of work beyond his, her or their weekly schedule of work for a period of ninety (90) calendar days shall be reclassified to a revised schedule consistent with such additional work. An employee may, at her/his/their option, decline a reclassification.

c. Reclassification Exception

Contractual reclassification provisions shall not apply to any time worked by an employee while filling in for an employee on an approved leave of absence. Such employee will be informed of this exception at the beginning of the assignment to fill in for another employee on an approved leave of absence.

8.12 ALTERNATIVE SHIFTS

a. Scheduling and Accrual and Benefit

Full-time staff participating in regular shift schedules of greater than eight (8) hours will be compensated at straight time pay for all scheduled hours up to forty (40) hours in a work week. PTO/ESL and Educational Leave benefits will be accrued in accordance with applicable provisions of the contract.

b. Part-Time Employees

Part-time staff participating in regular shift schedules of greater than eight (8) hours will be compensated at straight time pay for all hours worked up to forty (40) hours in a work week and will receive pro-rated benefits based on hours paid.

c. Breaks and Lunches

Staff participating in in any regular shift schedules of greater than eight (8) hours will receive breaks as follows, except in cases where "on duty" meal period agreements are in place.

- i. <u>9-hour or 10-hour Shifts</u>. One (1) thirty (30) minute unpaid break and three (3) fifteen (15) minute paid breaks
- ii. <u>11-hour or 12-hour Shifts</u>. Two (2) thirty (30) minute unpaid breaks, one of which may be waived, and three (3) fifteen (15) minute paid breaks

d. Holidays

Staff working on a recognized holiday will receive one and one half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ times the straight time hourly rate for each hour worked.

e. Use of PTO/ESL

Participating staff taking a day off for vacation or illness will be paid the number of hours in their regular daily schedule from their accrued PTO or ESL accounts, as applicable.

f. Jury Duty/Bereavement Leave

Jury duty leave will be granted to staff in alternative shift positions on the basis of their regular full shift, i.e. the number of hours in their regular daily schedule, subject to provisions of Section 13 [Jury Duty] of this contract. Participating staff will be entitled to three (3) shifts for Bereavement Leave, subject to provisions of Section 14 [Bereavement Leave] of this contract.

g. Overtime

Participating staff shall receive daily overtime for all work following their scheduled hours at time and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ of the regular rate up to twelve (12) hours, and double time thereafter. Participating staff shall receive overtime at time and one-half $(1\frac{1}{2})$ of the regular rate for all work after forty (40) hours in a workweek, subject to the above provisions for double time, if applicable.

h. Termination of Alternative Shift

In the event the Hospital intends to terminate an alternative shift schedule for an individual employee or for multiple employees, it shall give at least forty-five (45) days' written notice to the Union and to the affected employee or employees, and will bargain with the Union over the effects of the proposed change.

i. Savings Clause

If there is a change in the law so that any provision of this Section becomes unlawful, the parties shall renegotiate this Section accordingly.

j. Creation of new alternative shift schedules

If a new position with an alternative shift schedule is created, it will be posted according to the provisions of Section 10 of this Contract.

SECTION 9 – HOURS OF WORK FOR EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

9.1 <u>SCHEDULES, SCHEDULE CHANGES, AND JOB DUTIES FOR EXEMPT</u> EMPLOYEES

An employee shall be informed at the time of her/his/their hire as to her/his/their work schedule. If, in the interest of efficient operations, it becomes desirable for the Employer to change the schedule of an employee or employees, the employee(s) and the Union shall be notified in writing at least thirty (30) days in advance. Furthermore, upon request by the Union, the Employer shall meet and confer with the Union to arrange (a) mutually satisfactory schedule change(s), and shall bargain with the Union over the effects of the proposed change(s). In such instances, the Employer will consider the preferences of the affected employee(s).

The standard workweek shall be forty (40) hours, five (5) days per week, though alternative shift schedules may be implemented, but only by mutual agreement between the employee and the Employer.

Management shall consider the competency and interest of staff when considering changing duties and/or assignments. In the interest of collaboration, staff will be allowed meaningful input into the changes in duties and/or assignments and be given preparation time and training as needed when their position responsibilities change.

9.2 USE OF ELECTRONIC DEVICES FOR EXEMPT EMPLOYEES

When a Hospital issued phone is not available, an employee who is required and assigned by their manager to use her/his/their personal cell phone as the sole communication device during scheduled work hours, the Hospital shall reimburse the employee up to a maximum of fifty dollars (\$50.00) per month. An employee must submit proof of cost. The employee must pay any cost that exceeds \$50.00.

9.3 TWO CONSECUTIVE DAYS OFF

Wherever practical and possible in light of Hospital requirements, the Hospital will endeavor to schedule two (2) consecutive days off a week.

9.4 WORK IN A HIGHER PAID CLASSIFICATION

Any employee who is required by the Hospital to perform work in a higher paid classification shall be paid at a rate based on the ratio of time spent in each classification.

9.5 <u>ALTERNATIVE SHIFTS</u>

a. Scheduling and Accrual of Benefits

An exempt employee participating in an alternative shift schedule shall be compensated in the same manner as an exempt employee working a standard shift schedule. PTO/ESL and Educational Leave benefits will be accrued in accordance with applicable provisions of the contract.

b. Use of PTO/ESL

Participating staff taking a day off for vacation or illness will be paid the number of hours in their regular daily schedule from their accrued PTO or ESL accounts, as applicable.

c. Jury Duty/Bereavement Leave

Jury duty leave will be granted to staff in alternative shift positions on the basis of their regular full shift, i.e. the number of hours in their regular daily schedule, subject to provisions of Section 13 [Jury Duty] of this contract. Participating staff will be entitled to three (3) shifts for Bereavement Leave, subject to provisions of Section 14 [Bereavement Leave] of this contract.

d. Termination of Alternative Shift

In the event the Hospital intends to terminate an alternative shift schedule for an individual employee or for multiple employees, it shall give at least forty-five (45) days' written notice to the Union and to the affected employee or employees, and will bargain with the Union over the effects of the proposed change.

e. <u>Creation of New Alternative Shift Schedules</u>

If a new position with an alternative shift schedule is created, it shall be posted according to the provisions in Subsections 10.4 and 10.5 of this Agreement. If the

Employer wishes to move an employee from a standard shift schedule to an alternative shift schedule, the Employer must post the position according to the provisions of Subsections 10.4 and 10.5 of this Agreement.

SECTION 10 – LAYOFF AND RECALL

10.1 REASONABLE EFFORTS TO AVOID DISPLACEMENT

The Hospital will make reasonable efforts, consistent with business necessity, to avoid displacing bargaining unit employees, and insofar as practicable, will provide employment security to bargaining unit employees.

a. Temporary Displacement (Call Off/Daily Cancellation)

Temporary displacement is defined as a displacement which is not expected to be more than one (1) to fifteen (15) calendar days.

b. <u>Indefinite Displacement</u>

Indefinite displacement is defined as a displacement that is uncertain in duration and is expected to be in excess of fourteen (14) days.

c. Permanent Displacement

Permanent displacement is defined as a displacement resulting from the abolishment of a department or classification or position where there is no reasonable expectation of recall; from the discontinuance of a service; or from any displacement in excess of six (6) months.

d. Per Diem Employee First to be Displaced

Per Diem employees shall be the first to be displaced and the last to be recalled when there is reduction of the work force, and short-hour employees shall be next according to seniority to be displaced and recalled.

10.2 DISPLACEMENT AND RECALL

a. Order of Temporary Displacement (Daily Cancellations)

Except in cases where specialized work or skill or trained personnel are required on the job, employees in the affected shift, classification and department, shall be displaced (called off/cancelled) in reverse order of seniority in the case of temporary displacement.

- i. <u>Volunteers</u>. The Employer will seek volunteers before enacting a temporary displacement.
- ii. <u>Departments</u>. The Hospital shall establish the departments applicable to its particular operation and post the same on the bulletin boards. For the purpose of

this Section and subject to the above exception, the departments are as set forth in Appendix C in the Agreement. Additional departments that may be posted depending upon the administrative framework of the Hospital will be mutually agreed upon.

- iii. <u>Notice of Temporary Displacement</u>. The Hospital will call and attempt to reach employees subject to temporary displacement as soon as possible prior to the displacement, but not less than three (3) hours in advance.
- iv. <u>Recall from Temporary Displacement</u>. Employees who are temporarily displaced from a shift, classification and department shall be recalled in order of seniority.

b. Order of Indefinite/Permanent Displacement

Except in cases where specialized work or skill or trained personnel are required on the job, employees in the affected classification and department shall be displaced in reverse order of seniority in the case of indefinite displacement or permanent elimination of a position or service.

- i. <u>Notice of Indefinite/Permanent Displacement</u>. Employees subject to indefinite or permanent displacement will be notified no fewer than ninety (90) days prior to the displacement or the conversion of a temporary displacement to an indefinite displacement. Notice shall be provided to the Union and the parties will bargain over impact(s) related to the layoffs.
- ii. <u>Recall</u>. Recall of employees to regular positions in a particular classification and department from indefinite displacement shall be by seniority provided the employee returning to work must be able to properly perform the work to be done.

c. Temporary Reduction

If, in the case of indefinite displacement, the Hospital or employees in a department or unit wish to reduce hours in such department or unit up to a maximum of twenty percent (20%) a week in lieu of or in addition to displacement as above provided, they may agree to do so only if the majority of the employees in such department or unit vote by secret ballot in favor of such action, provided the Union representatives first have an opportunity to give their position on the matter to the employees involved and are present when the vote is taken. Such reduced workweek shall not extend beyond six (6) consecutive weeks in any calendar year.

d. Notice

Employees who do not receive 90 days notice per Subsection 10.2)(b)(i) above shall receive at least two (2) weeks' pay in lieu of such notice.

e. Per Diem Work for Displaced Employees

Employees with seniority on indefinite or permanent displacement will be called for per diem work in their classification and department in order of seniority by employee category (Full-time or Part-time and then Short Hour and then Per Diem) and shall be given preference over all other employees within their classification who are seeking per diem work; provided the employee called to work must be able to properly perform the work to be done. Such employees will be paid a premium in lieu of benefits for all such hours worked, subject to the provisions of 7.1(d).

f. Exception to Notice

In the case of notice under this Section, such notice shall not be required in the event of war involving invasion of the United States or its territories or protectorates, civil unrest, equipment breakdown, natural disasters or acts of God.

g. Upon mutual agreement the Union and the Employer may agree to an alternative agreement regarding reduction in force.

10.3 TRANSFER RIGHTS

After all regular employees in the bargaining unit have bid for any available positions in conformance with the process of 10.4(a)(i) and (ii) and a vacancy still remains unfilled, the Hospital will fill such vacancy in the following manner:

a. Orientation and Training

A regular employee who is subject to displacement and who is interested in being oriented and/or trained for vacant positions covered by this Agreement, may request to be provided training and/or orientation by the Hospital for a specific vacant position. Such employee shall be considered capable of qualifying for a vacancy if they have the skills and abilities for such training, have demonstrated satisfactory job performance in the reasonable judgment of the Hospital and can perform the duties of the position after a reasonable training/orientation period. This training/orientation period shall not exceed ninety (90) days. If in the reasonable judgment of the Hospital, an employee does not satisfactorily perform the job duties after one hundred and twenty (120) calendar days, the employee will be subject to displacement.

b. Bumping into Another Classification

If no vacancy is available, an employee who has six (6) or more years' seniority and is subject to permanent or indefinite displacement shall have the right to displace the least senior employee who:

i. holds a position which provides at least the same number of scheduled hours previously worked by the employee subject to displacement (or, if no such position is available, with scheduled hours most closely approximating the employee's scheduled hours prior to displacement); and

ii. works in a classification within the affected department that is paid at an equal or lesser rate, provided that the employee must be qualified to perform the work to be done in the new position. An employee who displaces a less senior employee under this paragraph 10.3(b) shall be paid at the regular rate for the new position with credit towards tenure steps in the new position for service in the employee's former classification.

c. Recall Rights after Transfer

An employee transferring to a new classification or department under this Section shall retain those recall rights in the former classification which were earned up to the time of transfer and can exercise such rights if a vacancy occurs in such classification in the twelve (12) months following displacement. During such twelve (12) month period, the employee will be included in his/her/their former department rather than in the new department in bidding for vacancies under Section 10.4.

d. Severance Pay

For all employees, regardless of funding source, in the event that the Hospital desires to initiate an indefinite or permanent displacement or reduction in force to any employee(s), the Hospital shall give at least ninety (90) days' notice to the affected employee(s) and the Union, and shall bargain with the Union over the impacts of such.

The Hospital will provide severance as follows for regular full-time and regular parttime employees, regardless of funding source, who are subject to indefinite or permanent displacement and who do not accept work as Per Diem or short hour employees.

Length of Service	Weeks of Salary
Fewer than 2 years	2 weeks
2 years but fewer than 5 years	3 weeks
5 years but fewer than 8 years	4 weeks
8 years but fewer than 10 years	5 weeks
10 years but fewer than 12 years	6 weeks
12 or more years	7 weeks

10.4 PERMANENT VACANCIES

a. Qualifications/Performance/Seniority

In the case of an open bargaining unit position of the same shift, or another shift, employees shall, upon written bid under Section 10.5 [Posting Requirements], be awarded the vacant position in the following order of seniority if they meet the qualifications of the job as stated in the job description and if their work performance has been satisfactory on their current job in the last twelve (12) months.

- i. Regular full-time and regular part-time employees within the department
- ii. Regular full-time and regular part-time employees from all departments
- iii. Short-hour employees within the department
- iv. Short-hour employees from all departments
- v. Per Diem employees within the department
- vi. Per Diem employees from all departments
- vii. Former employees who have been displaced for less than one (1) year
- viii. Employees who have been off the payroll for less than one (1) year as provided in Subsection 10.4(b)
- ix. Other applicants

Refer to definitions of department in Appendix C.

Notwithstanding the above, an employee who applies for, and is awarded, two (2) posted positions in a twelve (12) month period, excluding the initial hire, may apply for a third position but prior to being awarded, the Hospital and the Union will convene a meeting with the employee to:

- Explore the Hospital conditions and individual motivations for why the employee vacated the two previously held positions
- Discuss the impact on the employee and the Hospital
- Identify ways to support the employee and identify issues that exist within the employee's current and previous departments that need to be addressed.
- b. Subsection 5.6 [Promotion] shall apply to compensation in the event the vacancy involves a promotion. Former employees, who have been off the Hospital payroll for less than one (1) year and who have not been discharged for cause by the Hospital and who have not resigned without giving two (2) weeks' notice unless the same is waived, will have their applications for posted jobs considered before other applicants, provided that they meet the qualifications for the posted job and have a prior record of satisfactory performance at the Hospital.

c. Ninety (90) Day Evaluation Period after Promotion/Transfer

Employees who are promoted to a new position or who transfer to another position through the bidding process, shall have orientation as necessary, and such employees shall have up to ninety (90) days of evaluation of their performance. If at any time within such ninety (90) day period, the employee fails to perform satisfactorily; such employee shall be returned to his/her/their former position without any change in seniority or wage rate in the former position.

- d. A Per Diem employee who has been on the payroll for thirty (30) days or more and who is qualified and eligible under the Agreement to bid on a posted job shall be preferred in the selection process over other Per Diem employee applicants with greater seniority, provided such Per Diem employee has a significantly larger number of hours of work than the other Per Diem employees. A significantly larger number of hours means such Per Diem employee has worked one hundred sixty (160) hours longer within a three (3) month period than other Per Diem employee applicants with more seniority.
- e. Written request for transfer to a vacancy that may potentially occur within the Hospital may be submitted in advance, provided such request is submitted in writing to the department, in which the potential vacancy may occur, with a copy to the Personnel Department of the Hospital. Such written request shall constitute an automatic bid for thirty (30) days. It is understood that any bid or written request under this paragraph is limited to vacancies or potential vacancies in positions subject to this Agreement.

f. Quarterly Report on Vacancies and Vacated Positions

On a quarterly basis (on or around February 1, May 1, August 1, and November 1), the Hospital will provide a report of bargaining unit vacancies and vacated positions that will include job title, department, FTE (of both the vacated and posted positions), shift, reg/temp status, date vacated (if applicable), date approved for posting (if applicable), and the name of the employee who last filled the position (if applicable).

The report shall include vacancies of the following various types:

- i. Positions that have been posted.
- ii. Positions that have been approved for posting but have not yet been posted.
- iii. Positions that have been vacated but have not yet been approved for posting.
- iv. Vacated positions that the Hospital has decided not to post.

When a position is approved to be posted, the Hospital shall, within twenty-one (21) days, post the position.

It is agreed by the parties that minor violations of this subsection (10.4f) shall be dealt with informally, if possible.

It is further agreed by the parties that grievances filed by the Union over violations of this Subsection (10.4f) shall generally not involve monetary remedies, unless the alleged violation is egregious and consistent.

10.5 POSTING REQUIREMENTS

Except as provided in Subsection 10.3(c) hereof it is understood that in none of the foregoing instances does the contract contemplate a bumping procedure. Bargaining unit positions in any department will be posted for five (5) working days in a location or locations accessible to all employees so that employees in the department who wish to do

so and who think they may be qualified shall have an opportunity to apply. This does not prevent the Hospital from filling the vacancy on a temporary basis during the five (5) day posting period.

10.6 USE OF PER DIEM LIST

a. Workers Eligible for Per Diem Work

Except in cases where specialized work, skill or trained personnel are required on the job, regular part-time employees who are available for per diem work, short-hour employees who are available for per diem work, and Per Diem employees shall be called by classification within the department on a rotating basis for available work on a specific shift or on all shifts.

Each per diem employee must provide their availability for a total of three (3) shifts per month (unless otherwise agreed to by the parties), and one (1) of those three (3) shifts must include one (1) weekend shift per month in those areas that provide weekend care, for the purposes of night shift, this availability would be either Friday or Saturday night.

b. Workers Working Extra Shifts Cannot Displace an Employee Working Regular Shift Employees who agree to work extra shifts beyond their regular schedule may not displace an employee working his/her/their regularly scheduled shift.

c. Availability List

Each department manager or designee shall establish an availability list, on which regular part-time or short-hour employees who wish to work extra (per diem) shifts may indicate their availability for such work. Each department manager or designee may determine how far in advance of the available work employees must sign the availability list; provided, however, that sign-ups may not be required more than ninety (90) days in advance of the potentially available work, nor fewer than forty-eight (48) hours in advance of such work

Employees who place themselves on the availability list who fail to accept extra work assignments (unless protected by Subsection 8.6(c)), two (2) times within a ninety (90) day period shall be removed from the list, as follows:

- i. First occurrence: one (1) month
- ii. Second occurrence: three (3) months
- iii. Third & subsequent occurrences: six (6) months

d. No Requirement to Work if Employee has Worked in Previous Twelve (12) Hours

No regular part-time or short-hour employee expressing a desire for per diem work or Per Diem employee shall be required to report if such employee has worked within the previous twelve (12) hours.

e. Per Diem Assignments of Fewer than Ninety (90) Days

Any single per diem assignment of ninety (90) calendar days or less, assigned under the above procedure, shall be assigned to one (1) employee for its entire duration.

f. Per Diem Assignments of More than Ninety Days

Any single per diem assignment of more than ninety (90) calendar days, assigned under the above procedure, shall be assigned to one (1) employee for the first ninety (90) calendar days.

g. Maintenance of Records of Employees Called

The Hospital will maintain written records of such telephone calls and such records will be available for review by Union representatives upon request.

h. Use of Agency or Registry

In connection with the above, the Hospital shall call all employees on the list for a specific shift before calling an outside agency or registry.

i. Times When Calls Will be Made

The Hospital shall specify the times in which they will place calls to regular part-time or short-hour employees who want per diem work and Per Diem employees in advance of a shift.

j. Failure of Per Diem Employees to Accept Assignments

Per Diem employees who fail to provide minimum shift availability for two consecutive months as noted in 10.6.a above; or, do not work a minimum of three (3) shifts in a six (6) month period (as long as shifts are offered) will be subject to termination based on lack of availability.

The Hospital must notify the per diem employee in writing if:

- i. The per diem employee has not worked three (3) shifts in a four (4) month period. Upon request by the employee, the Hospital will inform the employee of how many more shifts the employee must fulfill to meet the minimum requirement of three (3) shifts in six (6) months.
- ii. The per diem employee has not provided shift availability for one (1) month and will be subject to termination if the employee does not provide availability for a second consecutive month.

The Hospital will advise Per Diem employees of the times when they will be notified regarding work assignments.

k. Failure of Per Diem employees to Accept Assignment Not Counted

If a Per Diem employee who is unavailable for work notifies the Hospital of his/her/their unavailability prior to the designated time for calls, failure to accept a work assignment on that day will not be counted.

10.7 BENEFIT OR PREMIUM ELIGIBILITY

- a. Short-hour or Per Diem employees receiving a premium in lieu of benefits shall, upon classification as regular full-time or regular part-time employee, start regular full-time or regular part-time benefit accumulation and tenure advancement commencing from the change in classification.
- b. Regular full-time or regular part-time employees shall, upon classification as a short-hour or Per Diem employee, receive, effective on date of classification change, the premium in lieu of benefits and shall be paid earned and unpaid PTO for which they are eligible until the date of classification change. Time off equivalent to the earned and unpaid PTO above shall be granted to employees upon request; provided such request is made at the change of status and time off is taken within the following six (6) months. Employees who are reclassified will not have their tenure step reduced.

SECTION 11 – SENIORITY

11.1 DEFINITIONS

a. Seniority Defined

Unless otherwise specified, seniority shall commence on the most recent date of employment in a bargaining unit position as a regular full-time or regular part-time or short-hour employee, adjusted forward for the length of time in Per Diem status, subject to termination under Subsection 11.3, provided that seniority shall have no application during the first thirty (30) days of continuous employment. For per diem employees, seniority shall commence on the most recent date of employment, but the seniority of per diem employees shall only apply relative to other per diem employees.

b. Departments Defined

For purposes of this Section 11, departments are set forth in Appendix C and such other departments as will be mutually agreed upon.

11.2 SENIORITY ROSTERS

The Hospital shall furnish the Union with the following seniority lists:

a. regular full-time and regular part-time employees with a notation of whether or not such part-time employees are on a separate list for additional work on their regularly assigned station or unit (single shift or all shifts or station);

- b. short-hour employees with a notation of whether or not such employees will accept per diem assignments; and
- c. Per Diem employees with a notation of whether or not such employees will accept per diem assignments on a single shift or on all shifts.

Such master seniority lists shall be kept current by advising the Union, on a monthly basis, what employees have been terminated, and what new regular full-time, regular part-time, and short-hour employees have been hired.

11.3 LOSS OF SENIORITY

Seniority shall be terminated by:

- a. discharge;
- b. resignation;
- c. absence in excess of twenty-four (24) consecutive months in a thirty-six (36) month period by reason of industrial injury unless extended by mutual consent; the Hospital will conform to all applicable laws related to industrial leaves in the workplace;
- d. absence in excess of twelve (12) consecutive months by reason of illness or non-industrial injury, unless extended by mutual consent or in accordance with the provisions of Subsection 16.2(b) [Use of ESL/PTO to Extend Leaves];
- e. displacement without recall to a regular or short-hour position in excess of six (6) consecutive months, provided that:
 - i. the employee notifies the Hospital of his/her/their continuing interest in recall to a regular or short-hour position such seniority will be extended for another six (6) months; and
 - ii. the employee is called for per diem work and works six hundred (600) hours during the twelve (12) consecutive months following the initial date of displacement, seniority shall not be lost for twenty-four (24) months following the initial date of displacement; the Hospital will conform to all applicable laws; or
- f. failure to return from a leave of absence in accordance with the terms of the leave.

This does not include per diem work.

11.4 PROCEDURE FOR DISTRIBUTION OF OVERTIME

a. <u>List</u>

A list will be maintained in each department or unit by job classification of employees interested in overtime.

b. Order of Offer of Overtime

When the Hospital determines overtime is necessary, employees will be offered overtime in the following manner:

- i. The Hospital will offer overtime first on the basis of seniority by calling/notifying employees who have expressed an interest in overtime by placing their name on the department/unit list. The Hospital's obligation shall be to offer overtime in person or place a telephone call, and if there is no answer, or the overtime is rejected, the Hospital shall offer the overtime to the next person on the list.
- ii. As an exception to a. above, overtime needed for short periods of time, generally fewer than three (3) hours, will not be offered by seniority, e.g. overtime to complete a task, such as, but not limited to, charting, or project work.
- c. For purposes of this procedure, if no one accepts the offer of overtime in a unit, overtime will be offered by seniority to employees who have met the requisite competencies.

SECTION 12 – SHORT HOUR, PER DIEM AND PART-TIME EMPLOYEES

12.1 BENEFITS FOR PART-TIME EMPLOYEES

A regular part-time employee shall receive pro-rated PTO, pro-rated ESL, and pro-rated educational leave. In addition, such employees will be covered by the Health Plan, the Dental Plan, the Prescription Drug Plan, the Vision Care Plan, Long Term Disability, and the Group 'Life Insurance Plan. Retirement benefits as provided under the Retirement Plan for Children's Hospital and Research Center at Oakland are also available to regular part-time employees who meet eligibility service requirements as defined in Section 21.1.

12.2 <u>DIFFERENTIAL IN LIEU OF FRINGE BENEFITS FOR SHORT HOUR AND PER</u> DIEM EMPLOYEES

Short-hour and Per Diem employees shall receive twelve and one half percent (12.5%) above their base rate of pay for their classification in lieu of fringe benefits other than shift differentials.

12.3 TENURE STEP PROGRESSION FOR SHORT HOUR AND PER DIEM EMPLOYEES

Short-hour or Per Diem employees shall be eligible for progression to the next tenure step upon accumulation of one thousand (1,000) hours of work, provided:

a. no short-hour or Per Diem employee shall advance more than one (1) tenure step during the twelve (12) month period commencing with date of employment or date of employee's most recent tenure advancement;

- b. the accumulation is accomplished in no more than three (3) consecutive years; and
- c. a more beneficial practice in effect at the Hospital shall be maintained for current employees.

SECTION 13 – JURY DUTY

13.1 COMPENSATION

- a. An employee called for jury duty will receive the difference between jury duty and normal straight-time earnings. As a condition to jury pay, the employee must notify the Hospital as soon as is reasonable after receiving notice to report (normally within twenty-four [24] hours).
- b. When an employee is required to serve on jury duty for more than fourteen (14) calendar days, the Hospital will use its best effort to adjust that work schedule to coincide with a Monday to Friday schedule for the remainder of the jury service.

13.2 PROOF OF JURY DUTY

Also, as a condition to receiving jury pay, the employee must produce a receipt from the Jury Commissioner that the employee has been called or served, if such receipts are provided.

13.3 ACTION OF EXCUSED FROM DUTY

If an employee is excused from serving in time to complete a portion of the employee's shift, the employee will advise the Hospital by telephone and, if requested to do so, return to the Hospital to complete that shift.

13.4 HOURS OF WORK AND JURY DUTY

- a. An employee excused in time to work at the Hospital as provided above shall not be required to work in the Hospital to the extent that the combination of service on jury duty and hours worked in the Hospital exceed a normal eight (8) hour shift.
- b. Night shift employees shall be excused from work on the night shift immediately preceding and immediately following service on jury duty, for which they will receive one (1) shift as jury duty pay and one (1) shift as leave without pay or PTO at the employee's option.
- c. In the event that a combination of service on jury duty and hours worked in the Hospital exceeds a normal forty (40) hour work week, the Hospital will use its best efforts to grant a regular employee the weekend off, if such employee is scheduled to work the weekend.

13.5 ALTERNATIVE SCHEDULE EMPLOYEES

For employees who are regularly scheduled to work a shift of greater than eight (8) hours, references to eight (8) hours in this Section shall be changed to the number of hours in said shift, as applicable.

SECTION 14 – BEREAVEMENT LEAVE

- 14.1 When death occurs in the immediate family of a regular employee, such employee will be entitled, at his, her or their option, to one (1) to three (3) days leave of absence with pay within seven (7) days of the date of death or funeral services for those scheduled days of work that would have been worked but for the leave of absence.
- 14.2 An additional four (4) days of leave without pay shall be allowed for the employee to attend a funeral out of the State of California for an immediate family member as defined in Section 14.4, for which an employee shall use PTO if available.
- 14.3 The Hospital may require reasonable proof of death in order to qualify an employee for bereavement leave.
- 14.4 Immediate family is defined as parent, child (natural, adopted, or stepchild), spouse, domestic partner, sibling, current mother-in-law, father-in-law, son-in-law, daughter-in-law, brother-in-law, sister-in-law, or step relatives, grandchild, grandparent, a person who acted *in loco parentis* (in place of parent) to an employee before the age of 18, or any other person for whom the employee has a personal obligation who is residing in the employee's household.

Upon hire, an employee may submit to Human Resources, in writing, a list of up to three (3) additional individuals whom they consider to be "immediate family" to qualify as "immediate family" for the purposes of this article in lieu of up to three (3) persons listed above. Existing employees may submit the list of up to three (3) people in lieu of up to three (3) of the persons listed above during the 2022 Open Enrollment period.

SECTION 15 - PAID TIME OFF / EXTENDED SICK LEAVE PROGRAM

15.1 ELIGIBILITY AND COVERAGE

- a. Eligibility
 - i. <u>Full-Time and Part-Time Employees</u>. This Section and its Paid Time Off Program shall apply only to Regular full-time and Regular part-time employees, except as noted in 15.6(b) below.
 - ii. Short Hour and Per Diem Employees. Short -Hour and Per Diem employees are not eligible to participate in the PTO program. Short-Hour and Per Diem employees, however, will be eligible to accrue one (1) hour of paid sick leave for

every thirty (30) hours worked. Short-Hour and Per Diem employees shall not be entitled to use such paid sick leave until after ninety (90) calendar days of employment with the Hospital.

b. Benefits in Addition to PTO

The PTO program is in addition to Section 13 [Jury Duty], Section 14 ([Bereavement Leave], and Section 25 [Education Leave].

15.2 ACCUMULATION OF PAID TIME OFF

a. PTO Schedule

i. <u>Beginning of Accrual and Schedule</u>. Regular full-time employees shall accrue PTO and Extended Sick Leave (ESL) in accordance with the schedule set forth below, based upon their continuous length of Regular employment. PTO/ESL accrual is prorated for Regular part-time employees on the basis of hours paid during a pay period. Benefits begin upon the first (1st) day of employment, subject to the provisions described in the following sections.

Length Service	PTO Hours Accrued Per Pay Period	ESL Hours Accrued Per Pay Period	Approximate Total Combined Hours Per Pay Period
During 1st Yr.	8.62 hrs.	1.54 hrs.	10.16 hrs.
During 2nd - 4th	10.16 hrs.	1.54 hrs.	11.70 hrs.
During 5th - 9th	11.70 hrs.	1.54 hrs.	13.24 hrs.
During 10th +	13.24 hrs.	1.54 hrs.	14.78hrs.

ii. Minimum PTO Accrual

In no event shall an employee accrue less than one (1) hour of PTO for every thirty (30) hours worked. Should an employee's paid hours in a pay period entitle the employee to more than 8.62 hours of paid time off at a rate of one (1) hour's paid time off for every thirty (30) hours worked, then that rate will be used to calculate the employee's PTO accrued for that pay period.

15.3 PTO/ESL BASED ON PAID HOURS

PTO/ESL for Regular employees is based upon paid hours each pay period. "Paid hours" means up to eighty (80) hours per pay period comprising hours worked, PTO/ESL hours paid, overtime, hours worked on a holiday, leave for jury duty, bereavement leave, educational leave, and military active duty for training. Not included in paid hours are any other forms of premium or compensation not listed in the preceding sentence.

15.4 EXTENDED SICK LEAVE (ESL)

There shall be no maximum cap on the amount of ESL that may be accumulated for future use.

15.5 UNPAID ABSENCES

If an employee is on unpaid status with the Hospital (e.g., unpaid leave of absence, displacement, unpaid disciplinary status) for an entire pay period, there will be no accumulation of PTO/ESL for that pay period. "Unpaid status" means that there were no "paid straight time hours" in that pay period.

15.6 SCHEDULING AND USE OF PTO

a. PTO's Use

PTO can be used for vacations, paid holiday time off, religious observances, dental or doctor visits, personal or family needs or business, education, physical disability of three (3) scheduled workdays or less, and/ or as secondary pay to supplement State Disability Insurance, Workers' Compensation, or any other reasons deemed appropriate by the employee, including for any reasons permitted by the Oakland Paid Sick leave Ordinance.

b. Requests for PTO

Requests for PTO will be governed by the provisions described below. The provisions of this Section 15.6(b) shall apply not only to Regular full-time and Regular part-time employees, but also to Short Hour employees. The parties agree, however, that references to PTO below are to be understood as unpaid time off for Short Hour employees. The purpose of this is to include Short Hour employees in the process for submitting requests for time off and being awarded time off alongside full-time and part-time employees, though the time off is paid for full-Time and part-time employees but is unpaid for Short Hour employees.

i. Advance Requests for PTO (for employees other than Pharmacists)

- (1) <u>Time of Submission of Requests</u>. Employees shall submit their PTO preference dates in writing by February 1st of each year and the Hospital will post a schedule by March 1st of each year.
- (2) <u>Selection Based on Seniority</u>. An employee's preference for scheduled PTO shall be based upon seniority where the numbers of bargaining unit employees requesting the same time off would unreasonably impair the operation of the department. In cases where employees wish to split PTO weeks, preference for selection of the second portion of split PTO shall take place on a seniority basis after all employees on the seniority list for PTO have had an opportunity to make a first choice.
- (3) <u>Ranking split PTO weeks</u>. Each employee will rank each portion of their PTO request. If the employee's first choice is unavailable for the first round of PTO review, the Hospital will consider the employee's second choice before moving on to the next employee's request. If the employee's second choice is not available, the Hospital will consider the employee's third choice before moving on to the next employee's request.

ii. Advance Requests for PTO (for Pharmacists only)

- (1) Time and Structure of Submission of Requests
 - (a) Among Pharmacists, there shall be two separate bidding rounds per year for PTO requests. For purposes of vacation scheduling, the year shall be defined as March 1st of one year through the end of February of the next.
 - (b) <u>First Round</u>. Pharmacists shall submit their first-round PTO requests starting September 15th and the Hospital will post a schedule by November 21st. In order of bargaining unit seniority, each Pharmacist will have a forty-eight (48) hour window of time to submit her/his/their first-round PTO request(s). The Hospital will post a schedule of these forty-eight (48) hour windows of time by September 1st. Each Pharmacist's request may constitute up to four (4) separate blocks of time covering up to twenty-eight (28) calendar days. Furthermore, no Pharmacist shall be allowed to request all of the three (3) following holidays off: Thanksgiving, Christmas Day, and New Year's Day.
 - (c) Second Round. Pharmacists shall then submit their second-round PTO requests starting December 1st and the Hospital will post a final schedule by January 31st. In order of reverse bargaining unit seniority, each Pharmacist will have a forty-eight (48) hour window of time to submit her/his/their second-round PTO request(s). The Hospital will post a schedule of these forty-eight (48) hour windows of time by November 1st. Each Pharmacist's request may constitute up to four (4) separate blocks of time covering up to twenty-eight (28) calendar days. Furthermore, no Pharmacist shall be allowed to request all of the three (3) following holidays off: Thanksgiving, Christmas Day, and New Year's Day.

(2) Selection Based on Seniority

- (a) For the purposes of advance annual requests for PTO, it is understood that at least two (2) employees may request and be granted PTO for the same period of time covering weekdays and at least three (3) employees may request and be granted PTO for the same period of time covering weekends, and this understanding may only be changed by mutual agreement between the Employer and the Union. These numbers are not to be understood as limits on the number of pharmacists allowed PTO overall, but only as minimum for granting of PTO for advance annual requests.
- (b) After November 15th, the Hospital will award First Round requests based on seniority and will post a schedule by November 21st. After January 15th, the Hospital will award Second Round requests by reverse seniority and will post a final schedule by January 31st, one month before the year begins.

(3) In either round, a Pharmacist may submit her/his/their PTO request(s) prior to her/his/their designated forty-eight (48) hour window of time. However, in either round, if a Pharmacist fails to submit her/his/their PTO request(s) by the end of her/his/their designated forty-eight (48) hour window of time, said Pharmacist may submit PTO request(s), subject to the restrictions detailed in 15.6(b)(ii)(1), at any point thereafter, but the awarding of her/his/their PTO period(s) will not occur until after all timely PTO requests have been awarded according to 15.6(b)(ii)(2)(b) above.

iii. Other PTO Requests

Requests for PTO that are not submitted under (b)(i) and (b)(ii) above shall be submitted in writing at least one (1) week in advance of the posting of the schedule covering such day or days. The Employer will respond to such requests within two (2) weeks of submission. If all such requests within the work area cannot be granted, then seniority within that area and classification shall govern, subject to the following:

- (1) Seniority will not govern if a less senior employee's PTO request has already been approved.
- (2) The Hospital will use its best efforts to grant each employee qualifying for paid holidays at least one (1) of the following three (3) holidays off: Thanksgiving Day, Christmas Day, or the following New Year's Day. If an employee is required to work on the above three (3) such holidays, the employee will receive double time (2x) for all hours worked on such New Year's Day (rather than time and one half (1½).

iv. When Advance Notice is not Possible

(1) <u>Unplanned Absence</u>

Advance written requests for the use of PTO is not required if the employee's own disability, or an emergency (death or illness in the immediate family as defined in Section 14 [Bereavement Leave] necessitates an unplanned absence that was not requested and approved in advance of that day.

In addition, advanced written requests for the use of PTO are not required if the employee wishes to use PTO when the employee is ill or injured or for the purposes of the employee's receiving medical care, treatment, or diagnosis or to aid or care for a:

- (a) child,
- (b) parent,
- (c) ward,
- (d) legal guardian,

- (e) sibling,
- (f) grandparent,
- (g) grandchild,
- (h) spouse,
- (i) registered domestic partner, or
- (j) individual designated by the employee, if the employee has no spouse or registered domestic partner. (Such designation must occur during the first (1st) thirty (30) days of the employee's employment and may be changes in January of each year.)
- (2) In all such cases, the reason for the absence shall be given; the employee shall provide a minimum of three (3) hours' notice; and the employee shall follow the Hospital's requirements as to when and how notice is to be given.

15.7 PTO USE ENCOURAGED

The Hospital encourages employees to take PTO regularly to prevent unnecessary accumulation.

15.8 CASH OUT OF PTO

a. For employees in their first year of employment

No more than two hundred thirty two (232) hours of PTO can be accumulated from prior anniversary years, and any excess amounts will be paid to the employee in the first (1st) pay period in October, unless and to the extent an employee has requested a vacation in which he/she/they will use all PTO in excess of the two hundred thirty two (232) hours by the end of the calendar year (December 31) and such time off had been granted in accordance with 15.6 (b)(i)(1) [Time of Submission of Requests] or 15.6(b)(ii)(1) [Time and Structure of Submission of Requests]. Employees also may elect, no fewer than thirty (30) days before the commencement of their anniversary year, to be paid for PTO accumulation in excess of eighty (80) hours.

b. For employees with 2-4 years of service

No more than two hundred seventy two (272) hours of PTO can be accumulated from prior anniversary years, and any excess amounts will be paid to the employee in the first (1st) pay period in October, unless and to the extent an employee has requested a vacation in which he/she/they will use all PTO in excess of the two hundred seventy two (272) hours by the end of the calendar year (December 31) and such time off had been granted in accordance with 15.6(b)(i)(1) [Time of Submission of Requests] or 15.6(b)(ii)(1) [Time and Structure of Submission of Requests]. Employees also may elect, no fewer than thirty (30) days before the commencement of their anniversary year, to be paid for PTO accumulation in excess of eighty (80) hours.

c. For employees with 5-9 years of service

No more than three hundred twelve (312) hours of PTO can be accumulated from prior anniversary years, and any excess amounts will be paid to the employee in the first (1st) pay period in October, unless and to the extent an employee has requested a vacation in which he/she/they will use all PTO in excess of the three hundred twelve (312) hours by the end of the calendar year (December 31) and such time off had been granted in accordance with 15.6(b)(i)(1) [Time of Submission of Requests] or 15.6(b)(ii)(1) [Time and Structure of Submission of Requests]. Employees also may elect, no fewer than thirty (30) days before the commencement of their anniversary year, to be paid for PTO accumulation in excess of eighty (80) hours.

d. For employees with 10+ years of service

No more than three hundred thirty six (336) hours of PTO can be accumulated from prior anniversary years, and any excess amounts will be paid to the employee in the first (1st) pay period in October, unless and to the extent an employee has requested a vacation in which he/she/they will use all PTO in excess of the three hundred thirty six (336) hours by the end of the calendar year (December 31) and such time off had been granted in accordance with 15.6(b)(i)(1) [Time of Submission of Requests] or 15.6(b)(ii)(1) [Time and Structure of Submission of Requests]. Employees also may elect, no fewer than thirty (30) days before the commencement of their anniversary year, to be paid for PTO accumulation in excess of eighty (80) hours.

15.9 EMERGENCY PAYMENT OF PTO

Special requests of payment of PTO in lieu of actual time off must be approved by both the Department Manager and the Director of Human Resources or designee. Approval will be granted only if the request is accompanied by a statement by the employee that the payment is necessary in order to preclude the loss of a principal residence through foreclosure or eviction or to provide immediate medical care for the employee or a member of his/her/their immediate family. Payment in lieu of PTO may not exceed a maximum of one hundred sixty (160) hours per calendar year and, in any event, will not be provided for PTO in advance of the time that it is earned.

15.10 REQUESTS FOR PTO AND UNPAID TIME OFF

- a. Requests for PTO, regardless of seniority, will be granted before any conflicting requests for unpaid time off are considered. Furthermore, requests for unpaid time off by individual employees will not be granted if the employee still has PTO hours or ESL, which ever applies. Exceptions are:
 - i. An employee can elect not to use PTO for a holiday scheduled off.
 - ii. An employee can elect not to use PTO for his/her/their own medical disability days preceding eligibility for ESL.
 - iii. An employee can elect not to use PTO for a physical disability leave or illness upon the exhaustion of ESL, and, to request instead an unpaid leave.

- iv. An employee can elect not to use PTO for a day or days the employee has been asked to take as a temporary displacement.
- v. An employee can elect not to use PTO to attend Union contract negotiation sessions.
- b. If an employee has a pre-scheduled, pre-approved vacation, but does not have sufficient PTO at the actual time of the vacation, due primarily to using PTO for voluntary or involuntary displacement days, the employee may still take the scheduled vacation, even if some or all of it is unpaid after the employee uses all available PTO.

15.11 SEASON OF THE YEAR

PTO requests shall not be unreasonably denied because of the season of the year.

15.12 <u>USE OF ESL OR PAID SICK LEAVE</u>

a. Waiting Period

ESL is to be used for absences from work that exceed twenty-four (24) scheduled work hours or three (3) consecutive work days, whichever comes first, and that are necessary because of the employee's own physical disability. If the employee is hospitalized overnight or if the employee becomes ill/injured within seven (7) calendar days of having used ESL, the above waiting period for access to ESL is waived for that absence.

b. Medical Verification

Reasonable medical or other verification may be requested by the Hospital regarding unplanned absences or the use of ESL. The Hospital may require reasonable proof of physical disability sufficient to justify the employee's absence from work for the period claimed. A doctor's certificate may be required for any absence due to illness during the first (1st) year of employment. Thereafter, a doctor's certificate may be required only if the employee has been absent for more than three (3) consecutive days of work or if the Hospital has reason to believe the absence is an abuse of this provision.

c. <u>Use of Paid Sick Leave Applicable to Per-Diem/Short-Hour Employees</u>

A Per-Diem or Short Hour employee may use accrued Paid Sick Leave when the employee is ill or injured or for the purposes of the employee's receiving medical care, treatment or diagnosis, or to aid or care for a child, parent, ward, legal guardian, sibling, grandparent, grandchild, spouse, registered domestic partner or individual designated by the employee (if the employee has no spouse or registered domestic partner). Such employees must give reasonable notification of an absence from work for which paid sick leave is or will be used.

15.13 INCREMENTAL USE OF PTO/ESL

PTO/ESL is to be used in increments of eight (8) hours unless one of the following exists:

- a. Advance approval is obtained for fewer than eight (8) hours.
- b. The employee's regular shift is more or fewer than eight (8) hours, in which case PTO/ESL hours equal to the shift shall be used.
- c. The employee is eligible for State Disability or Workers' Compensation payments, in which case ESL shall be integrated to supplement such payments.
- d. An emergency requires an employee's absence for less than a full shift, in which case the Hospital may excuse the employee from the full shift with equivalent PTO/ESL hours being used or it may require that the employee report back to work.
- e. Medical or Dental Appointment. PTO shall be granted to an employee when circumstances make it impossible to schedule a medical or dental appointment during non-working hours. When it is necessary to schedule an appointment during working hours, an employee, insofar as possible, shall endeavor to schedule such appointment at the beginning or at the end of the employee's shift. Sufficient advance notice shall be given by the employee.

15.14 RATE AT WHICH PTO/ESL IS PAID

PTO/ESL hours shall be paid at the straight time rate in effect as of the date PTO/ESL is used (or cashed out, in the case of PTO and, in some cases, a portion of their ESL) plus any shift differential/premium to which the employee may be entitled.

15.15 TERMINATION OR CHANGE IN STATUS

a. Termination

Upon termination of employment or change to a non-benefited status, employees shall be paid for all PTO hours accumulated but not taken and, in some cases, a portion of their ESL.

b. Change in Status

In the case of a change to non-benefited status, the pay in lieu of benefits differential will commence on the first (1st) day of the pay period following the date of the change. If an employee's status changes from non-benefit-eligible to benefit-eligible and the employee was previously benefit-eligible, the employee's previous years of service is recognized in determining the accrual rate: (i.e., the original date of PTO/ESL accrual is moved forward by the length of time in the non-benefit-eligible status) and any accumulated ESL which he/she/they had prior to the change to non-benefit eligible status will be restored for use by the employee.

c. ESL Payment upon Termination or Involuntary Displacement

Upon separation of employment or involuntary reduction to non-benefit-eligible status, accumulated ESL hours will be paid to employees with fifteen (15) or more years of service at the individual's hourly rate as follows:

Years of Service	Percentage of Accumulated ESL	Up to a Maximum of
35+	100%	350 hours
30+	90%	250 hours
25+	80%	200 hours
20+	70%	150 hours
15+	50%	100 hours

15.16 WORKERS' COMPENSATION AND STATE DISABILITY

In cases where an employee is eligible to receive disability benefit payments (State Disability Insurance or Workers' Compensation) the employee shall apply for such benefits. To the extent that the disability payments do not equal the employee's normal wages, the employee's ESL (or PTO if elected by the employee, if applicable) shall be used in an amount sufficient to equal but not exceed the employee's straight time rate of pay and any shift differential for scheduled hours. Where ESL/PTO is subject to integration with State Disability Insurance or Workers' Compensation, it shall be paid promptly even if information as to the precise amount of State Disability Insurance or Workers' Compensation payments is not immediately available.

15.17 NO REQUIREMENT FOR PTO USE FOR PHYSICAL DISABILITY LEAVES

Employees cannot be required to use PTO for physical disability absences or leaves. If PTO is to be used for a leave, however, the employee must use it immediately upon exhaustion of ESL and it must be used for all consecutive workdays thereafter. For purposes of this paragraph only, a "leave" is to be construed as a physical disability absence exceeding three (3) workdays unless the employee is hospitalized.

15.18 USE OF PTO/ESL FOR WORK DAYS ONLY

PTO/ESL can only be used on scheduled workdays.

15.19 ADVANCED PAYMENT OF APPROVED PTO

Upon one week's written notice from an employee, the PTO pay for which the employee is eligible for time off of two (2) weeks or longer shall be available to him/her/them immediately prior to the commencement of the employee's time off period. Further, if an employee's PTO time off covers more than one (1) pay period, no additional tax deductions shall be imposed if only one (1) check is made covering such period.

15.20 PAY FOR HOLIDAYS WORKED

a. Recognized Holidays

Recognized holidays for the purpose of the following paragraphs are as follows:

New Year's Day	Independence Day
Martin Luther King, Jr. Day	Labor Day
Presidents' Day	Thanksgiving Day
Memorial Day	Christmas Day
Employee's Birthday	Juneteenth

A day, p.m., or night shift employee works a holiday shift when the major portion of the shift falls on one (1) of the above days.

b. Premium Pay

- i. If any nonexempt employee, regardless of category, is required to work one (1) of the above holidays the employee shall receive payment at time and one half (1-1/2) the employee's straight time rate for all hours worked on such holiday except as provided in 15.6(b)(iii) [Other PTO Requests]. This provision shall not apply to the employee's birthday, unless the employee requested his/her/their birthday off, in writing, at least one (1) week prior to the posting of the work schedule.
- ii. If any exempt employee, regardless of category, is required to work on one (1) of the above holidays, the employee shall receive a flat-rate bonus of two hundred and fifty dollars (\$250.00) for work on said day.

c. Holiday Work Among Pharmacists

The Employer will seek volunteers first among full-time and part-time Pharmacists and then among short hour and per diem Pharmacists for holiday work. If there are more volunteers than needed, holiday assignments will be based on seniority, first among full-time and part-time Pharmacists, then among short hour and per diem Pharmacists. In instances where an insufficient number of Pharmacists volunteer for holiday work, the Employer will assign the work by reverse seniority among part-time and full-time Pharmacists (excluding weekend-only part-time Pharmacists).

d. Holiday Work Among Behavioral Health Crisis Clinicians

The Employer will seek volunteers first among full-time and part-time Behavioral Health Crisis clinicians and then among short hour and per diem Behavioral Health Crisis clinicians for holiday work. If there are more volunteers than needed, holiday assignments will be based on seniority, first among full-time and part-time Behavioral Health Crisis clinicians, then among short hour and per diem Behavioral Health Crisis clinicians. In instances where an insufficient number of Behavioral Health Crisis clinicians volunteer for holiday work, the Employer will assign the work by reverse seniority among part-time and full-time Behavioral Health Crisis clinicians.

An exception to the above: an employee cannot be bumped from a regularly scheduled work day should a holiday happen to fall on said day, regardless of seniority.

In this Subsection, "Behavioral Health Crisis Clinicians" specifically refers only to employees in the BERT Program with the job titles of Psychologist, Licensed Clinical Social Worker, Marriage and Family Therapist, Licensed Professional Clinical Counselor, Psychological Associate, Associate Marriage and Family Therapist, Associate Clinical Social Worker, or Associate Professional Clinical Counselor.

15.21 LEAVE SHARING PLAN

a. Program's Purpose

To provide employees an opportunity to donate voluntarily a portion of their accumulated Paid Time Off (PTO) hours to other employees who may suffer financial hardship due to a medical emergency or other covered emergency as described below.

b. Definitions

- i. <u>Employee Donor</u>. The employee who donates a portion of his/her/their accumulated PTO hours to an employee recipient through the Leave Sharing Plan.
- ii. <u>Employee Recipient</u>. The employee in need of PTO hours to cover a medical emergency or other covered emergency and who is authorized to receive donated PTO hours from other employees through the Leave Sharing Plan.
- iii. Medical Emergency. A medical condition of an employee, family member, or loved one that will require prolonged absence from work in which all accrued paid leave benefits available to the employee will be exhausted and will result in a substantial loss of income (ten [10] scheduled work days or more) to the employee.
- iv. Other Covered Emergency. Catastrophes caused by natural disasters such as earthquakes, fire, and floods that will cause a prolonged absence from work in which all accrued paid leave benefits available to the employee will be exhausted and will result in a substantial loss of income (ten [10] scheduled work days or more) to the employee.
- v. <u>Paid Time Off (PTO)</u>. The hours an employee has accrued and accumulated for purposes of vacation, holiday, short-term illness, and other personal needs. It does not include ESL hours, which are not transferable between employees.

c. Eligibility

All regular employees who participate in the PTO program are eligible to participate in the Leave Sharing Plan as employee donors and/or recipients. Participation in the Leave Sharing Plan is strictly voluntary.

d. Benefit Description

The Human Resources Department administers the Leave Sharing Plan by communicating the needs of potential employee recipients to the Manager of the department in which the employee works and facilitates with the Payroll Department the transfer of employees' PTO donations to the recipients. Those who choose not to participate in the Plan will be respected in administering the Plan. Potential recipients may seek help without divulging their identities to other employees. The identities of donors (and non-donors) will not be released to others.

An employee donor may donate accumulated PTO hours provided the donation is a minimum of four (4) hours.

An employee donor's PTO is donated in hours that are converted to a dollar value using the donor's current hourly wage rate. The dollar value is then converted back to hours based on the employee recipient's hourly wage. For example:

Donor		Recipient	
Hours donated (multiplied by)	8 hours	Dollar value (divided by)	\$100.00
Hourly wage (equals)	\$12.50	Hourly wage (equals)	\$10.00
Dollar value	\$100.00	Hours received	10 hours

If an employee recipient returns to work prior to using all the donated hours, the unused donated time will not be returned to the employee donor(s) but will be retained in the employee recipient's PTO bank.

In the event of the termination of employment or death of the employee recipient, the unused portion of the donated time will not be returned to the employee donor(s). The unused time will be paid to the employee recipient upon termination of employment or his/her/their estate in the event of death.

Payroll taxes on the value of donated hours are the responsibility of the employee recipient. Since the employee donor realizes no income, there are also no deductible expenses for IRS reporting purposes.

e. Becoming a Recipient

An employee who wishes to receive donated PTO hours completes a Leave Sharing Plan Recipient Form that is available in the Human Resources Department. The employee submits the completed form to his/her/their department manager.

The department manager reviews the form for eligibility and forwards it to Human Resources who will verify the emergency and anticipated length of absence.

If the request meets all the criteria for processing, a Human Resources representative will contact the employee requesting PTO donations and a release of information plan will be developed. The plan determines what information will be released to employees in subsequent announcements and to whom these announcements will be directed (i.e., one or more departments, a specific building or location, or hospital-wide).

Human Resources will assist with the communication needed on behalf of the potential employee recipient.

f. Becoming a Donor

An employee who voluntarily wishes to donate accumulated PTO hours completes a Leave Sharing Plan Donor form that is available in the Human Resources Department. The form is forwarded to Human Resources for processing with the Payroll Department. The Payroll Department will affect the transfer of the balances between employees.

SECTION 16 – LEAVES OF ABSENCE

16.1 NOTIFICATION OF LEAVE IN WRITING

An employee needing a leave of absence must notify the department manager in writing as soon as the employee learns of his/her/their non-availability for work. Such notice which will be on a form furnished by the Hospital must specify the reason for the leave, the date such leave will begin, and the expected date of return to work. Employees requesting a medical leave of absence are required to provide proof of disability in the form of a physician's statement.

16.2 LEAVE PERIODS

a. Six (6) Months Medical Leave/Twelve (12) Months Industrial Injury Leave

Any regular employee who has been continuously in service with the Hospital for at least one (1) year shall be entitled to leave of absence, including maternity leave, on proper proof that the employee needs such leave because of physical disability.

Such leave shall not be more than six (6) months, except in the case of industrial injury, which shall not be more than twelve (12) months. Disability leave may be extended only by agreement between the employee and the Hospital.

Three (3) days prior to the conclusion of an approved leave, employees must provide their managers with confirmation of their availability to return to work. An employee who fails to report for work at the end of an approved leave is deemed to have voluntarily resigned. An employee returning from a medical leave of absence is required to provide a physician's statement that indicates that he or she is fit to return to work.

b. Use of ESL/PTO to Extend Leaves

An employee on a non-industrial medical leave may have his/her/their leave extended beyond six (6) months up to a maximum of one (1) year in accordance with the following, provided the employee continues to qualify for such leave under Subsection 16.2(a):

- i. if the employee has ESL remaining at the end of the six (6) months, the leave will be extended to a maximum of one (1) year or the exhaustion of the employee's ESL, whichever comes first; and
- ii. if the employee elected to use PTO upon exhaustion of ESL, the leave will be extended to a maximum of one (1) year or the exhaustion of the employee's PTO/ESL, whichever comes first.

16.3 PARENTAL LEAVE

The Hospital will comply with the Federal and State regulations governing parental leave including, but not limited to, the Family and Medical Leave Act, the California Family Rights Act and the Americans with Disabilities Act.

a. Legal Adoption/Fostering

Employees who have been employed by the Hospital for at least twelve (12) consecutive months shall be eligible for parental leave for the amount of time specified in the law for a legal adoption or fostering of a child. At the present time, the law allows for such employees to take up to twelve (12) weeks for a legal adoption or fostering of a child.

b. Birth

Employees, regardless of gender, who have been continuously employed by the Hospital for at least twelve (12) consecutive months shall be eligible for parental leave for the amount of time specified in the law for the birth of a child. At the present time, the law allows for such employees to take up to twelve (12) weeks for the birth of a child. This paragraph is not meant to limit the duration of maternity leave allowed by law or by this Agreement in any way.

16.4 LEAVES FOR EMERGENCY/OTHER REASONS

Leaves of absence for other reasons shall be granted only by agreement between the employee and the Hospital. At management's discretion regular employees may be granted a one-month emergency leave of absence.

16.5 <u>RIGHTS/BENEFITS WHILE ON LEAVE</u>

An employee shall not forfeit accrued rights under this Agreement by reason of a leave of absence, but during any unpaid portions of such leave the employee shall not accrue PTO or ESL nor be entitled to jury duty pay or bereavement leave.

16.6 RETURN TO DUTY

When an employee returns to duty in compliance with an authorized leave of absence, such employee shall be reinstated in the same classification, position, shift, unit, and scheduled hours in which such employee was employed before his, her or their absence; but if conditions in the Hospital have so changed that it would not be feasible to reinstate him/her in such manner, then the Hospital will reinstate the employee to as nearly comparable a position and shift as is reasonable under the circumstances.

16.7 EMPLOYEES REPLACING THOSE ON LEAVE

All persons hired to replace employees who are on a leave of absence shall be so advised and shall be informed of the approximate date that the regular employee is expected to return from leave.

16.8 ADJUSTMENT OF ANNIVERSARY DATE

If the employee's leave of absence is more than twelve (12) months in the case of industrial injury or more than six (6) months in the case of disability or more than thirty (30) days in all other cases, the anniversary date may be adjusted for the full period of the leave, except for the first thirty (30) days of such leave. Leaves of absence for lesser periods than the above shall not result in adjustment of anniversary date, and in no case shall the first thirty (30) days be counted in any adjustment.

16.9 <u>UNION BUSINESS</u>

- a. An unpaid leave of absence will be granted to an employee for up to six (6) months for the specific purpose of working for the Union provided the employee has been employed by CHRCO a minimum of one (1) year.
- b. The request for leave under this Section must be made in accordance with the Hospital's leave policy and only one (1) employee may be on a leave of absence for Union business at any time.

16.10 TEMPORARY EMPLOYEES

During an employee's leave of absence, the Hospital may hire a temporary employee to fill the employee's position, provided the Hospital first attempts to use per diem employees in the position. The temporary employee shall receive the appropriate contract wage rate and pay in lieu of benefits differential under Section 12.2.

SECTION 17 – HEALTH PROGRAM

17.1 HEALTH PLANS

The Hospital will continue to enroll all eligible regular full-time and regular part-time employees covered by this Agreement and the employee's spouse and dependent children in health, dental, prescription and vision programs designed, created and contracted by

the Hospital. Included in this program will be the self-insured PPO program and an HMO alternative.

The Hospital will make its best effort to continue to offer the Kaiser Plan. If the Hospital believes it necessary to offer a different HMO, it will provide a comparable replacement plan, and give the Union thirty (30) days' notice of the change. "Comparable" as used herein shall mean the level of benefits and co-pays in the replacement plan, when taken as a whole, must be reasonably equivalent to the plan it replaces. During that period, the Hospital will meet with the Union, upon request, for the purpose of answering questions about and discussing the new plan.

During the term of this Agreement, the benefits of these programs will be provided in accordance with the summary plan descriptions developed by the providers. It is further understood that the Hospital will make its best efforts to establish and maintain a comprehensive network of providers through its PPO Plan.

17.2 ELIGIBILITY

An eligible employee is a regular full-time or regular part-time employee who has worked continuously for the Hospital for twenty (20) or more hours a week for a period of sixty (60) days and who continues to work such a schedule.

a. PPO Reimbursement for Services at CHRCO

- i. Outpatient pharmacy: 90%.
- ii. Radiology services for adults provided at CHRCO, except 100% reimbursement if ordered by Employee Health, the Emergency Department or a CHRCO employed or contracted physician currently practicing at CHRCO.

b. HMO

- i. Office co-pay: \$15.00
- ii. Rx co-pay: \$10.00 Generic; \$20.00 for Formulary Brand; \$30 Non-formulary Brand (if applicable)
- iii. ER co-pay: \$50.00, waived if admitted
- iv. Employee Premium Contribution: None

c. PPO

- i. Deductible: \$250 individual/\$500 family
- ii. Office visit co-pay: \$15.00
- iii. Rx co-pay: \$10.00 Generic; \$20.00 for Formulary Brand; \$30.00 for -Non-formulary Brand
- iv. ER co-pay: \$50.00, waived if admitted
- v. Employee Premium Contribution: 15% Total Premium / Month

d. Second HMO Option

The Hospital will offer the Anthem Blue Cross HMO.

e. <u>Dental Plan</u>

Annual deductible of \$50.00/covered participant; \$150/family.

17.3 DEPENDENT CHILDREN

An eligible employee's dependent children under age 26 or of any age with total and permanent disabilities (if dependent becomes disabled prior to age 26) may be enrolled in the Health, Dental, Drug, and Vision Programs during Open Enrollment or due to a Qualifying Status change at the applicable contribution rates. (0% Kaiser, 15% total premium/month PPO or Second HMO Option).

17.4 DOMESTIC PARTNER

Any regular employee who desires to include his/her/their domestic partner (as defined in Section 36 [Domestic Partner Definition]) or his/her/their spouse may do so on his/her/their own individual application at the same Employee Premium contribution rates (0% Kaiser, 15% total premium/month PPO or Second HMO Option).

17.5 COVERAGE FOR WORKERS' COMPENSATION

The Hospital will continue coverage of an employee disabled for work by a job-connected injury or illness as determined by the Workers' Compensation Appeals Board during such disability up to a maximum of twelve (12) months.

17.6 IMPACT OF INCREASED COSTS

In the event maintaining benefits requires increases in costs during the life of the Agreement for eligible regular full-time and regular part-time employees and their dependents, the Hospital reserves the right to convene the Hospital and Union negotiating committees to discuss the impact of such increases on the Hospital.

17.7 PHYSICAL EXAMINATIONS

Physical examinations required of employees in connection with their employment, according to the practice of the Hospital, shall be given without charge; and all costs incident to those examinations shall be borne by the Hospital. If the Hospital requires physical examinations other than pre-employment physicals, they shall be made during the employee's regular shift unless other mutually satisfactory arrangements are agreed upon. Pre-employment examinations shall be on the employee's time even if not given until after the employee is actively employed.

17.8 WAIVER OF MEDICAL/DENTAL/VISION COVERAGE

Per benefit plan provisions, an employee may elect to waive his/her/their medical, dental and vision coverage. In order to waive, the employee must provide proof of other medical insurance. The employee will receive a \$100 monthly credit. If the employee

- loses his/her/their other coverage during the year, the employee may elect medical dental and vision coverage under the Employer benefit plans, as long as the employee provides proof of loss of other coverage within thirty-one (31) days of losing other coverage.
- 17.9 Employees who become eligible during the year for benefits due to hours worked in a previous look back period (per healthcare reform regulations) and thus, become eligible for health plan benefits, the employee's premium in lieu of benefits will be suspended the day that benefits become effective.

SECTION 18 – UNEMPLOYMENT COMPENSATION AND DISABILITY

The Hospital will voluntarily submit to the California Unemployment Compensation and Disability Law. The above coverage may be adjusted during the life of this Agreement in the event that future legislation is enacted that is applicable to non-profit hospitals.

SECTION 19 – LONG TERM DISABILITY INSURANCE

The Employer agrees to continue to provide a long-term disability plan to replace fifty percent (50%) of lost salary up to a maximum of five thousand (\$5000) per month, with a waiting period of one hundred twenty (120) days.

Age When Disability Begins	Maximum Benefit Period
Age 65 or under	The date the 24 th Monthly Benefit is payable
Age 66	The date the 21st Monthly Benefit is payable
Age 67	The date the 18 th Monthly Benefit is payable
Age 68	The date the 15 th Monthly Benefit is payable
Age 69 or older	The date the 12 th Monthly Benefit is payable

SECTION 20 – GROUP LIFE INSURANCE

The Hospital will provide each regular employee working a predetermined work schedule of not less than twenty (20) hours per week with a ten thousand (\$10,000.00) group life insurance and a ten thousand dollar (\$10,000.00) accidental death and dismemberment insurance coverage. The Hospital will pay the premiums for such coverage. This coverage will be effective on the first (1st) day of the month following the completion of sixty (60) calendar days of continuous employment.

SECTION 21 – RETIREMENT PLAN

21.1 RETIREMENT BENEFITS

a. The Plan

The Hospital will continue to provide the benefits of the Retirement Plan for Children's Hospital & Research Center Oakland (the "Plan"). The Plan provides benefits to employees who work continuously for twelve (12) months and meet the "Eligibility Service" and "Vesting Service" requirements.

b. Supplemental Benefits for Medicare

The Hospital will make direct payment of eleven dollars (\$11.00) per month for retirees eligible for Medicare in order to allow such retirees to obtain supplemental benefits.

c. "Eligibility Service"

"Eligibility Service" means a twelve (12) month eligibility period in which an employee is credited with at least one thousand (1,000) hours of Service. The initial eligibility period shall begin on the employee's initial Date of Hire. Subsequent eligibility periods shall change to the first (1st) day of the applicable Plan Year for any eligibility period beginning, during, or after an eligibility period in which an employee is credited with fewer than one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service.

d. Accreted Unit

Employees hired prior to January 1, 2012 will continue to participate in the Retirement Plan for Children's Hospital & Research Center Oakland (the "Plan").

Effective within sixty (60) days of the ratification of this Agreement, employees who were hired on or after January 1, 2012 will be eligible to participate in the "Plan". Employees will receive credit for vesting for years prior to the date of ratification of this Agreement, subject to the vesting and eligibility service requirements of the "Plan;" however, employees will not receive credit for benefit service for years employed prior to the "entry date." Also, such employees who are eligible to participate in the 401(a) plan will continue to vest in that plan but will no longer receive contributions to that account for employment following the "entry date."

- e. If there is any discrepancy in the language of 21.1(d) related to the Accreted Unit, the terms and definitions in the "Plan" will control.
- f. If the ratification of this Agreement occurs prior to July 1, 2018, then this paragraph is null and void. If the ratification of this Agreement occurs on or after July 1, 2018, then employees hired prior to January 1, 2012, will have been transferred from the "Plan" into the Retirement Plan Children's Hospital Research Center at Oakland Unrepresented Employees (the "New Plan") on or about July 1, 2018. The only difference between the "Plan" and the "New Plan" is that the "Plan" is based on a

calendar year while the "New Plan" is based on a fiscal year. Once this agreement has been ratified, those employees hired prior to January 1, 2012, will be transferred out of the "New Plan" and back into the "Plan".

g. School Program Coordinator: Employees hired prior to January 1, 2012 will continue to participate in the Retirement Plan for Children's Hospital & Research Center Oakland (the "Plan").

Effective within sixty (60) days of the ratification of this Agreement, employees who were hired on or after January 1, 2012 will be eligible to participate in the "Plan" for represented employees. Employees will receive credit for vesting for years prior to the date of ratification of this Agreement, subject to the vesting and eligibility service requirements of the "Plan;" however, employees will not receive credit for benefit service for years employed prior to the "entry date." Also, such employees who are eligible to participate in the 401(a) plan will continue to vest in that plan but will no longer receive contributions to that account for employment following the "entry date."

h. Chaplain and Lead Chaplain: Employees hired prior to January 1, 2012 will continue to participate in the Retirement Plan for Children's Hospital & Research Center Oakland (the "Plan").

Effective within sixty (60) days of the ratification of this Agreement, employees who were hired on or after January 1, 2012 will be eligible to participate in the "Plan" for represented employees. Employees will receive credit for vesting for years prior to the date of ratification of this Agreement, subject to the vesting and eligibility service requirements of the "Plan;" however, employees will not receive credit for benefit service for years employed prior to the "entry date." Also, such employees who are eligible to participate in the 401(a) plan will continue to vest in that plan but will no longer receive contributions to that account for employment following the "entry date."

i. Acupuncturist/Acutherapist: Employees hired prior to January 1, 2012 will continue to participate in the Retirement Plan for Children's Hospital & Research Center Oakland (the "Plan").

Effective within sixty (60) days of the ratification of this Agreement, employees who were hired on or after January 1, 2012 will be eligible to participate in the "Plan" for represented employees. Employees will receive credit for vesting for years prior to the date of ratification of this Agreement, subject to the vesting and eligibility service requirements of the "Plan;" however, employees will not receive credit for benefit service for years employed prior to the "entry date." Also, such employees who are eligible to participate in the 401(a) plan will continue to vest in that plan but will no longer receive contributions to that account for employment following the "entry date."

j. Bereavement Services Coordinator: Employees hired prior to January 1, 2012 will continue to participate in the Retirement Plan for Children's Hospital & Research Center Oakland (the "Plan").

Effective within sixty (60) days of the ratification of this Agreement, employees who were hired on or after January 1, 2012 will be eligible to participate in the "Plan" for represented employees. Employees will receive credit for vesting for years prior to the date of ratification of this Agreement, subject to the vesting and eligibility service requirements of the "Plan;" however, employees will not receive credit for benefit service for years employed prior to the "entry date." Also, such employees who are eligible to participate in the 401(a) plan will continue to vest in that plan but will no longer receive contributions to that account for employment following the "entry date."

- 21.2 The monthly accrued benefit for each year of service is equal to 1/12th of 1.6% of the Final 5-Year Average Compensation, which is defined in the plan as meaning the sum of a Participant's Compensation for his/her/their highest five (5) consecutive full calendar years out of the last ten (10) full calendar years of employment as an Eligible Employee prior to his/her/their Normal Retirement Date divided by the number of years for which Compensation is counted. Compensation shall only be counted during such period for years in which the Participant has at least one thousand (1,000) Hours of Service and was an Eligible Employee during the entire year.
- 21.3 The Hospital will provide the 403(b) Savings Plan for Children's Hospital & Research Center Oakland to all employees.

21.4 RETIREE HEALTH CONTRIBUTION

a. Ten (10) Years and Age Fifty-five (55)

Employees who retire after ten (10) years of employment in a benefited status (Full-Time Regular [FTR] or Part-Time Regular [PTR]) and attainment of age fifty-five (55) will be eligible to enroll for individual coverage in the Hospital sponsored HMO Plan, at their own expense, until the employee reaches age sixty-five (65) or becomes Medicare eligible, whichever occurs first. The maximum charge to a retiree for this plan shall be the COBRA premium for individual coverage.

b. Twenty (20) Years and Age Sixty (60)

For employees who retire from employment (FTR or PTR) with twenty (20) or more years of benefitted employment (FTR or PTR) who are age sixty (60) but under age sixty-five (65), the Hospital will contribute an amount equal to \$100 x years of benefitted service/12 towards the cost of the above coverage, commencing the first of the month following the employee's attainment of age sixty (60) and ending when the employee reaches age sixty-five (65) or becomes Medicare eligible, whichever comes first. To be eligible for this benefit, the employee must enroll in the applicable HMO period no later than the open enrollment period preceding the employee's retirement.

For employees who retire from employment (FTR or PTR) with twenty (20) or more years of benefitted employment (FTR or PTR) at or over age sixty-five (65), the Hospital will contribute an amount equal to \$50 x years of benefitted service / 12 towards the cost of the above coverage for a documented Medicare supplement plan for ten (10) years.

It is the understanding of the parties that this language represents the current benefits with no changes.

SECTION 22 – NO DISCRIMINATION

The Hospital and the Union agree that neither the Union nor the Hospital shall discriminate in respect to employment and continuing employment, by reason of Union activity, race, color, religion, religious creed (including religious dress and grooming practices), national origin, ancestry, citizenship, physical or mental disability, medical condition (including cancer and genetic characteristics), genetic information, marital status, sex (including pregnancy, childbirth, breastfeeding, or related medical conditions), gender, gender identity, gender expression, age (40 years and over), sexual orientation, veteran and/or military status, protected medical leaves (requesting or approved for leave under the Family and Medical Leave Act or the California Family Rights Act), domestic violence victim status, political affiliation, equal pay and any other status protected by state, federal or local law (collectively "protected category").

In addition, BCH Oakland prohibits retaliation against a person who engages in activities protected under this policy. Reporting, or assisting in reporting, suspected violations of this policy and cooperating in investigations or proceedings arising out of a violation of this policy are protected activities under this policy.

The Employer agrees to maintain clear policies prohibiting discrimination on the above grounds and agrees that such policies shall be effectively publicized and enforced throughout the Hospital. Such policies shall be readily accessible to employees when requested.

SECTION 23 – UNIFORMS

If the Hospital ever desires to require that employees in this bargaining unit wear uniforms or special type work clothes, then the Employer agrees to bargain with the Union over the implementation and all impacts of the implementation of such.

SECTION 24 – IN-SERVICE TRAINING / ORIENTATION PRIOR TO ASSIGNMENT OF DUTIES

24.1 AVAILABILITY OF IN-SERVICES

When the Hospital provides an in-service education program for employees in a particular classification or classifications under the Agreement, the Hospital will use its

best effort to see that the in-service education sessions are available to all employees in such classification or classifications on all shifts. In the event that such best efforts are unsuccessful, the Hospital will meet with the Union for the purpose of working out a mutually acceptable solution. Furthermore, mandatory in-services and staff meetings shall be paid as time worked. Should an in-service or staff meeting need to take place during an employee's meal period or rest break, the manager and the employee will arrange another time for the employee to take his/her/their meal period of rest break during the employee's regularly scheduled work day.

24.2 IN-SERVICES ON ISOLATION TECHNIQUES

The Hospital will provide or continue to provide in-service education on the subject of isolation techniques to employees who come in contact with diagnosed isolation cases. An employee who has not been provided with such training may request intervention by the person in charge of the department, in the event the employee's immediate supervisor assigns the employee to a diagnosed isolation case or cases.

24.3 CEUS

When in-service education programs provided by the Hospital qualify for accreditation by the State for purposes of continuing education for re-licensure or re-certification, the Hospital will seek such accreditation and pay the State fees for accreditation of the course.

24.4 INFORMATION ON EDUCATION PROGRAMS

The Hospital will continue to seek information on educational programs and approved continuing education courses offered by other Bay Area Hospitals and will continue to provide Bay Area Hospitals with similar information on programs offered by the Hospital. The Hospital will make its best efforts to provide to employees, in a timely manner, information on educational programs and continuing education courses offered by the Hospital and other Bay Area hospitals.

24.5 ORIENTATION

The Hospital will provide orientation prior to, or in conjunction with, the assignment of any duties that have been so identified. If an employee is awarded a new position, the Hospital will provide a minimum of five (5) days of orientation and training prior to, or in conjunction with the new role subject to the exceptions below:

- a. The employee is awarded a new position that does not involve substantially different duties than their previous position as reasonably determined by the manager.
- b. The employee indicates that they have been oriented fully and that they can undertake the new duties without further orientation.
- c. The employee is classified as a per diem.

Following orientation, an employee can notify his/her/their supervisor in writing to request additional training.

24.6 MANDATED COURSES

Attendance at all mandated courses that are required by the Hospital, including Hospital mandated preparation time, training programs, and inservice classes, including but not limited to NALS, PALS and BLS, shall be paid as time worked. Mandatory class time shall count as time worked for all purposes including overtime but preparation time shall not be considered time worked for purposes of computing overtime.

SECTION 25 – EDUCATIONAL LEAVE

25.1 BENEFIT

a. Courses, including Home Study

Regular full-time employees shall be entitled to forty (40) hours leave with pay and regular part-time employees shall be entitled to prorated leave with pay each year to attend/participate in courses, institutes, workshops, or classes of an educational nature, including home study and online courses, provided:

- i. the employee applies in advance in writing specifying the course, institute, workshop, or class he or she wishes to attend/participate;
- ii. the employee obtains permission from his, her, or their supervisor to attend/participate;
- iii. such leave shall not interfere with staffing; and
- iv. such leave is job-related or relates to a job or jobs to which the employee can expect to transfer or be promoted in the usual course of eligibility.

25.2 <u>REQUESTS FOR PAID EDUCATION LEAVE, INCLUDING CONTINUING EDUCATION</u>

Permission for such educational leave will not be unreasonably denied. Educational leave to which an employee is entitled may be used to fulfill continuing education programs required by law to maintain licensure and, in the event such requirements are greater than the paid education leave to which an employee is entitled, necessary additional leave without pay shall be granted. If an employee submits a written request for educational leave at least one (1) month in advance, the Hospital will notify the employee in writing at least two (2) weeks in advance as to whether the requested leave will be permitted or denied.

25.3 GOVERNING PRINCIPLES

In applying the educational program, the following principles shall govern:

a. If the educational program has a duration of four (4) or more hours within or without a shift in whole or in part, the employee will be excused from his/her/their shift and receive eight (8) hours educational leave pay for such day, or up to a maximum of the employee's regular schedule.

- b. If the educational program has a duration of fewer than four (4) hours and falls within the employee's shift in whole or in part, the employee will be paid for hours spent at the educational program and will work the balance of his/her/their shift or, at the option of the Hospital, the employee can be excused from his/her/their entire shift and be paid eight (8) hours educational leave pay or up to a maximum of the employee's regular schedule. The Hospital shall notify the employee of the option it elects at the time it approves the leave request. In no case shall the combination of paid work time and paid educational leave exceed eight (8) hours per day or the employee's regular schedule.
- c. If the educational program has a duration of fewer than four (4) hours and falls entirely outside the employee's shift, the employee shall not receive educational leave pay; provided that employees qualifying for paid education leave shall receive pay for such leave for education programs occurring on their day off. In view of the fact that employees assigned to the night shift of operations seldom, if ever, have educational programs available during their normal hours of work, an exception to this Subsection will be as follows: a night shift employee (other than an employee who is entitled to paid education leave for programs outside his/her/their shift), who attends educational programs which would otherwise qualify under the educational leave and pay provisions but fall entirely outside of the employee's night shift, may accumulate such educational leave time until the employee has accumulated the equivalent of a full shift.
- d. If the educational program is only available outside the employee's regular shift, the employee may request a day off no less than 30 days before the start of the education program during their regular schedule within the same pay period equivalent to the time spent in the educational program

At that time, equivalent paid time off at the mutual convenience of the Hospital and the employee will be arranged.

If the approved educational program is six (6) hours or more in duration, the Hospital will excuse the employee from the night shift either immediately preceding or immediately following the program.

The night shift from which the employee shall be excused shall be determined by mutual agreement, and the deduction from accrued educational leave shall be equal to the employee's normal scheduled shift.

25.4 GRANTED ON A CALENDAR YEAR BASIS

Educational leave is to be granted on a calendar year basis. To be eligible for education leave, the regular employee must be employed prior to October 1 of the year in question. If he, she, or they is/are employed on or after October 1, he, she or they qualifie(s) for educational leave in the following calendar year.

25.5 WAIVER/ACCUMULATION OF BENEFIT

A regular employee who does not apply for educational leave waives it for that year. If such employee requests educational leave and does not receive it in a particular year for which he, she or they is/are qualified, the employee may accumulate it for the following year. If the Hospital wishes the employee to engage in an outside educational program, the Hospital and the employee may mutually agree that this is charged against the employee's education leave. If the employee declines to engage in such educational program, the Hospital has the option to withdraw the request or to require the employee to engage in such program in which event it is not charged against his, her or their educational leave, the Hospital may require a verbal report from the employee on educational leave, describing the activities involved.

25.6 EDUCATIONAL OPPORTUNITIES

A regular full-time employee who is accepted for enrollment in an accredited academic program to obtain certification, licensure or other credentials to meet the academic prerequisites for obtaining another position at Children's Hospital Oakland may request to reduce his/her/their hours to a 4/5 or 3/5 status for a period of not longer than nine (9) months in any twelve (12) month period in order to attend classes in such a program.

To be eligible for consideration, an employee must have a minimum of five (5) consecutive years of service with the Hospital, have an acceptable performance record during the preceding six (6) months of his/her/their employment, and provide written evidence, acceptable to the Hospital, of acceptance in an accredited academic program.

Requests for such voluntary reductions must be submitted at least thirty (30) calendar days in advance of the commencement of the academic program. At any given time no more than five (5) regular full-time employees may be permitted to voluntarily reduce hours. Where there are more than five (5) requests for voluntary reduction of hours seniority shall be the determining factor in approving the reduction of hours.

Initial approval for voluntary reduction in hours shall be subject to staffing and scheduling needs in the employee's department at the time of the request. Continued approval of the voluntary reduction in hours shall be subject to the employee's proof of satisfactory performance in the accredited academic program acceptable to the Hospital (passing grades).

25.7 TUITION REIMBURSEMENT PROGRAM

a. Purpose of the Program

The Hospital will contribute financially to an individual's participation in educational programs and/or courses intended to improve present job skills and/ or taken to prepare for other jobs/positions within the Hospital to which the employee might reasonably be promoted or transferred

The program is intended to assist employees in the improvement of their professional qualifications. There is no assurance that participation, in itself, will result in advancement or any other changes in current employment status.

b. General Information

The Tuition Reimbursement Program is intended to reimburse eligible employees for a portion of registration/tuition/examination fees and/or textbook costs as set forth in this program.

c. Employee Eligibility

- i. <u>Full-time and Part-time Employees</u>. This plan is available to regular full-time or regular part-time employees with at least one (1) year of continuous service with the Hospital, a current satisfactory performance review rating, and no disciplinary action within the past six (6) months.
- ii. Active Employment Required. Participants must be actively employed by the Hospital at the completion of any approved course, and satisfy the additional requirements set forth in Subsection (f) below, in order to receive reimbursement.
- iii. <u>Seniority</u>. Courses shall be considered for approval in the order completed applications are received, until the yearly maximum is reached (See Subsection (e)(v) [Maximum per Calendar Year] below). If multiple, completed applications are received on the same day, they shall be considered for approval in order of seniority.

d. Course of Study Eligibility

- i. <u>Formal Program</u>. Education expenses must be incurred in a formal program which leads to one (1) of the following:
 - (1) an undergraduate degree
 - (2) a graduate degree
 - (3) a professional license or a certification.
- ii. Educational expenses may also be incurred:
 - (1) in courses and/or seminars designed to enhance current job skills;
 - (2) in courses required for license renewal or re-certification; and
 - (3) to attend professional meetings related to area of licensure or current job.
- iii. <u>Accredited Institution</u>. The course must be offered through an accredited university, college or other recognized educational institution. If the institution is not formally accredited, its legitimacy and credibility by recognized standards must be reasonably demonstrated and validated by the Educational Resources Department. Seminars, courses, and professional meetings must be offered

- through a recognized sponsor and must offer the participant continuing education units. (CEUs).
- iv. <u>Time Course is Taken</u>. The Course must be scheduled and taken on the employee's own time, outside his/her/their scheduled working hours, or while the employee is using approved Educational Leave.
- v. <u>CEUs</u>. While it is possible that employees in certain positions will be able to obtain continuing educational units (CEUs) for attending college courses, it is not the intent of the program to assure the accumulation of needed CEUs or to maintain current licensure.
- vi. <u>Initial Certification Requirements</u>. In order for initial certifications to be covered by this program, the following conditions Must be satisfied:
 - (1) The course requires a minimum of forty (40) hours of instructional time.
 - (2) The certification is related to the employee's current job or is a program that prepares him/her/their for a possible future position within the Hospital.
- vii. The cost of recertification and licensing renewals may be covered by this program.
- viii. This program may cover up to \$500 annually toward the cost of travel expenses related to attending seminars, courses, or professional meetings. The Hospital's Travel & Entertainment Expenses policy (FB.20.1) governs the appropriate use of travel related expenses.
- ix. Medical staff dues are covered by this program.

e. Course Approval

- i. <u>Application Forms</u>. Employees desiring tuition reimbursement must complete a Tuition Reimbursement Application form available from the Human Resources Department.
- ii. New Application. A new application must be completed for each course to be taken in a calendar year.
- iii. <u>Time of Submission of Application</u>. Employees must complete and submit the application to the Human Resources Department at least three (3) weeks prior to the starting date for the proposed course of study for notification of approval or denial.
- iv. <u>Course Approval</u>. The course and the employee's participation in the program must be approved by the Physician Director (if applicable) or Department Manager.

v. <u>Maximum per Calendar Year</u>. Course approvals for the entire program may not exceed \$130,000 in one (1) calendar year. Any unused funds in a calendar year shall not roll over to the following year. If the first (1st) year of the program is less than a full calendar year, the amount of available funds shall be prorated.

f. Reimbursement

- i. <u>Requirements</u>. To receive reimbursement, the employee must submit the following to the Human Resources Department within thirty (30) day of course completion:
 - (1) The official record indicting acceptable grade ("C" or above) or satisfactory completion of the course if grades are not given. For technical employees attending seminars or professional meetings, the employee must submit satisfactory confirmation of attendance.
 - (2) A canceled check or official receipt for the eligible expenses to be reimbursed.
 - (3) The employee's copy of the approved request form.
- ii. <u>Processing of Reimbursement</u>. The Human Resources Department will process the request for reimbursement.
- iii. Reimbursement Check. The reimbursement amount is paid out in a separate check from the employee's regular paycheck. This check will be issued within six (6) weeks of the date the request for reimbursement was completely submitted.
- iv. <u>Reimbursement Amount</u>. Reimbursement for one (1) employee in a calendar year may not exceed the tuition, fees, and books up to a maximum of one thousand five hundred dollars (\$1,500.00).

g. Other Conditions and Exclusions

- i. Reimbursement under this program shall be subject to all applicable tax laws and regulations.
- ii. In the event the applicant is eligible for partial payment from another source, the percentage of reimbursement received from the Hospital will be applied only towards the remaining balance of eligible expenses. If the total eligible expense for a specific course is provided by a scholarship or other financial grant (such as the GI Bill), the Hospital will not be obligated to pay any part of the expense.
- iii. Employees are responsible keeping track of their yearly benefit amount. Should an employee use all funds available, no further benefit will be paid even if a previously approved Tuition Reimbursement request has been filed and accepted.

SECTION 26 – MOONLIGHTING

The Union will use its best efforts to cooperate with the Hospital to prevent moonlighting that interferes with the employee's attendance and/or performance of his/her/their duties with the Hospital. The foregoing does not imply a ban on moonlighting itself but rather a commitment to prevent moonlighting that leads to attendance and/or performance problems.

SECTION 27 – BULLETIN BOARDS

- Upon submission by the Union to a designated representative of the Hospital of a Union notice officially approved by the Union containing no editorial comment, the Hospital will promptly post such notice on the bulletin board in each major department: Social Services, Pharmacy, and Pediatric Rehabilitation. Such notice will remain posted for a reasonable amount of time.
- 27.2 These bulletin boards shall each be designated as a NUHW board and shall be equipped with protective covering.

The Employer and the Union agree that the bulletin board on the ground floor (main hallway adjacent to the Environmental Services/Linen Department) and a bulletin board on the second floor, both equipped with protective coverings, represent compliance with this Section.

SECTION 28 – CONSCIENTIOUS OBJECTION

- 28.1 The rights of patients to receive medical care and the obligation of the Hospital to render such care must be recognized and respected. In the case of therapeutic abortions, employees accept the obligation of providing competent medical care as a major responsibility; however, it is recognized that an employee may hold sincere moral or religious beliefs that require the employee in good conscience to refuse direct participation in such medical procedures.
 - Cases where there are issues other than therapeutic abortions, such as cases involving the withdrawal of support, would be referred to the Hospital's Policy on "Request to be Excused From Aspects of Patient Care."
- 28.2 The Hospital agrees that an employee may refuse to directly participate in such medical procedures and will not be subject to coercion, censure, unreasonable transfer, unreasonable reassignment, or discipline by reason of such refusal. An employee who has an assignment where participation in therapeutic abortion occurs and who conscientiously objects to such participation shall notify his/her/their supervisor of this position in writing which may require reassignment or transfer.

28.3 In emergency situations where the immediate nature of the patient's needs will not allow for substitution, the patient's right to receive medical care shall take precedence over the exercise of the employee's individual beliefs and rights. In such cases, the Hospital shall arrange for reassignment/transfer at the earliest possible opportunity.

SECTION 29 – UNION REPRESENTATIVES' VISITATIONS

- 29.1 The Union Field Representative or qualified representative of the Union shall be allowed to visit the Hospital for the purpose of ascertaining whether or not this Agreement is being observed and to observe job conditions under which employees are employed. This privilege shall be exercised reasonably and shall be related to the representative's responsibility for seeing that the Hospital is in compliance with the Agreement.
- 29.2 The Union Field Representative or qualified representative of the Union shall report to a designated management official when entering the Hospital and such representative shall not interfere with the normal conduct of work in the Hospital. The Union representative may confer with employees, including Shop Stewards, upon their own free time and in public areas within the Hospital such as cafeterias or coffee shops or in designated non-work areas.
- 29.3 In the case of a tour to observe conditions, the Union Field Representative or off-duty shop steward shall notify the designated management official where they intend to go within the permitted areas of the Hospital. The Union representative shall not engage in discussion with employees who are on duty during the course of the tour and shall not be accompanied on the tour by anyone other than an authorized business representative. The Union representative may distribute material in the cafeteria and designated lounges provided a copy of the material is sent in electronic form to both the Vice President of Human Resources and the Director of Labor Relations no later than 4:00 PM on the day prior to the intended date of distribution, material is not offensive and does not constitute a personal attack on individuals and does not denigrate patient care at the facilities.
- 29.4 In the case of a grievance investigation, the Union Field Representative shall make an appointment in advance with the designated representative of management. Prompt and reasonable arrangements will be made so that a joint investigation of the grievance can be made.
- 29.5 The Union Field Representative assigned to the Hospital may request a job description or job descriptions of bargaining unit positions. Such description or descriptions shall be given to the Union Field Representative in all cases where they are available or, if in the process of revision, as soon as the revised description or descriptions become available.
- 29.6 Employees appointed or elected to the Union Negotiating Committee shall receive full credit towards accrual of seniority and benefits, including any payment thereof, for all time missed from their regular work schedules due to negotiations.

29.7 The Hospital and the Union shall reasonably apply the provisions of this Section.

SECTION 30 – SHOP STEWARDS

30.1 STEWARDS

Appointment and Notification: The appointments shall be made in such manner as the Union determines, and the Hospital will be notified in Writing of such appointments (and/or any changes thereto), at least ten (10) business days prior to their effective date. In the written notice(s), three (3) of such appointees shall be designated floating stewards.

30.2 HOSPITAL EMPLOYEES

It is understood that the Shop Stewards shall be current Hospital employees.

30.3 HOSPITAL REPRESENTATIVE

The Shop Steward shall only deal with the representative of the Hospital designated to handle grievances.

30.4 FUNCTION OF STEWARD

The following Section is illustrative rather than comprehensive. It is understood that Stewards' duties are determined internally by the Union, although the Hospital is only required to deal with Stewards on matters involving the interpretation or application of this Agreement, or past practices, or workplace policies or procedures. The function of the Shop Steward shall include assisting employees. The function of the Shop Steward shall be to assist employees in settling problems arising in connection with the application or interpretation of the provisions of this Agreement directly with the Department Head or such other person as the Hospital may designate and to participate, at the option of the employee, in Steps One and Two of the Grievance Procedure as set forth in Section 33 of this Agreement.

30.5 OUTSIDE WORKING HOURS

The Shop Steward shall perform his/her/their functions outside of his/her/their working hours on his/her/their own time unless the Hospital requests the steward's presence at a meeting during the steward's working hours.

30.6 NORMAL OPERATIONS OF THE HOSPITAL

The Shop Steward shall not direct any employee how to perform or not perform his/her/their work, shall not countermand the order of any supervisor, and shall not interfere with the normal operations of the Hospital or any other employee. His/her/their activities as a Shop Steward shall in no way interfere with his/her/their assigned duties as an employee.

30.7 SHOP STEWARD/GRIEVANCE MEETINGS

The Hospitals designated representative is only required to meet with one Shop Steward on any grievance. Only the designated Shop Steward, the Chief Steward, the Union Representative and/or the Grievant shall present the Union's position and/or ask questions at grievance meetings, although additional stewards may attend for training purposes.

30.8 WEINGARTEN

In connection with investigatory interviews required by the Hospital in which an employee reasonably believes that such investigation will result in disciplinary action, an employee upon his, her or their request shall be entitled to have a Union Field Representative, and/or Shop Steward present, provided that such disciplinary interviews are not delayed beyond twenty-four (24) hours by the inability to have both Union representatives present. It is understood that the role of the Union representative shall be strictly in accord with the NLRB v. WEINGARTEN. In those cases where there are two Union representatives present and/or two Hospital representatives, there shall be only one spokesperson for each party, and the other representatives shall serve only as observers.

30.9 TIME OFF WORK

Elected officers and Stewards of the Union may apply for time off of up, to five (5) days each calendar year to attend educational programs which are specifically, designed to enhance the knowledge and skills of the officer in the performance of his/her/their Union duties. Each officer and/or Steward is required to request time off at least thirty (30) days prior to the program's scheduled date. The Hospital shall not unreasonably deny the request of the Union officer and/or Steward to attend an educational program.

SECTION 31 – COMPLAINTS

- 31.1 It is hoped that most questions arising under this Agreement can be settled short of following the formal Grievance Procedure. The Hospital recommends that an employee who has a claim or complaint discuss the matter with his/her/their supervisor. If the employee prefers, however, the employee may first consult with a Union official. There will be no retaliation against any employee for presenting a claim or complaint or for consulting a Union official in the first instance.
- 31.2 If an employee has any complaints that the employee believes have not been properly considered by the supervisor, the employee may confer with the Administrator or his/her/their designated representative. At this conference, the employee may be accompanied by a Union official. The employee shall be entitled to an answer within a reasonable length of time.
- 31.3 Included among the subjects upon which conferences may be requested are problems relating to verbal warnings, workloads, and adequate staffing. It is agreed that such cases or subjects are not subject to the Grievance Procedure except as otherwise specifically provided in this Agreement. However, conferences may be requested in cases of

- disciplinary suspension or discharge, and such cases shall be subject to the Grievance Procedure, including arbitration, as provided below.
- 31.4 An employee who receives a written warning shall be given a copy of the warning and shall sign a receipt that indicates the employee acknowledges having received the document. Acknowledging receipt of the warning shall not constitute an admission of the employee's agreement with the substance of the warning. An employee may grieve a written warning provided the grievance is presented in writing within thirty (30) days. Letters of warning shall be given consideration based upon the seriousness of the incident and the length of time since the occurrence of the incident.
- 31.5 Periodic performance evaluation reports are intra-hospital records and are not subject to the provisions of this Section or the Grievance Procedure. Such reports will not be used in support of disciplinary action. Upon request, an employee may have a copy of his or her performance evaluation.

SECTION 32 – DISCHARGE FOR CAUSE

- 32.1 The Hospital shall have the right to discharge or suspend any employee for just cause. Examples of just cause, but not an exhaustive list, are: proven dishonesty, insubordination, insobriety, incompetence, willful negligence, failure to perform work as required, or violation of the Hospital House Rules, which shall be published and communicated to the employees. The Hospital agrees to exercise fair and reasonable judgment in the application of this Section.
- 32.2 The Employer and the Union agree that the discipline related to Employer-established performance/production standards shall be subject to the "just cause" provisions referenced in this Section.
- 32.3 If, in the opinion of the Union, an employee has been unreasonably discharged or has been discharged or displaced to avoid tenure advancement or because of Union activity, such discharge or displacement shall be subject to the Grievance Procedure provided below.
- 32.4 The Hospital may draft such reasonable House Rules as may be deemed necessary for governing the conduct of employees. Such rules, when drafted, shall be forwarded by mail, return receipt requested, to the Union before being posted, communicated, or distributed to the employees.
- 32.5 Cleansing Period: Prior disciplinary actions shall not be used as the basis for progressive discipline where there has not been a reoccurrence of a similar offense in a one (1) year period. However, nothing in this Section shall be construed to prohibit management from considering an employee's entire disciplinary file when determining the appropriate level of discipline.

SECTION 33 – GRIEVANCE PROCEDURE AND ARBITRATION

33.1 Any problem arising in connection with the application or interpretation of the provisions of this Agreement, including the problems of discharge or suspension, which cannot be amicably adjusted between an employee of the Hospital and the Department Head, or such other person as the Hospital may designate, shall be reduced to writing, signed by the employee or Union representative, whichever is appropriate, and submitted to a Hospital representative designated by the Hospital. No grievance shall be considered unless it has been first presented in writing within thirty (30) days of the alleged occurrence giving rise to the grievance. In the event the grievance concerns the discharge or suspension of an employee, the grievance must be presented in writing within ten (10) working days following discharge or suspension.

33.2 STEP ONE - GRIEVANCE CONFERENCE

Within seven (7) days of receipt of the written grievance by the Hospital, the Union, the employee, and the Hospital Administrator or designated representative shall meet and attempt to resolve the matter informally. If the efforts to resolve the grievance in this matter are unsuccessful, either party may request that the matter be referred to an Adjustment Board. The request for an Adjustment Board must be made to the other party within fifteen (15) days of the receipt by the Hospital of the written grievance.

33.3 <u>STEP TWO - ADJUSTMENT BOARD</u>

Upon receipt of a timely, written request, there shall be an Adjustment Board established consisting of two (2) Union Field Representatives designated by the Union and two (2) representatives designated by the Hospital. The Adjustment Board shall meet within ten (10) days of receipt of the request for its establishment and shall consider fully all aspects of the issues presented. Any decision by a majority of the four members of the Board of Adjustment shall be final and binding upon all parties, subject to limitations on jurisdiction and authority contained in 33.4(c) below. If, during the period that the Adjustment Board can meet, no majority decision is reached, either party may request in writing that the matter be referred to Step Three, provided that if such request is made, it must be made within ten (10) days of a deadlock at the Adjustment Board, or within ten (10) days following the period during which the Adjustment Board can meet whichever occurs first, or proceeding to arbitration shall be waived.

33.4 <u>STEP THREE – ARBITRATION</u>

The following procedure shall apply if a grievance is timely submitted in writing to arbitration:

a. If the parties cannot reach agreement, the parties shall obtain a list of impartial arbitrators from the Federal Mediation and Conciliation Services (FMCS). The parties will select an arbitrator by alternately striking names from the list until one arbitrator remains. The selection of the arbitrator must be completed no later than thirty (30) calendar days from receipt by the Facility of the appeal to arbitration.

- b. A hearing on the grievance shall be held at a time and place designated by the arbitrator, at which the Facility and the Union shall present their respective positions, evidence and arguments. The sole parties to the arbitration shall be the Facility and the Union. The arbitrator's decision shall be rendered in writing and shall be final and binding on the parties and on all affected bargaining unit employees. It shall be issued not more than thirty (30) calendar days after the close of the hearing or the filing of the briefs, whichever is later.
- c. The arbitrator's authority is derived from this Agreement and his/her jurisdiction is limited to the interpretation and application thereof. He/She/They shall not have authority to:
 - i. amend or modify any provision of this Agreement; or
 - ii. render an award on any grievance arising before the effective date or after the termination date.
- d. The fee and expenses of the arbitrator, the court reporter's appearance fee, and the cost of mutual facilities shall be borne equally by the Facility and the Union.

SECTION 34 – NO STRIKE – NO LOCKOUT

Neither the Union nor the employees shall threaten to, or participate in, any strike, walkout, slowdown, sickout, sympathy strike or other work stoppage (collectively referred to as "work stoppage") and the Hospital shall not lock out employees during the life of this agreement. In the event of any strike, walkout, slowdown, sympathy strike, or work stoppage or threat thereof, the Union and its officers will do everything within their power to end or avert the same.

SECTION 35 – SAFETY

35.1 The Hospital will comply with applicable federal and California laws and regulations pertaining to occupational safety and health. Likewise, it is the duty of each employee to comply with all health and safety regulations of the Hospital. In the event any safety or health hazard is detected, it shall be promptly reported to the Hospital and Shop Steward. Reports under this Section and matters of safety and health shall be presented by such Shop Steward to the Joint Committee. The Hospital shall then have a reasonable period of time to remedy the situation. If, in the judgment of the employee or the Union, the Hospital shall thereafter fail to completely remedy the situation, the employee or the Union shall be free to contact the Industrial Safety Commission of the State of California for appropriate action. Disputes concerning conditions of health and safety within the Hospital shall not be subject to the complaint and grievance and arbitration procedures of this Agreement, but shall be subject to the applicable administrative procedures established by federal and California laws.

- 35.2 Walk-around or inspection by a Union representative or representatives with a management representative or representatives by direction of the Committee shall not result in loss of pay to the employees. The Hospital will make available the following material to the Union steward: copies of the Hospital's log of occupational injuries or illness, with the consent of the employees involved, material required by law to be posted, and information relating to known or determined health or safety hazards in the Hospital.
- 35.3 Should a current or future Pandemic or Public Health Crisis occur, either party may initiate joint safety meetings to discuss issues specific to the Pandemic or Public Health Crisis.

For the purpose of this section, a Pandemic or Public Health Crisis is defined as whenever there is a governmental imposition of travel or workplace limitations on non-essential workers.

The purpose of joint safety meetings shall be for the parties to discuss workplace safety concerns specific to the Pandemic or Public Health Crisis including related safety procedures and protocols, the identification of additional equipment and supplies needed to provide a safe work environment, and the health needs of unit members. Joint safety meetings shall convene once per month for one hour, or more frequently as needed per mutual agreement. Joint safety meetings will cease to occur once the Hospital Incident Command System (HICS) is deactivated.

The joint safety meetings will be attended by up to three (3) unit employees identified by the Union, and up to two (2) representatives from the Hospital. The Union and the Hospital may change their respective representatives at the meeting from time to time. Additionally, Hospital counsel and Union field representative may participate in these meetings, for a maximum total of 7 attendees. Non-exempt employees attending during scheduled work hours will receive paid released time. Manager approval is required in advance to release employees during regularly scheduled work hours due to operational needs.

SECTION 36 – DOMESTIC PARTNER DEFINITION

Children's Hospital Oakland defines a "domestic partner" relationship as an eligible employee and one (1) other person (the "partner" or "domestic partner") sharing a committed relationship with all of the following characteristics:

- 1. living together in the same household;
- 2. financially interdependent;
- 3. jointly responsible for each other's common welfare;
- 4. considering themselves as life partners;
- 5. not legally married; and

6. not currently part of another domestic partner relationship (i.e. multiple partners).

Employees may not enroll or identify roommates, parents, children, siblings, grandparents, aunts/uncles, other blood relatives as domestic partners.

SECTION 37 – TERM OF AGREEMENT

This Agreement shall be effective on the 1st day of September, 2022, and shall remain in full force and effect without change, addition, or amendment (unless mutually agreed to as provided for elsewhere in this Agreement) through August 31, 2025, and shall be renewed from year to year thereafter subject to reopening by either party upon ninety (90) days' written notice to the other party prior to September 1, 2025 or any September 1 anniversary date thereafter.

SECTION 38 – MANAGEMENT RIGHTS

The Employer retains, solely and exclusively, all the rights, powers, and authority exercised or possessed by it prior to the execution of this Agreement, except as expressly limited, delegated, or deleted by a provision of this Agreement. Without limiting the generality of the foregoing, the rights, powers, and authority retained solely and exclusively by the Employer, except as limited, delegated, or deleted by this Agreement include:

- 1. To the executive management and administration of the Hospital and its properties and facilities;
- 2. To manage, direct, and maintain the efficiency of its business and personnel;
- 3. To manage and control its departments, buildings, facilities, equipment, and operations;
- 4. To create, change, combine, or abolish jobs, departments, and facilities in whole or in part;
- 5. To discontinue work for business, economic, medical, or operational reasons;
- 6. To direct the work force;
- 7. To increase or decrease the work force;
- 8. To determine staffing patterns and levels and the number of employees needed;
- 9. To lay off employees;
- 10. To hire and promote employees;
- 11. To suspend, discipline and discharge employees;
- 12. To investigate employee misconduct and implement appropriate disciplinary action;
- 13. To establish work standards;
- 14. To establish schedules of operations;

- 15. To establish goals and objectives of its employees' performance;
- 16. To specify or assign overtime;
- 17. To determine working hours, shift, and days off;
- 18. To adopt rules of conduct, appearance and safety, and penalties for violations thereof;
- 19. To determine the type and scope of work to be performed and for the services to be provided to patients;
- 20. To determine the methods, processes, means, and places of providing service to patients;
- 21. To determine the quality of patient services;
- 22. To acquire and dispose of equipment and facilities;
- 23. To determine the places where work will be performed;
- 24. To hire temporary employees for designated periods of time;
- 25. To pay wages and benefits in excess of those required by this Agreement;
- 26. To effect technological changes in its equipment and operations;
- 27. To sell, close, or dispose of all or part of the Facility;
- 28. To set the number, location, or types of facilities;
- 29. To set the price of all products and services;
- 30. To set the price of all purchases;
- 31. To set the corporate and financial structure of the Hospital;
- 32. To select, retain, or discontinue all food and vending machine supplies and the prices of their products or services;
- 33. To determine the scope and services within levels of care, additions, or deletions to unitspecific skills rosters (subject to the laws and regulations governing patient care and practices of nursing);
- 34. To determine shifts, the types of shifts, and the number of hours which constitute a shift (e.g. 8, 10, 12) for any unit or other division or subdivision of the Hospital;
- 35. To adopt reasonable rules and regulations;
- 36. To determine the financial policies including all accounting procedures, and all matters pertaining to public relations.

The exercise of the foregoing powers, rights, duties, and responsibilities by the Employer and the adoption of policies, rules, regulations, and practices in furtherance thereof, shall be the exclusive prerogative of the Employer except as limited by the specific terms of this Agreement. The Employer's failure to exercise any right, prerogative, or function hereby reserved to it or the Employer's exercise of any such right, prerogative, or function in a particular way, shall not

constitute a waiver of the Employer's right to exercise such right, prerogative, or function, or preclude it from exercising the same in some other way not in conflict with the express provisions of this Agreement.

SECTION 39 – BILINGUAL DIFFERENTIAL

39.1 DIFFERENTIAL

If the Employer designates individuals to carry out their job duties in a language other than English, such individual shall receive a \$1.00 per hour bilingual differential for all hours worked.

39.2 ADMINISTRATION OF DIFFERENTIAL

The differential shall be administered subject to the following rules:

a. Designation of Bilingual Staff

The Employer shall retain the right to designate bilingual staff members and to establish which mode of testing or testing requirements would be used to establish language proficiency in the secondary language.

Within 14 days of an employee's request for the exam, the Hospital shall respond in writing to schedule the exam.

If an employee fails to pass the test three (3) times, the Hospital may deny the employee any future requests for re-testing. There is no required wait time between each attempt.

b. Bilingual Status in Writing

The Employer must state in writing that the employee seeking bilingual status has met the requirements to be able to carry out his/her/their job duties in a language other than English.

c. Documentation of Regular use of Second Language

The Employer must document in writing that the employee regularly uses a second language and English.

d. Eligibility Criteria Modified by the Employer

The Employer shall have the right to establish, modify, or add to the foregoing eligibility criteria.

e. <u>Provision's Non-Applicability</u>

The foregoing does not apply to non-medical, customer service translation, such as directions to the cafeteria or other Hospital locations.

39.3 This change would not affect staff members who have received previous training in medical interpreting by the Hospital and were considered "ad-hoc" interpreters, a program no longer offered by the Hospital. Their job duties as interpreters and added compensation would still be honored.

SECTION 40 – ESSENTIAL SERVICES

In the event of a strike by the NUHW Professional unit, the NUHW Professional unit agrees that a certain number of Pharmacists shall continue to work during said strike.

Pharmacists will be assigned to twelve (12) hour shifts and paid in accordance with Subsection 8.1 (and shall be paid overtime after eight (8) hours in each shift).

The following numbers of staff will be required:

	1 – IV Room
Day Shift – 4 Pharmacists	2 – Main Pharmacy
-	1 – Chemo Certified Pharmacists
Ni da Chica 2 Dhanna i ata	1 – IV Room
Night Shift – 2 Pharmacists	1 – Main Pharmacy

Nothing stated herein shall supersede the "No Strike" language contained in Section 34 of this agreement.

Collective Bargaining Agreement by and between UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland and the National Union of Healthcare Workers, Professional Employees

Effective Date: September 1, 2022 through August 31, 2025

National Union of Healthcare Workers	UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital and Research Center of Oakland	
	DocuSigned by: Jedi firech 229AE5891F2B48C	
Sophia Mendoza NUHW President	Jodi Hirsch, JD Vice President for Legal Affairs UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakla	ınd
Date: 8/16/2024	Date:	
Abid Yahya Director, NUHW	Nicholas Holmes, MD, MBA President of UCSF Benioff Children's Hospitals (BCH), Senior Vice President of UCSF Health Children's Services	
	r august	

Brenda Husband, BSBA/MBA
Interim Director of People & Strategy,
Compliance, and Employee Health

Vanessa Roshell-Stacks, MHA, CHFP Vice President, Ancillary and Support Services Site Administrator, Oakland

Campus

NATIONAL UNION OF HEALTHCARE WORKERS' BARGAINING COMMITTEE

Abigail Lundin Quang Bui Nutrition Pharmacy

Carly Isman Ruth Crowe
Nutrition Social Services

Darby Schouten Yanming Jiang Social Services Endocrinology

Felicia Hashimoto Marion Roan
Occupational Therapy Nutrition

Fran Merriweather Sabrina Allenejad

Social Services Child Life

Genesis Ibarra Jessica Chueng Social Services Child Life

Heather Stenger Maya Charlton
Audiology Music Therapy

Humberto Retana Mackenzie Allen

EPSDT Psych Services Nutrition

Jackie Schalit Jenny Chen EPSDT - CARE Nutrition

Jelyn Evangelista Blair Newman Pharmacy Social Services

Jessa May Culilap Vanessa Kobza *Pharmacy Nutrition*

Karen Petzoldt Marta Friedman
Child Life Palliative Care

Karla Sagramoso Carly Baldwin
EPSDT Psych Services Sports Medicine

Neha LeBlanc Judith Cavasos
Occupational Therapy Psych Services

Nicole Dryden Niceala Fung
Physical Therapy Nutrition

Peggy Busher Rebecca Hames
Social Services Music Therapy

APPENDIX A – WAGES NUHW - Professionals Rates

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				8/23/2023	Set at PR14	\$66.96	\$69.64	\$72.42	\$75.30	\$78.32	\$81.45	\$84.31	\$90.30	\$96.74
PR14	20070		Acupuncturist/	10/1/2023	5%	\$70.31	\$73.12	\$76.04	\$79.07	\$82.24	\$85.53	\$88.52	\$94.82	\$101.57
PK14	20070		Acutherapist EX	7/7/2024	4%	\$73.12	\$76.05	\$79.08	\$82.23	\$85.53	\$88.95	\$92.06	\$98.61	\$105.64
				7/6/2025	4%	\$76.05	\$79.09	\$82.25	\$85.52	\$88.95	\$92.50	\$95.74	\$102.55	\$109.86
				7/10/2022	3%	\$28.40	\$29.53	\$30.78	\$32.06	\$33.40	\$34.80	\$36.27	\$39.37	\$42.73
PR3		2306	Artist-in-Residence	10/1/2023	5%	\$29.82	\$31.01	\$32.32	\$33.67	\$35.07	\$36.54	\$38.08	\$41.33	\$44.87
PK3		2306	NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$31.01	\$32.25	\$33.61	\$35.01	\$36.48	\$38.01	\$39.60	\$42.99	\$46.67
				7/6/2025	4%	\$32.25	\$33.54	\$34.95	\$36.41	\$37.94	\$39.53	\$41.19	\$44.71	\$48.53
				7/10/2022	3%	\$37.79	\$39.30	\$40.88	\$42.51	\$44.21	\$45.98	\$47.59	\$50.97	\$54.61
PR6	20099	20131	Art Therapist	10/1/2023	5%	\$39.68	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.63	\$46.42	\$48.28	\$49.97	\$53.52	\$57.34
PKO	20099	20131	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.42	\$48.27	\$50.21	\$51.96	\$55.66	\$59.63
				7/6/2025	4%	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.43	\$48.28	\$50.21	\$52.22	\$54.04	\$57.89	\$62.02
				7/10/2022	3%	\$34.36	\$35.73	\$37.16	\$38.65	\$40.19	\$41.80	\$43.26	\$46.35	\$49.65
PR5	2457	2961	Assoc Marriage &	10/1/2023	5%	\$36.08	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.42	\$48.67	\$52.13
PK5	2457	2961	Fam Ther EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.64	\$47.24	\$50.61	\$54.21
				7/6/2025	4%	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.64	\$47.47	\$49.13	\$52.64	\$56.38
				7/10/2022	3%	\$34.36	\$35.73	\$37.16	\$38.65	\$40.19	\$41.80	\$43.26	\$46.35	\$49.65
PR5	20047	20049	Assoc Prof Clin	10/1/2023	5%	\$36.08	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.42	\$48.67	\$52.13
PK5	20047	20049	Counselor EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.64	\$47.24	\$50.61	\$54.21
				7/6/2025	4%	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.64	\$47.47	\$49.13	\$52.64	\$56.38
				7/10/2022	3%	\$51.43	\$53.49	\$55.62	\$57.86	\$60.16	\$62.56	\$65.07	\$70.38	\$76.12
PR11	2010	2645	Audiologist 1	10/1/2023	5%	\$54.00	\$56.16	\$58.40	\$60.75	\$63.17	\$65.69	\$68.32	\$73.90	\$79.92
LKII	2010	2045	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$56.16	\$58.41	\$60.74	\$63.18	\$65.70	\$68.32	\$71.05	\$76.85	\$83.12
				7/6/2025	4%	\$58.41	\$60.75	\$63.17	\$65.70	\$68.33	\$71.05	\$73.89	\$79.93	\$86.44

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$55.33	\$57.55	\$59.84	\$62.24	\$64.73	\$67.32	\$69.67	\$74.63	\$79.95
PR12	2929	2930	Audiologist 2	10/1/2023	5%	\$58.10	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.36	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.15	\$78.37	\$83.95
PNIZ	2323	2930	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.97	\$70.68	\$73.51	\$76.08	\$81.50	\$87.30
				7/6/2025	4%	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.51	\$76.45	\$79.12	\$84.76	\$90.80
				7/10/2022	3%	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	2931	20126	Audiologist 3	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
FIXIS	2931	20120	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
				7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86
				3/6/2022	Set at PR13	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	2522		Audiology Program	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
PK13	2322		Clinical Liaison EX	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
				7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86
			Bereavement	8/23/2023	Set at PR21	\$32.48	\$33.78	\$35.12	\$36.52	\$38.00	\$39.52	\$40.90	\$43.82	\$46.94
PR21	20074		Services	10/1/2023	5%	\$34.10	\$35.47	\$36.88	\$38.35	\$39.90	\$41.50	\$42.95	\$46.01	\$49.28
PNZI	20074		Coordinator EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$35.46	\$36.89	\$38.35	\$39.88	\$41.49	\$43.16	\$44.66	\$47.85	\$51.26
			EA/INEA	7/6/2025	4%	\$36.88	\$38.37	\$39.89	\$41.48	\$43.15	\$44.88	\$46.45	\$49.76	\$53.31
				7/10/2022	3%	\$31.23	\$32.49	\$33.77	\$35.12	\$36.53	\$38.00	\$39.33	\$42.13	\$45.13
PR4	2493		Case Manager (Family Partner)	10/1/2023	5%	\$32.79	\$34.11	\$35.46	\$36.88	\$38.36	\$39.90	\$41.29	\$44.23	\$47.39
rn4	2433		EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$34.10	\$35.47	\$36.88	\$38.35	\$39.90	\$41.49	\$42.94	\$46.00	\$49.29
				7/6/2025	4%	\$35.47	\$36.89	\$38.36	\$39.89	\$41.49	\$43.15	\$44.66	\$47.84	\$51.26
				7/10/2022	3%	\$31.23	\$32.49	\$33.77	\$35.12	\$36.53	\$38.00	\$39.33	\$42.13	\$45.13
PR4	2257		Case Manager	10/1/2023	5%	\$32.79	\$34.11	\$35.46	\$36.88	\$38.36	\$39.90	\$41.29	\$44.23	\$47.39
F 1\4	2237		EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$34.10	\$35.47	\$36.88	\$38.35	\$39.90	\$41.49	\$42.94	\$46.00	\$49.29
				7/6/2025	4%	\$35.47	\$36.89	\$38.36	\$39.89	\$41.49	\$43.15	\$44.66	\$47.84	\$51.26

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$31.24	\$32.48	\$33.85	\$35.27	\$36.74	\$38.28	\$39.89	\$43.30	\$47.01
PR20		20032	Certified Massage	10/1/2023	5%	\$32.80	\$34.11	\$35.55	\$37.03	\$38.58	\$40.20	\$41.89	\$45.47	\$49.36
FNZU		20032	Therapist EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$34.11	\$35.47	\$36.97	\$38.52	\$40.12	\$41.81	\$43.56	\$47.29	\$51.33
				7/6/2025	4%	\$35.48	\$36.89	\$38.45	\$40.06	\$41.73	\$43.48	\$45.31	\$49.18	\$53.39
				6/25/2023	Set at PR21	\$32.48	\$33.78	\$35.12	\$36.52	\$38.00	\$39.52	\$40.90	\$43.82	\$46.94
PR21	2018	2487	Chaplain EX/NEX	10/1/2023	5%	\$34.10	\$35.47	\$36.88	\$38.35	\$39.90	\$41.50	\$42.95	\$46.01	\$49.28
111/21	2010	2407	Chapiani Exy NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$35.46	\$36.89	\$38.35	\$39.88	\$41.49	\$43.16	\$44.66	\$47.85	\$51.26
				7/6/2025	4%	\$36.88	\$38.37	\$39.89	\$41.48	\$43.15	\$44.88	\$46.45	\$49.76	\$53.31
				7/10/2022	3%	\$31.23	\$32.49	\$33.77	\$35.12	\$36.53	\$38.00	\$39.33	\$42.13	\$45.13
PR4	20027		Child Life Special Event Coord	10/1/2023	5%	\$32.79	\$34.11	\$35.46	\$36.88	\$38.36	\$39.90	\$41.29	\$44.23	\$47.39
1114	20027		EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$34.10	\$35.47	\$36.88	\$38.35	\$39.90	\$41.49	\$42.94	\$46.00	\$49.29
				7/6/2025	4%	\$35.47	\$36.89	\$38.36	\$39.89	\$41.49	\$43.15	\$44.66	\$47.84	\$51.26
PR21	2128	2933		7/10/2022	3%	\$32.48	\$33.78	\$35.12	\$36.52	\$38.00	\$39.52	\$40.90	\$43.82	\$46.94
				6/25/2023	2% market adj.	\$33.13	\$34.46	\$35.83	\$37.25	\$38.76	\$40.31	\$41.72	\$44.69	\$47.88
				10/1/2023	5%	\$34.78	\$36.18	\$37.62	\$39.12	\$40.69	\$42.33	\$43.81	\$46.93	\$50.27
PR25	2128	2933	Child Life Specialist 1 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	1% market adj.	\$35.13	\$36.54	\$37.99	\$39.51	\$41.10	\$42.75	\$44.24	\$47.40	\$50.77
				7/7/2024	4%	\$36.53	\$38.01	\$39.51	\$41.09	\$42.75	\$44.46	\$46.01	\$49.29	\$52.80
				7/6/2025	1% market adj.	\$36.90	\$38.39	\$39.91	\$41.50	\$43.17	\$44.90	\$46.47	\$49.79	\$53.33
				7/6/2025	4%	\$38.38	\$39.92	\$41.50	\$43.16	\$44.90	\$46.70	\$48.33	\$51.78	\$55.46
				7/10/2022	3%	\$37.79	\$39.30	\$40.88	\$42.51	\$44.21	\$45.98	\$47.59	\$50.97	\$54.61
PR6	2168	2934	Child Life Specialist	10/1/2023	5%	\$39.68	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.63	\$46.42	\$48.28	\$49.97	\$53.52	\$57.34
FNU	2100	2334	2 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.42	\$48.27	\$50.21	\$51.96	\$55.66	\$59.63
				7/6/2025	4%	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.43	\$48.28	\$50.21	\$52.22	\$54.04	\$57.89	\$62.02

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
PR7	2935			7/10/2022	3%	\$38.92	\$40.48	\$42.11	\$43.79	\$45.54	\$47.36	\$49.02	\$52.50	\$56.25
			Child Life Specialist	6/25/2023	1% market adj.	\$39.31	\$40.88	\$42.53	\$44.22	\$45.99	\$47.83	\$49.51	\$53.02	\$56.81
PR26	2935	20093	3 EX/NEX	10/1/2023	5%	\$41.28	\$42.93	\$44.65	\$46.43	\$48.29	\$50.22	\$51.98	\$55.68	\$59.65
				7/7/2024	4%	\$42.93	\$44.65	\$46.44	\$48.29	\$50.22	\$52.23	\$54.06	\$57.90	\$62.04
				7/6/2025	4%	\$44.65	\$46.43	\$48.30	\$50.22	\$52.23	\$54.32	\$56.23	\$60.22	\$64.52
				7/10/2022	3%	\$34.36	\$35.73	\$37.16	\$38.65	\$40.19	\$41.80	\$43.26	\$46.35	\$49.65
PR5	2453	2937	Clinical Social	10/1/2023	5%	\$36.08	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.42	\$48.67	\$52.13
FIG	2433	2937	Worker 1 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.64	\$47.24	\$50.61	\$54.21
				7/6/2025	4%	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.64	\$47.47	\$49.13	\$52.64	\$56.38
				7/10/2022	3%	\$39.69	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.42	\$48.28	\$49.97	\$53.52	\$57.34
PR22	2454	2647	Clinical Social	10/1/2023	5%	\$41.67	\$43.34	\$45.07	\$46.87	\$48.74	\$50.69	\$52.46	\$56.19	\$60.21
FNZZ	2434	2047	Worker 2 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$43.34	\$45.07	\$46.87	\$48.75	\$50.69	\$52.72	\$54.56	\$58.44	\$62.62
				7/6/2025	4%	\$45.07	\$46.87	\$48.74	\$50.70	\$52.72	\$54.83	\$56.74	\$60.78	\$65.12
				7/10/2022	3%	\$45.73	\$47.56	\$49.45	\$51.44	\$53.50	\$55.63	\$57.86	\$62.49	\$67.49
PR9	2455	2648	Clinical Social	10/1/2023	5%	\$48.02	\$49.93	\$51.92	\$54.01	\$56.17	\$58.41	\$60.75	\$65.61	\$70.86
FNS	2433	2048	Worker 3 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$49.94	\$51.93	\$54.00	\$56.17	\$58.42	\$60.75	\$63.18	\$68.24	\$73.69
				7/6/2025	4%	\$51.94	\$54.01	\$56.16	\$58.42	\$60.76	\$63.18	\$65.70	\$70.97	\$76.64
				7/10/2022	3%	\$31.23	\$32.49	\$33.77	\$35.12	\$36.53	\$38.00	\$39.33	\$42.13	\$45.13
PR4		2926	Development	10/1/2023	5%	\$32.79	\$34.11	\$35.46	\$36.88	\$38.36	\$39.90	\$41.29	\$44.23	\$47.39
FN4		2920	Coordinator NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$34.10	\$35.47	\$36.88	\$38.35	\$39.90	\$41.49	\$42.94	\$46.00	\$49.29
				7/6/2025	4%	\$35.47	\$36.89	\$38.36	\$39.89	\$41.49	\$43.15	\$44.66	\$47.84	\$51.26
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	2926		Development	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
LVIO	2320		Officer EX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	20034	20035	Diabetes Educator	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
PKIO	20034	20033	1 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54
				7/10/2022	3%	\$55.33	\$57.55	\$59.84	\$62.24	\$64.73	\$67.32	\$69.67	\$74.63	\$79.95
PR12	2360	20033	Diabetes Educator	10/1/2023	5%	\$58.10	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.36	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.15	\$78.37	\$83.95
FILL	2300	20033	2 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.97	\$70.68	\$73.51	\$76.08	\$81.50	\$87.30
				7/6/2025	4%	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.51	\$76.45	\$79.12	\$84.76	\$90.80
				7/10/2022	3%	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	20036	20127	Diabetes Educator	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
FIXIS	20030	20127	3 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
				7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	2946	20071	EPSDT Clin Qual	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
FKIU	2340	20071	Assur Spe EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54
			EPSDT Clin Qual	6/25/2023	Set at PR13	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	20119	20128	Assur Spe EX/NEX	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
PK13	20119	20128	(with Psychologist licensure)	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
			ilcerisure)	7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86
				7/10/2022	3%	\$55.33	\$57.55	\$59.84	\$62.24	\$64.73	\$67.32	\$69.67	\$74.63	\$79.95
PR12	2033	20071	Genetic Counselor	10/1/2023	5%	\$58.10	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.36	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.15	\$78.37	\$83.95
LUIZ	2033	200/1	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.97	\$70.68	\$73.51	\$76.08	\$81.50	\$87.30
				7/6/2025	4%	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.51	\$76.45	\$79.12	\$84.76	\$90.80

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$28.40	\$29.53	\$30.78	\$32.06	\$33.40	\$34.80	\$36.27	\$39.37	\$42.73
PR3		4319	Health Education	10/1/2023	5%	\$29.82	\$31.01	\$32.32	\$33.67	\$35.07	\$36.54	\$38.08	\$41.33	\$44.87
FKS		4313	Coord NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$31.01	\$32.25	\$33.61	\$35.01	\$36.48	\$38.01	\$39.60	\$42.99	\$46.67
				7/6/2025	4%	\$32.25	\$33.54	\$34.95	\$36.41	\$37.94	\$39.53	\$41.19	\$44.71	\$48.53
				7/10/2022	3%	\$23.45	\$24.39	\$25.37	\$26.38	\$27.44	\$28.54	\$29.54	\$31.65	\$33.90
PR2		3050	Infant Development Assist	10/1/2023	5%	\$24.63	\$25.61	\$26.64	\$27.70	\$28.81	\$29.97	\$31.02	\$33.23	\$35.59
FILE		3030	NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$25.61	\$26.63	\$27.70	\$28.81	\$29.96	\$31.17	\$32.26	\$34.56	\$37.02
				7/6/2025	4%	\$26.64	\$27.70	\$28.81	\$29.96	\$31.16	\$32.41	\$33.55	\$35.95	\$38.50
				7/10/2022	3%	\$37.79	\$39.30	\$40.88	\$42.51	\$44.21	\$45.98	\$47.59	\$50.97	\$54.61
PR6	2308	2663	Infant Development Spec	10/1/2023	5%	\$39.68	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.63	\$46.42	\$48.28	\$49.97	\$53.52	\$57.34
PRO	2300	2003	1 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.42	\$48.27	\$50.21	\$51.96	\$55.66	\$59.63
				7/6/2025	4%	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.43	\$48.28	\$50.21	\$52.22	\$54.04	\$57.89	\$62.02
				7/10/2022	3%	\$45.73	\$47.56	\$49.45	\$51.44	\$53.50	\$55.63	\$57.58	\$61.68	\$66.07
PR8	2309	2665	Infant Development Spec	10/1/2023	5%	\$48.02	\$49.93	\$51.92	\$54.01	\$56.17	\$58.41	\$60.46	\$64.76	\$69.38
PNO	2309	2003	2 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$49.94	\$51.93	\$54.00	\$56.17	\$58.42	\$60.75	\$62.87	\$67.35	\$72.15
				7/6/2025	4%	\$51.94	\$54.01	\$56.16	\$58.42	\$60.76	\$63.18	\$65.39	\$70.04	\$75.04
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	2954	20055	Infant Development Spec	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
PKIU	2934	20055	3 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54
				7/18/2022	Set at PR24	\$41.57	\$43.24	\$44.97	\$46.76	\$48.63	\$50.57	\$52.34	\$56.07	\$60.07
PR24	2488		Institutional Giving	10/1/2023	5%	\$43.65	\$45.40	\$47.22	\$49.10	\$51.06	\$53.10	\$54.96	\$58.87	\$63.07
FNZ4	Z400		Officer EX	7/7/2024	4%	\$45.39	\$47.22	\$49.11	\$51.06	\$53.10	\$55.22	\$57.16	\$61.23	\$65.60
				7/6/2025	4%	\$47.21	\$49.11	\$51.07	\$53.10	\$55.23	\$57.43	\$59.44	\$63.68	\$68.22

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$37.79	\$39.30	\$40.88	\$42.51	\$44.21	\$45.98	\$47.59	\$50.97	\$54.61
PR6	2620		Lead Case Manager	10/1/2023	5%	\$39.68	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.63	\$46.42	\$48.28	\$49.97	\$53.52	\$57.34
PRO	2020		EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.42	\$48.27	\$50.21	\$51.96	\$55.66	\$59.63
				7/6/2025	4%	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.43	\$48.28	\$50.21	\$52.22	\$54.04	\$57.89	\$62.02
				6/25/2023	Set at PR5	\$34.36	\$35.73	\$37.16	\$38.65	\$40.19	\$41.80	\$43.26	\$46.35	\$49.65
PR5	20052		Lead Chaplain	10/1/2023	5%	\$36.08	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.42	\$48.67	\$52.13
PNS	20032		EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.21	\$43.89	\$45.65	\$47.24	\$50.61	\$54.22
				7/6/2025	4%	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.64	\$47.47	\$49.13	\$52.64	\$56.39
PR8	2456	2958		7/10/2022	3%	\$45.73	\$47.56	\$49.45	\$51.44	\$53.50	\$55.63	\$57.58	\$61.68	\$66.07
				6/25/2023	Adjust to PR9	\$45.73	\$47.56	\$49.45	\$51.44	\$53.50	\$55.63	\$57.86	\$62.49	\$67.49
PR9	2456	2958	Marriage Fam Therapist EX/NEX	10/1/2023	5%	\$48.02	\$49.93	\$51.92	\$54.01	\$56.17	\$58.41	\$60.75	\$65.61	\$70.86
PK9	2450	2958		7/7/2024	4%	\$49.94	\$51.93	\$54.00	\$56.17	\$58.42	\$60.75	\$63.18	\$68.24	\$73.69
				7/6/2025	4%	\$51.94	\$54.01	\$56.16	\$58.42	\$60.76	\$63.18	\$65.70	\$70.97	\$76.64
				7/10/2022	3%	\$34.36	\$35.73	\$37.16	\$38.65	\$40.19	\$41.80	\$43.26	\$46.35	\$49.65
PR5	2963	2966	Medical Social	10/1/2023	5%	\$36.08	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.42	\$48.67	\$52.13
PKS	2903	2900	Worker 1 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$37.52	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.64	\$47.24	\$50.61	\$54.21
				7/6/2025	4%	\$39.02	\$40.58	\$42.20	\$43.89	\$45.64	\$47.47	\$49.13	\$52.64	\$56.38
				7/10/2022	3%	\$39.69	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.42	\$48.28	\$49.97	\$53.52	\$57.34
PR22	2022	2653	Medical Social	10/1/2023	5%	\$41.67	\$43.34	\$45.07	\$46.87	\$48.74	\$50.69	\$52.46	\$56.19	\$60.21
PNZZ	2022	2033	Worker 2 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$43.34	\$45.07	\$46.87	\$48.75	\$50.69	\$52.72	\$54.56	\$58.44	\$62.62
				7/6/2025	4%	\$45.07	\$46.87	\$48.74	\$50.70	\$52.72	\$54.83	\$56.74	\$60.78	\$65.12
				7/10/2022	3%	\$45.73	\$47.56	\$49.45	\$51.44	\$53.50	\$55.63	\$57.86	\$62.49	\$67.49
PR9	2124	2654	Medical Social	10/1/2023	5%	\$48.02	\$49.93	\$51.92	\$54.01	\$56.17	\$58.41	\$60.75	\$65.61	\$70.86
FNJ	2124	2034	Worker 3 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$49.94	\$51.93	\$54.00	\$56.17	\$58.42	\$60.75	\$63.18	\$68.24	\$73.69
				7/6/2025	4%	\$51.94	\$54.01	\$56.16	\$58.42	\$60.76	\$63.18	\$65.70	\$70.97	\$76.64

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	2341		Mental Health	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
FIXIO	2341		Team Leader EX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54
			Mental Health	6/25/2023	Set at PR13	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	20117		Team Leader EX	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
FIXIS	20117		(with Psychologist licensure)	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
			licerisure)	7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86
PR23	20084	20087		7/10/2022	3%	\$34.99	\$36.39	\$37.85	\$39.36	\$40.93	\$42.57	\$44.06	\$47.19	\$50.56
			Music Therapist I	6/25/2023	3% market adj.	\$36.04	\$37.48	\$38.99	\$40.54	\$42.16	\$43.85	\$45.39	\$48.61	\$52.08
PR23	20084	20087	EX/NEX	10/1/2023	5%	\$37.84	\$39.36	\$40.94	\$42.56	\$44.27	\$46.04	\$47.65	\$51.04	\$54.68
				7/7/2024	4%	\$39.35	\$40.93	\$42.57	\$44.27	\$46.04	\$47.88	\$49.56	\$53.08	\$56.87
				7/6/2025	4%	\$40.93	\$42.57	\$44.28	\$46.04	\$47.88	\$49.80	\$51.54	\$55.21	\$59.15
				7/10/2022	3%	\$37.79	\$39.30	\$40.88	\$42.51	\$44.21	\$45.98	\$47.59	\$50.97	\$54.61
PR6	2333	2655	Music Therapist II	10/1/2023	5%	\$39.68	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.63	\$46.42	\$48.28	\$49.97	\$53.52	\$57.34
FNU	2333	2033	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.42	\$48.27	\$50.21	\$51.96	\$55.66	\$59.63
				7/6/2025	4%	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.43	\$48.28	\$50.21	\$52.22	\$54.04	\$57.89	\$62.02
				7/10/2022	3%	\$41.57	\$43.24	\$44.97	\$46.76	\$48.63	\$50.57	\$52.34	\$56.07	\$60.07
PR24	20085	20087	Music Therapist III	10/1/2023	5%	\$43.65	\$45.40	\$47.22	\$49.10	\$51.06	\$53.10	\$54.96	\$58.88	\$63.07
FN24	20083	20087	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$45.40	\$47.22	\$49.11	\$51.06	\$53.10	\$55.23	\$57.16	\$61.23	\$65.60
				7/6/2025	4%	\$47.21	\$49.11	\$51.07	\$53.11	\$55.22	\$57.43	\$59.45	\$63.68	\$68.22
				7/10/2022	3%	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	2217	2656	Neuropsychologist	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
LUID	221/	2030	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
				7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	2046	2658	Occupational	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
PKIO	2040	2038	Therapist 1 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54
				7/10/2022	3%	\$55.33	\$57.55	\$59.84	\$62.24	\$64.73	\$67.32	\$69.67	\$74.63	\$79.95
PR12	2176	2666	Occupational	10/1/2023	5%	\$58.10	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.36	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.15	\$78.37	\$83.95
11112	2170	2000	Therapist 2 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.97	\$70.68	\$73.51	\$76.08	\$81.50	\$87.30
				7/6/2025	4%	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.51	\$76.45	\$79.12	\$84.76	\$90.80
				7/10/2022	3%	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	2974	20129	Occupational	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
TRIS	2374	20123	Therapist 3 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
				7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	2052	2659	Physical Therapist 1	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
TRIO	2032	2033	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54
				7/10/2022	3%	\$55.33	\$57.55	\$59.84	\$62.24	\$64.73	\$67.32	\$69.67	\$74.63	\$79.95
PR12	2151	2975	Physical Therapist 2	10/1/2023	5%	\$58.10	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.36	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.15	\$78.37	\$83.95
TICLE	2131	2373	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.97	\$70.68	\$73.51	\$76.08	\$81.50	\$87.30
				7/6/2025	4%	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.51	\$76.45	\$79.12	\$84.76	\$90.80
				7/10/2022	3%	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	2976	20092	Physical Therapist 3	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
1112	23,0	20032	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
				7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$37.79	\$39.30	\$40.88	\$42.51	\$44.21	\$45.98	\$47.59	\$50.97	\$54.61
PR6	2395	2977	Physical Therapy	10/1/2023	5%	\$39.68	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.63	\$46.42	\$48.28	\$49.97	\$53.52	\$57.34
PRO	2393	2377	Assistant 1 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.42	\$48.27	\$50.21	\$51.96	\$55.66	\$59.63
				7/6/2025	4%	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.43	\$48.28	\$50.21	\$52.22	\$54.04	\$57.89	\$62.02
				6/25/2023	Set at PR24	\$41.57	\$43.24	\$44.97	\$46.76	\$48.63	\$50.57	\$52.34	\$56.07	\$60.07
PR24	20115	20116	Physical Therapy	10/1/2023	5%	\$43.65	\$45.40	\$47.22	\$49.10	\$51.06	\$53.10	\$54.96	\$58.87	\$63.07
F1\24	20113	20110	Assistant 2 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$45.39	\$47.22	\$49.11	\$51.06	\$53.10	\$55.22	\$57.16	\$61.23	\$65.60
				7/6/2025	4%	\$47.21	\$49.11	\$51.07	\$53.10	\$55.23	\$57.43	\$59.44	\$63.68	\$68.22
				7/10/2022	3%	\$24.71								
PR1		2917	Post Grad	10/1/2023	5%	\$25.95								
FKI		2917	Neuropsych NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$26.98								
				7/6/2025	4%	\$28.06								
				7/10/2022	3%	\$24.71								
PR1		20075	Post Grad Psychology Fellow	10/1/2023	5%	\$25.95								
LUI		20073	NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$26.98								
				7/6/2025	4%	\$28.06								
				7/10/2022	3%	\$24.71								
PR1		2584	Post Masters Clin	10/1/2023	5%	\$25.95								
FKI		2364	Fellow NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$26.98								
				7/6/2025	4%	\$28.06								
				7/10/2022	3%	\$45.73	\$47.56	\$49.45	\$51.44	\$53.50	\$55.63	\$57.58	\$61.68	\$66.07
PR8	20046	20048	Prof Clinical	10/1/2023	5%	\$48.02	\$49.93	\$51.92	\$54.01	\$56.17	\$58.41	\$60.46	\$64.76	\$69.38
rno	20040	20040	Counselor EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$49.94	\$51.93	\$54.00	\$56.17	\$58.42	\$60.75	\$62.87	\$67.35	\$72.15
				7/6/2025	4%	\$51.94	\$54.01	\$56.16	\$58.42	\$60.76	\$63.18	\$65.39	\$70.04	\$75.04

		NEX Job Code			% Increase	Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code		Job Title	Eff Date		Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$37.79	\$39.30	\$40.88	\$42.51	\$44.21	\$45.98	\$47.59	\$50.97	\$54.61
PR6	2682		Program Coordinator, CCHE	10/1/2023	5%	\$39.68	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.63	\$46.42	\$48.28	\$49.97	\$53.52	\$57.34
PRO	2002		EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$41.27	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.42	\$48.27	\$50.21	\$51.96	\$55.66	\$59.63
				7/6/2025	4%	\$42.92	\$44.64	\$46.43	\$48.28	\$50.21	\$52.22	\$54.04	\$57.89	\$62.02
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	2451	2979	Psychologist 1	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
FIXIO	2431	2373	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54
				7/10/2022	3%	\$55.33	\$57.55	\$59.84	\$62.24	\$64.73	\$67.32	\$69.67	\$74.63	\$79.95
PR12	2222	2652	Psychologist 2	10/1/2023	5%	\$58.10	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.36	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.15	\$78.37	\$79.36 \$82.54 \$79.95 \$83.95 \$87.30 \$90.80 \$87.93 \$92.33
FIXIZ	2222	2032	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.97	\$70.68	\$73.51	\$76.08	\$81.50	\$87.30
				7/6/2025	4%	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.51	\$76.45	\$79.12	\$84.76	\$90.80
				7/10/2022	3%	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	2983	2986	Psychologist 3	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$90.80
LV12	2303	2980	EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
				7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86
				7/10/2022	3%	\$45.73	\$47.56	\$49.45	\$51.44	\$53.50	\$55.63	\$57.58	\$61.68	\$66.07
PR8	2612		RCS Case Mgr-	10/1/2023	5%	\$48.02	\$49.93	\$51.92	\$54.01	\$56.17	\$58.41	\$60.46	\$64.76	\$69.38
FNO	2012		Asthma Educ EX	7/7/2024	4%	\$49.94	\$51.93	\$54.00	\$56.17	\$58.42	\$60.75	\$62.87	\$67.35	\$72.15
				7/6/2025	4%	\$51.94	\$54.01	\$56.16	\$58.42	\$60.76	\$63.18	\$65.39	\$70.04	\$75.04
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	2317	20089	Registered Dietitian	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
LUIO	231/	20089	I EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54

						Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% Increase	Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$55.33	\$57.55	\$59.84	\$62.24	\$64.73	\$67.32	\$69.67	\$74.63	\$79.95
PR12	2102	20090	Registered Dietitian	10/1/2023	5%	\$58.10	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.36	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.15	\$78.37	\$83.95 \$87.30 \$90.80 \$87.93 \$92.33 \$96.02 \$99.86 \$56.25 \$59.06 \$61.42
PRIZ	2102	20090	II EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.97	\$70.68	\$73.51	\$76.08	\$81.50	\$87.30
				7/6/2025	4%	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.51	\$76.45	\$79.12	\$84.76	\$90.80
				7/10/2022	3%	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
PR13	2318	20091	Registered Dietitian III EX/NEX	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
PKIS	2310	20091		7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$96.02
				7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86
			School Program Coordinator EX/NEX	6/25/2023	Set at PR7	\$38.92	\$40.48	\$42.11	\$43.79	\$45.54	\$47.36	\$49.02	\$52.50	\$56.25
PR7	2491			10/1/2023	5%	\$40.87	\$42.50	\$44.21	\$45.97	\$47.81	\$49.73	\$51.47	\$55.12	\$59.06
FK/	2431			7/7/2024	4%	\$42.50	\$44.20	\$45.98	\$47.81	\$49.73	\$51.72	\$53.53	\$57.33	\$61.42
				7/6/2025	4%	\$44.20	\$45.97	\$47.82	\$49.73	\$51.71	\$53.79	\$55.67	\$59.62	\$63.88
				7/10/2022	3%	\$31.23	\$32.49	\$33.77	\$35.12	\$36.53	\$38.00	\$39.33	\$42.13	\$45.13
PR4	2268	2987	School Prgm Reg Ed	10/1/2023	5%	\$32.79	\$34.11	\$35.46	\$36.88	\$38.36	\$39.90	\$41.29	\$44.23	\$87.93 \$92.33 \$96.02 \$99.86 \$56.25 \$59.06 \$61.42 \$63.88 \$45.13 \$47.39 \$49.29 \$51.26 \$66.07 \$69.38 \$72.15 \$75.04
PN4	2200	2907	Teacher EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$34.10	\$35.47	\$36.88	\$38.35	\$39.90	\$41.49	\$42.94	\$46.00	\$49.29
				7/6/2025	4%	\$35.47	\$36.89	\$38.36	\$39.89	\$41.49	\$43.15	\$44.66	\$47.84	\$51.26
				7/10/2022	3%	\$45.73	\$47.56	\$49.45	\$51.44	\$53.50	\$55.63	\$57.58	\$61.68	\$66.07
PR8	20001		Senior Stewardship Officer EX/NEX	10/1/2023	5%	\$48.02	\$49.93	\$51.92	\$54.01	\$56.17	\$58.41	\$60.46	\$64.76	\$69.38
PNO	20001			7/7/2024	4%	\$49.94	\$51.93	\$54.00	\$56.17	\$58.42	\$60.75	\$62.87	\$67.35	\$72.15
				7/6/2025	4%	\$51.94	\$54.01	\$56.16	\$58.42	\$60.76	\$63.18	\$65.39	\$70.04	\$75.04
				7/10/2022	3%	\$50.29	\$52.31	\$54.40	\$56.58	\$58.84	\$61.19	\$63.33	\$67.85	\$72.68
PR10	2071	2664	Speech Pathologist	10/1/2023	5%	\$52.81	\$54.93	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.50	\$71.24	\$76.31
PKIU	20/1	2004	1 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$54.92	\$57.13	\$59.41	\$61.78	\$64.26	\$66.82	\$69.16	\$74.09	\$79.36
				7/6/2025	4%	\$57.12	\$59.41	\$61.79	\$64.25	\$66.83	\$69.49	\$71.93	\$77.05	\$82.54

				Eff Date	% Increase	Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	8 Years	10 Years
Grade	EX Job Code	NEX Job Code	Job Title			Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9
				7/10/2022	3%	\$55.33	\$57.55	\$59.84	\$62.24	\$64.73	\$67.32	\$69.67	\$74.63	\$79.95
PR12	2262	2667	Speech Pathologist	10/1/2023	5%	\$58.10	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.36	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.15	\$78.37	\$83.95
PRIZ	2262	2667	2 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$60.42	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.97	\$70.68	\$73.51	\$76.08	\$81.50	\$87.30
				7/6/2025	4%	\$62.84	\$65.35	\$67.96	\$70.69	\$73.51	\$76.45	\$79.12	\$84.76	\$90.80
				7/10/2022	3%	\$60.86	\$63.29	\$65.83	\$68.46	\$71.20	\$74.05	\$76.63	\$82.09	\$87.93
2242	2074	20420	Speech Pathologist	10/1/2023	5%	\$63.91	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.89	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.46	\$86.20	\$92.33
PR13	2971	20130	3 EX/NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$66.46	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$83.68	\$89.64	\$92.33
				7/6/2025	4%	\$69.12	\$71.88	\$74.76	\$77.75	\$80.86	\$84.09	\$87.03	\$93.23	\$99.86
		20022	Sports Physical Therapy Resid EX/NEX	7/10/2022	3%	\$38.25								
PR19				10/1/2023	5%	\$40.17								
PRIS				7/7/2024	4%	\$41.77								
				7/6/2025	4%	\$43.44								
				7/10/2022	3%	\$66.96	\$69.64	\$72.42	\$75.30	\$78.32	\$81.45	\$84.31	\$90.30	\$96.74
2244	0050		Sr Development	10/1/2023	5%	\$70.31	\$73.12	\$76.04	\$79.07	\$82.24	\$85.53	\$88.52	\$94.82	\$101.57
PR14	9952		Officer EX	7/7/2024	4%	\$73.12	\$76.05	\$79.08	\$82.23	\$85.53	\$88.95	\$92.06	\$ \$82.09 \$87.93 \$ \$86.20 \$92.33 \$ \$89.64 \$96.02 \$ \$93.23 \$99.86 \$ \$93.23 \$99.86 \$ \$90.30 \$96.74 \$ \$94.82 \$101.57 \$ \$98.61 \$105.64 \$ \$102.55 \$109.86	
				7/6/2025	4%	\$76.05	\$79.09	\$82.25	\$85.52	\$88.95	\$92.50	\$95.74	\$102.55	\$109.86
				7/10/2022	3%	\$66.96	\$69.64	\$72.42	\$75.30	\$78.32	\$81.45	\$84.31	\$90.30	\$96.74
DD4.4	2000		Sr Institutional	10/1/2023	5%	\$70.31	\$73.12	\$76.04	\$79.07	\$82.24	\$85.53	\$88.52	\$94.82	\$101.57
PR14	2699		Giving Off EX	7/7/2024	4%	\$73.12	\$76.05	\$79.08	\$82.23	\$85.53	\$88.95	\$92.06	\$98.61	\$105.64
				7/6/2025	4%	\$76.05	\$79.09	\$82.25	\$85.52	\$88.95	\$92.50	\$95.74	\$102.55	\$109.86

Pharmacist Job Family

Grade	Job Code	Job Title	Eff Date	% increase	Start	1 Year	2 Years	3 Years	4 Years	5 Years	6 Years	7 Years	8 Years	9 Years	10 Years	11 Years	15 Years	20 Years
					Step 1	Step 2	Step 3	Step 4	Step 5	Step 6	Step 7	Step 8	Step 9	Step 10	Step 11	Step 12	Step 13	Step 14
			7/10/2022	3%	\$62.63													
PR15	2947	Graduate Pharmacist	10/1/2023	5%	\$65.76													
TRIS	2547	NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$68.39													
			7/6/2025	4%	\$71.13													
	2948	Pharmacist	7/10/2022	3%	\$94.05	\$94.51												
PR16			10/1/2023	5%	\$98.75	\$99.24												
FKIO	2340	1 NEX	7/7/2024	4%	\$102.70	\$103.20												
			7/6/2025	4%	\$106.81	\$107.33												
			7/10/2022	3%			\$94.99	\$95.46	\$95.94	\$96.42	\$96.90	\$97.39	\$97.88	\$98.37	\$98.86	\$99.35	\$100.34	\$101.60
PR17	2050	Pharmacist	10/1/2023	5%			\$99.74	\$100.23	\$100.74	\$101.24	\$101.75	\$102.26	\$102.77	\$103.29	\$103.80	\$104.32	\$105.36	\$106.68
FKI7	2030	2 NEX	7/7/2024	4%			\$103.73	\$104.24	\$104.77	\$105.29	\$105.81	\$106.35	\$106.88	\$107.42	\$107.96	\$108.49	\$109.58	\$110.94
			7/6/2025	4%			\$107.88	\$108.41	\$108.96	\$109.50	\$110.05	\$110.60	\$111.16	\$111.72	\$112.27	\$112.83	\$113.96	\$115.38
		Pharmacist	7/10/2022	3%			\$96.89	\$97.38	\$97.86	\$98.35	\$98.84	\$99.33	\$99.84	\$100.33	\$100.84	\$101.34	\$102.35	\$103.63
PR18	2949		10/1/2023	5%			\$101.73	\$102.25	\$102.75	\$103.27	\$103.78	\$104.30	\$104.83	\$105.35	\$105.88	\$106.41	\$107.47	\$108.81
LVIO	2343	3 NEX	7/7/2024	4%			\$105.80	\$106.34	\$106.86	\$107.40	\$107.93	\$108.47	\$109.03	\$109.56	\$110.12	\$110.66	\$111.77	\$113.17
			7/6/2025	4%			\$110.04	\$110.59	\$111.14	\$111.69	\$112.25	\$112.81	\$113.39	\$113.94	\$114.52	\$115.09	\$116.24	\$117.69

APPENDIX B – CLINICAL LADDERS

1. Clinical Ladders Introduction

The following clinical ladders apply to employees who work in the following overarching groups of job classifications: Occupational Therapists, Physical Therapists, Physical Therapist Assistants, Social Workers, Marriage and Family Therapists, Infant Development Specialists, Child Life Specialists, Audiologists, Speech Language Pathologists, Psychologists, Pharmacists, Music Therapists, Registered Dietitians and Certified Diabetes Care and Education Specialists.

The criteria listed for each of the specific job classifications in the following clinical ladders are the minimum criteria that must be met for an employee in each field to attain said job classifications.

- a. <u>For Social Workers</u>. If an employee in a lower classification on the ladder meets all of the criteria for a higher classification in the ladder, then that employee shall be automatically reclassified to the higher job classification, even if it is the third level. New hires to the Hospital in Social Work shall be placed in whatever classification in the Social Worker clinical ladder whose criteria they meet at the time of hire.
- b. <u>For classifications other than Social Workers</u>. If an employee in the first level of a particular clinical ladder meets all of the criteria for the second level of said clinical ladder, then that employee shall be automatically reclassified to the second level of said clinical ladder.

If a new hire to the Hospital in any of these fields meets the criteria for the second level of the clinical ladder for their field, then they shall be placed in the second level of the clinical ladder for their field. Otherwise, they shall be placed in the first level.

Employees who submit a complete packet to their immediate supervisor that confirms that they have at least seven (7) years of continuous service and meet all the criteria for the third level of the clinical ladder shall be reclassified to the third level. Employee's immediate supervisor shall forward to Human Resources the completed employee packet within thirty (30) days of receipt. Human Resources shall confirm or deny eligibility within 30 days of receipt of the employee's completed packet from the supervisor. Such reclassification upon final confirmation of eligibility by HR shall be effective the beginning of the pay period following final confirmation.

2. Clinical Ladder for Marriage and Family Therapists

- a. MFT Intern
 - i. Must have a Master's Degree in a relevant field
 - ii. Must be registered with the Board of Behavioral Sciences as a Marriage and Family Therapist Intern (MFTI)

b. MFT

Must be licensed in Marriage and Family Therapy (LMFT)

3. Clinical ladder for Infant Development Specialists

a. Infant Development Specialist 1

Either must have:

- i. Must have a Master's in a relevant field (PT, OT, SLP, Early Childhood Special Education, Childhood Development, Infant Parent Mental Health, Nursing, Child Life, Psychology, Social Work, and others); **and**
- ii. Must have 2 years of experience working with patient population ages 0-5

OR

- i. Minimum of 8 years of service working with patient population ages 0-5 in a hospital, early education settings, or Early/Head Start programs; **and**
- ii. An equivalent to an Associate of Arts/Science Degree in Child Development, Education, Psychology, Social & Behavioral Sciences, Health Sciences, or related fields; and
- iii. Have at least 2 minor certifications, including trainings related to diversity, equity and inclusion; **and**
- iv. Have at least 1 major certification

b. Infant Development Specialist 2

- i. Must have a Master's in a relevant field (PT, OT, SLP, Early Childhood Special Education, Childhood Development, Infant Parent Mental Health, Nursing, Child Life, Psychology, Social Work, and others); **and**
- ii. Must have at least 5 years of experience working with patient population ages 0-5; and
- iii. Must have 3 certifications in a relevant field, at least 1 of which must be major, including topics related to diversity, equity, and inclusion; **and**
- iv. Must be willing and able to provide formal mentorship to student interns, if need for such exists or has conducted a minimum of one in-service training per year to other disciplines.

c. <u>Infant Development Specialist 3</u>

- i. Must have a Master's in a relevant field (PT, OT, SLP, Early Childhood Special Education, Childhood Development, Infant Parent Mental Health, Nursing, Child Life, Psychology, Social Work, and others); and
- ii. Must have at least 10 years of experience working with patient population ages 0-5; and
- iii. Must have one of the following:
 - (1) 5 certifications in a relevant field, at least 2 of which must be major, including trainings related to diversity, equity and inclusion and the following:

Has completed one or more of the following:

- (a) Submitted one abstract for publication or presentation
- (b) Participated in unit research/quality improvement project
- (c) Written and implemented a hospital-related grant

OR

- (2) A doctorate in addition to 2 certifications, at least of 1 of which must be major, including training related to diversity, equity, and inclusion.
- iv. Must be willing and able to provide formal training to parents or community members, if need for such exists or has conducted a minimum of one in-service training per year to other disciplines; and
- v. Provided project leadership to program implementation or development.
- d. Major certifications include but are not limited to:
 - i. NIDCAP (Neonatal Individualized Development Care and Assessment Program)
 - ii. NBAS (Neonatal Behavioral Assessment Scale)
 - iii. DIR (Developmental Individual Difference Relationship-Based Model)
 - iv. Fussy Baby Level 2 Certification
 - v. APIB (Assessment of Preterm Infant Behavior)
 - vi. NDT (Neuro Developmental Treatment)
 - vii. NAPI (Neurobehavioral Assessment of the Preterm Infant)
 - viii. General Movements Assessment
 - ix. Harris Infant Mental Health Training
 - x. Teaching Credential
 - xi. Infant Toddler Development Assessment

e. Minor certifications include but are not limited to:

- i. Fussy Baby Level 2
- ii. Infant Massage
- iii. Sequential Oral Sensory Approach to Feeding
- iv. Test of Infant Motor Performance Scales
- v. NCAST (Nursing Child Assessment Satellite Training)
- vi. ADOS (Autism Diagnostic Assessment Scale)

4. Clinical Ladder for Child Life Specialists

a. Child Life Specialist I

- i. Must be a Certified Child Life Specialist upon hire or within 6 months of hire
- ii. Must have a Bachelor's Degree in Education, Child Life, Child Development, or a related field

b. Child Life Specialist II

- i. Must be a Certified Child Life Specialist
- ii. Must have a Bachelor's Degree in Education, Child Life, Child Development, or a related field
- iii. Must have at least 5 years of full-time (or part-time equivalent) experience as a Child Life Specialist or equivalent role.
- iv. Must have completed at least 60 Professional Development Units (PDUs) of continuing education
- v. Has conducted a minimum of one in-service training per year to other disciplines within UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland, unless being hired directly as a Child Life Specialist II.
- vi. Has contributed to child life student education and/or the student education program.

c. Child Life Specialist III

- i. Must be a Certified Child Life Specialist
- ii. Must have a Master's Degree in Education, Child Life, Child Development, or a related field
- iii. Must have at least 10 years of full-time (or part-time equivalent) experience as a Child Life Specialist or equivalent role; one year must be completed at UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland
- iv. Has conducted a minimum of one in-service training per year to other disciplines within UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland.
- v. Has contributed to child life student education and/or the student education program.

- vi. Has done one or more of the following:
 - (1) Submitted one abstract for publication or presentation
 - (2) Participated in unit research/QI project
 - (3) Developed a novel program
 - (4) Taught a semester of Child Life related university-level course
 - (5) Written and implemented a hospital-related grant
 - (6) Obtained at least 100 additional Professional Development Units (PDUs)
 - (7) Engaged in facilitation of a department specific program.
 - (8) Developed measurable goals and key metrics related to DEI to reevaluate personal programs and impact across mission areas.

5. Clinical Ladder for Social Workers

- a. Clinical Social Worker I / Medical Social Worker I
 - i. Must have a Master's Degree in Social Work.
 - ii. Must be registered with the Board of Behavioral Sciences as an Associate Clinical Social Worker.

b. Clinical Social Worker II / Medical Social Worker II

- i. Must have a Master's Degree in Social Work.
- ii. Must be registered with the Board of Behavioral Sciences as an Associate Clinical Social Worker.
- iii. Must have at least 1 year of post-graduate clinical experience.

c. Clinical Social Worker III / Medical Social Worker III

- i. Must have a Master's Degree in Social Work.
- ii. Must be licensed by the Board of Behavioral Sciences as a Licensed Clinical Social Worker (LCSW).
- iii. Must have at least two (2) years of post-graduate clinical experience.

6. <u>Clinical Ladder for Physical Therapists</u>

- a. <u>Physical Therapist I (Staff PT)</u>. Performs all tasks and duties for the evaluation, treatment and education of patients and families
- b. <u>Physical Therapist II (Senior PT)</u>. Performs all tasks of Physical Therapist I and must have at least the following:
 - i. <u>Clinical Experience</u>. Must have at least 4 years of clinical experience, 2 of which must be in same clinical setting

ii. Professional Growth and Learning

- (1) Must have 1 or more years of experience in 2 or more clinical sub-specialty areas, including but not limited to oncology, acute care, rehab, NICU, PICU, developmental care, neuro critical care, and sports, **OR**
- (2) Must have completed advanced course education with certification in at least 2 clinically relevant areas, including but not limited to NDT, PNF, FMS, CMT, MFD, CSCS, and Pilates.

iii. Teaching and Mentoring

- (1) Must have been a clinical instructor for at least 1 full-time student or equivalent, **OR**
- (2) Must have provided instruction to physical therapy staff, other professionals, or community members for a minimum of 20 hours; this may include but is not limited to in-services, professional presentations, and community outreach.

iv. Program and Departmental Development

- (1) Must have developed or reviewed and updated at least 1 departmental program or protocol, **OR**
- (2) Must have participated in at least 1 project for clinical or administrative development

c. Physical Therapist III (Clinical Specialist PT)

Performs all tasks of Physical Therapist II and must have at least the following:

i. Clinical experience. Must have at least 8 years of clinical experience.

ii. Professional Growth and Learning

- (1) Must have a Board Certified clinical specialist certification in a clinically relevant area, including but not limited to PCS, NCS, SCS, or OCS, **OR**
- (2) Must have acquired an advanced academic degree in a clinically relevant area, including but not limited to transitional DPT or PhD, **OR**
- (3) Must have completed an advanced course education with certification in at least 5 clinically relevant areas including but not limited to NDT, PNF, FMS, SFMA, CMT, MFD, CSCS, and Pilates, **OR**
- (4) Must have at least two (2) years of experience in three (3) or more of the following specialty care areas: NICU, PICU, Acute Care, Inpatient Rehab, Outpatient medically complex care.

iii. Teaching and Mentoring

- (1) Must have been a clinical instructor for at least 3 full-time students or the equivalent, **OR**
- (2) Must have mentored or instructed physical therapy staff, other professionals, or community members for a minimum of 50 hours; this may include but is not limited to in-services, professional presentations, and community outreach

d. Ongoing Expectations of a Physical Therapist III

- i. <u>Teaching and Mentoring</u>. Mentoring of physical therapy staff, other professionals, or community members (which may include but is not limited to inservices, professional presentations, and community outreach) must continue for a minimum of ten (10) hours per year.
- ii. <u>Program and Departmental Development</u>. Will develop or review and update two (2) departmental program or protocol, **OR** will participate in at least two (2) project for clinical or administrative development, each year.

7. Clinical Ladder for Physical Therapist Assistants

- a. Physical Therapist Assistant I: Entry-level Physical Therapist Assistant
- b. <u>Physical Therapist Assistant II (Senior Physical Therapist Assistant)</u>: Performs all tasks of Physical Therapist Assistant I and must have accomplished the following criteria:
 - i. <u>Clinical experience:</u> Must have at least four (4) years of clinical experience, two of the four (4) years must be in the same clinical setting.
 - ii. <u>Professional Growth and Learning</u>: Must have additional Certification in a clinically relevant area, including but not limited to: ATC, CSCS, or Credentialed Clinical Instructor by APTA.

iii. Teaching and Mentoring

- (1) Must have been a clinical instructor for at least one (1) full-time PTA Student(s) or the equivalent, OR
- (2) Must have mentored or provided professionally relevant instruction to the physical therapy staff, other professionals, or community members for a minimum of 20 hours; this may include but is not limited to in-services, professional presentations, and community outreach.

iv. Program and Departmental Development:

Must have participated in at least two (2) projects for clinical or administrative development that was approved by the manager. (Approval shall not be unreasonably withheld.)

v. Ongoing Expectations of a PTA II:

(1) <u>Teaching and Mentoring</u>. Must mentor or provide professionally relevant instruction to the physical therapy staff, other professionals, or community members (which may include but is not limited to in-services, professional presentations, and community outreach).

(2) Program and Departmental Development

- (a) Will manage and present two (2) true north pillars (PDCA projects) each year.
- (b) Will develop or review and update one (1) departmental program or protocol, or will participate in at least one (1) project for clinical or administrative development, each year.

8. <u>Clinical Ladder for Occupational Therapists</u>

- a. Occupational Therapist I (Staff OT)
 - i. Performs entry-level occupational therapist duties such as evaluating, treating, and educating patients and caregivers.
 - ii. Must be registered with the National Board of Certification in Occupational Therapy and licensed with the California Board of Occupational Therapy.

b. Occupational Therapist II (Sr OT)

- i. Must have at least 4 years of clinical experience in a pediatric hospital setting
- ii. Must demonstrate competency (per BCHO requirements) in 2 competency areas (feeding assessment & treatment, VSS, NICU, splinting, breast-feeding, etc.)
- iii. Must have at least 1 advanced practice certification (through the California Board of Occupational Therapy) in a specialty area (feeding/dysphagia, PAMs, hand therapy, etc.)
- iv. Must be willing and qualified (as defined by the American Occupational Therapy Association) to take a Level II fieldwork student.
- v. Must have developed or reviewed and updated one (1) departmental program or protocol, **OR** must have participated in at least two (2) projects for clinical or administrative development.

c. Occupational Therapist III (Clinical Specialist OT)

- i. Must meet requirements of Occupational Therapist II (Sr OT)
- ii. Must have at least 8 years of clinical experience in pediatric hospital setting and at least 2 years at BCHO

- iii. Must have provided 40 hours of mentorship (hours of mentorship include: provide direct feedback on interventions, treatment plan, goals, caregiver education, documentation, and/or interpretation of assessments) to OT colleagues or other healthcare providers per year. This mentoring must continue for a minimum of ten (10) hours per year.
- iv. Must have at least 1 year of experience each in 3 or more of the following clinical specialty areas: NICU, PICU, Acute Care, Inpatient Rehab, outpatient sensory feeding/developmental, outpatient medically complex feeding/dysphagia, hand therapy clinic, or other relevant clinical specialty areas
- v. Will develop or review and update one (1) departmental program or protocol, **OR** will participate in at least one (1) project for clinical or administrative development, each year.

9. <u>Clinical Ladder for Psychologists</u>

- a. Psychologist 1 (Psychological Associate)
 - i. This is the entry level Psychologist position, occupied by any psychologist employed at UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland who is not yet licensed.
 - ii. More specifically, this position will be occupied by recent graduates of doctoral programs who are Psychological Associates with the California Board of Psychology who have accrued at least one thousand five hundred (1,500) hours of qualifying supervised professional experience.
 - iii. Work in this position is generally of a routine nature, requiring weekly supervision by an experienced Licensed Psychologist (usually a Psychologist 3)
 - iv. Psychological Associate is a two and a half (2.5) year position, but may be extended for an additional six (6) months.

b. Psychologist 2 (Licensed Clinical Psychologist)

- i. Must be licensed as a Psychologist with the State Board of Psychology.
- ii. Must apply for and be approved to hold the privilege for Licensed Clinical Psychologist as defined by UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland Medical Staff Office, and must remain in good standing in that category.

c. Psychologist 3 (Licensed Clinical Psychologist)

- i. Must be licensed as a Psychologist with the State Board of Psychology.
- ii. Must have at least seven (7) years of experience, providing a full range of psychological assessment, diagnostic, and therapeutic services in hospital, clinical or community-based settings
- iii. Must have completed California Board of Psychology supervisor requirements

- iv. Must have and document a minimum of two (2) of the following conditions:
 - (1) A minimum of fifteen (15) years of clinical experience providing services to diverse and/or underserved populations including culturally responsive and trauma-informed practices and approaches.
 - (2) A minimum of five (5) years providing therapeutic services in another language with certification.
 - (3) Certification or at least two years of training (equivalent to a weeklong intensive training [5 days/40 hours] followed by ongoing periodic training in the same specialty area for a two-year period) in empirically validated treatment modalities (i.e., DBT, EMDR, etc.) and at least 12 months (2,000 hours) of clinical experience in this treatment modality.
 - (4) A minimum of five (5) years of specialization in specific clinical populations such as Infant Mental Health, Family and Child within the Child Welfare System, Neurodiversity in Early Childhood, Gender Clinic, Psychological Testing, etc.
 - (5) Provided clinical supervision for a minimum of five (5) years
 - (6) Engagement in "continuous quality improvement", which may include monitoring and evaluating treatment outcomes, utilization review and quality assurance, etc., to help improve programming.
 - (7) Participation of a year or more in hospital wide and/or community efforts related to the behavioral health well-being of families, to advise on topics relating to best practices for families, including culturally responsive and trauma-informed practices and approaches.
 - (8) Program Development: holding various aspects of a training program (trainings, reviewing of applicants, designing curriculum, etc.) and development of treatment track (researching empirically validated treatment, implementing small test of change, outcomes measures, etc.
 - (9) Must have record of clinical research and/or treatment-related publications, including a minimum of three (3) instances of being named in a research endeavor, such as the following: chapter in a book, article in a peer reviewed journal, and/or poster presented at a national or regional conference.
 - (10) Three (3) years of pro bono clinical work or consultation with a recognized organization.

10. Clinical Ladder for Pharmacists

- a. Graduate Intern Pharmacist. This position is for newly graduated pharmacists who have not yet received their Pharmacist license. This position is a limited term position, maximum of approximately one year. The Graduate Intern Pharmacist's pay rate is 66.6% of the start step of the wage scale for Pharmacist I. The Graduate Intern Pharmacist may be promoted to Pharmacist I upon receipt of California license per the discretion of the pharmacy management team.
- b. <u>Pharmacist I (Staff Pharmacist)</u>. This is for newly licensed pharmacists or pharmacists with less than 2 years of inpatient experience.
- c. <u>Pharmacist II (Staff Pharmacist)</u>. This position requires two (2) years of inpatient acute care experience (either 2 years of acute care inpatient experience, PGY-1 and PGY-2 inpatient residencies, or 1 year of PGY-1 inpatient residency plus 1 year of acute care inpatient experience).
- d. Pharmacist III (Advanced Practice Pharmacist / Clinical Pharmacist). Pharmacist III is a clinical pharmacy specialist position, and the pharmacist must have completed postgraduate residency training, equivalent years of experience, or hold certain credentials/certifications. The Hospital is committed to the current Pharmacist staff and supports professional advancement for those who have demonstrated clinical leadership within the profession and Hospital. If a Pharmacist III leaves employment with the Hospital, the Hospital will commit to posting the position within fourteen (14) days.

The required qualifications for Pharmacist III are:

- i. Position must be full-time, 40 hours/week, in each specialty
- ii. Must have one of the following (in a relevant specialty):
 - (1) BPS (Board of Pharmacy Specialties) certification
 - (2) An Advanced Practice License
 - (3) PGY2 ASHP accredited residency program
 - (4) Minimum five (5) years of clinical pharmacy practice with either a non-accredited residency program or a PGY1 accredited residency program
- iii. Must have a minimum of three (3) years of experience as a pharmacist in an inpatient hospital acute-care setting
- iv. Must have been a preceptor for a student, intern, or resident within the past 5 years.
- e. Specific specialties attached to Pharmacist III positions are the following:
 - i. Oncology (BMT/HemOnc)
 - ii. Research

- iii. Critical Care (NICU/PICU)
- iv. Critical Care (PICU)
- v. Emergency Medicine
- vi. Pain Management
- vii. Antimicrobial Stewardship Program (ASP)
- f. Duties for the Pharmacist III, in addition to Pharmacist II duties, will include:
 - i. Standard Clinical Pharmacist Duties
 - (1) Development of implementation of a plan of care
 - (2) Daily follow up evaluation and medication monitoring for all patients on the specific service
 - (3) Take Medication History and perform medication reconciliation
 - (4) Develop an active problem list with assessment of each problem using SOAP format
 - (5) Plan of care to optimize medication therapy and improve patient outcomes
 - (6) Professional development/maintenance of Advanced Practice Pharmacist License
 - (7) Direct patient care provider
 - (8) Educator, researcher, preceptor
 - (9) Collaborative development of hospital policies
 - (10) Precepting of students and residents
 - ii. Medicine Utilization Evaluations (as defined by ASHP guidelines)
 - iii. Formulary
 - (1) Develop and maintain medical staff approved formulary
 - (2) Sustain formulary by minimizing non-formulary procurements, utilize therapeutic substitution protocols, and promote rational drug therapy selection
 - iv. <u>Prescribing</u>. Ordering under standardized procedures/protocols as defined by interdisciplinary practice committee
 - v. Clinical Lead for Pharmacists/Technicians related to specialty
 - vi. Special Projects related to specialty services
 - vii. Educational presentations to pharmacy staff or to other hospital departments/services

11. Clinical Ladder for Audiologists

a. Audiologist 1. Must have a California State Audiology License

NOTE: Audiologist 1s are not eligible to provide direct supervision to Audiology Doctoral Students, until they have been employed by UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland for 3 years.

b. Audiologist 2

To qualify:

- i. Must have California Audiology Dispensing License within the first six (6) months of becoming an Audiologist 2
- ii. Must have five (5) years of clinical experience as an Audiologist, four (4) years of which must be in pediatrics, or must have three (3) years of clinical experience as a Pediatric Audiologist at UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland
- iii. Must have at least one (1) minor* or one (1) major** certification
- iv. Must have an Audiology professional organization fellow membership
- v. Must have at least 25 Continuing Education Units (CEUs) for professional development
- vi. Must have completed one (1) of the following:
 - (1) 10 cumulative professional development hours in a specialty area and present an In-Service or Case Study to department audiologists
 - (2) Develop a comprehensive update to department protocols based on current best practices
 - (3) Participate in direct supervision to Audiology Doctoral Student(s) when the department has a student as needed

c. Audiologist 3

To qualify:

- i. Must have Audiology Clinical Doctorate, except for professionals who graduated with their Masters in Audiology prior to 2007
- ii. Must have California Audiology Dispensing License
- iii. Must have ten (10) years of clinical experience as an Audiologist, eight (8) years of which must be in pediatrics, or must have eight (8) years of clinical experience as a Pediatric Audiologist at UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland.
- iv. Must have at least one (1) major** certification
- v. Must have an Audiology professional organization fellow membership

vi. Must complete and maintain all training to become a student supervisor. Audiologist must be willing and able to provide supervision to Audiology Doctoral Student(s) as needed.

d. *Minor certification = one of the following:

- i. The completion of a certification course that requires at least 20 hours of professional development courses
- ii. At least 25 hours of professional development course hours within a specialty area ***
- iii. Certificate of Clinical Competence from the Association of Speech and Hearing
- iv. Hearing Aid Dispensing License
- v. NBC-HIS Certification (National Board for Certification in Hearing Instrument Sciences)

e. **Major certification = one of the following:

Through the American Board of Audiology, one of the following:

- i. Board Certification
- ii. Pediatric Certification
- iii. Cochlear Implant Certification
- iv. Through the American Audiology Board of Intraoperative Monitoring
- v. Professional specialty:
 - (1) A minimum of 250 cumulative hours of professional development and clinical contact hours within a single specialty area*** (at least 50 of those hours must be obtained through professional development). Must present at least three (3) In-Services or Case Studies relating to the specialty area to the department audiologists.
 - (2) Research: Publication of an article in a peer-reviewed journal or a podium presentation at a professional conference related to the professional specialty

f. ***Examples of specialty areas:

- i. Pediatric Vestibular Testing
- ii. Cochlear Implants
- iii. Auditory Neuropathy Spectrum Disorder
- iv. Deaf Plus
- v. Electrophysiology (ABR, CAEP, ECogh)
- vi. Bone Anchored Hearing device implantable devices
- vii. Auditory Processing Disorders
- viii. Advanced Amplification Technology
- ix. Craniofacial Disorders
- x. Ototoxicity

- xi. Advanced Speech Audiometry
- xii. Autism
- xiii. Low Incidence Disorders
- xiv. Middle Ear Disorder and Educational Impacts
- xv. Counseling
- xvi. Prematurity and Hearing Loss Outcomes
- xvii. Newborn Hearing Screening
- xviii. Infection Control

12. Clinical Ladder for Speech-Language Pathologists

- a. <u>Speech-Language Pathologist 1</u>. Any Speech-Language Pathologist who does not meet the requirements for Speech-Language Pathologist 2 or Speech-Language Pathologist 3
- b. Speech-Language Pathologist 2
 - i. <u>To become a Speech-Language Pathologist 2</u>:
 - (1) Must have at least five (5) years of clinical experience as a Speech-Language Pathologist
 - (2) Must have completed at least five (5) of the following options (you may do multiples of any option):
 - (a) Has led a formal inservice to colleagues
 - (b) Has conducted a formal session of parent training
 - (c) Has presented a formal case study to colleagues
 - (d) Has supervised a Graduate Intern for a term (quarter or semester)
 - (e) Has supervised a Clinical Fellow for the full term of a fellowship
 - (f) Has published an article in a peer-reviewed journal (counts as 2)
 - (g) Has developed a novel departmental program (counts as 2)
 - (3) Must have obtained at least two (2) certifications, minor* or major**
 - ii. Ongoing expectations of a Speech-Language Pathologist 2
 - (1) Each year, must complete one (1) of the following:
 - (a) Lead a formal inservice to colleagues
 - (b) Conduct a formal session of parent training
 - (c) Present a formal case study to colleagues
 - (d) Supervise a Graduate Intern for a term (quarter or semester)
 - (e) Supervise a Clinical Fellow for the full term of a fellowship
 - (f) Publish an article in a peer-reviewed journal
 - (g) Develop a novel departmental program

(2) Will develop or review and update one (1) departmental program or protocol each year.

c. Speech-Language Pathologist 3

- i. <u>To become a Speech-Language Pathologist 3:</u>
 - (1) Must have at least 10 years of clinical experience as a Speech-Language Pathologist
 - (2) Must have completed at least 10 of the following options (you may do multiples of any option):
 - (a) Has led a formal inservice to colleagues
 - (b) Has conducted a formal session of parent training
 - (c) Has presented a formal case study to colleagues
 - (d) Has supervised a Graduate Intern for a term (quarter or semester)
 - (e) Has supervised a Clinical Fellow for the full term of a fellowship
 - (f) Has published an article in a peer-reviewed journal (counts as 2)
 - (g) Has developed a novel departmental program (counts as 2)
 - (3) Must have obtained at least 2 minor certifications*
 - (4) Must have obtained at least 1 major certification**

ii. Ongoing expectations of a Speech-Language Pathologist 3:

- (1) Each year, must complete one (1) of the following:
 - (a) Lead a formal inservice to colleagues
 - (b) Conduct a formal session of parent training
 - (c) Present a formal case study to colleagues
 - (d) Supervise a Graduate Intern for a term (quarter or semester)
 - (e) Supervise a Clinical Fellow for the full term of a fellowship
 - (f) Publish an article in a peer-reviewed journal
 - (g) Develop a novel departmental program
- (2) Will develop or review and update two (2) departmental programs or protocols each year.

d. *Minor certification = one of the following:

i. The completion of a certification course that requires at least 20 hours of professional development

ii. At least 30 hours of professional development course hours within a specific specialty***

e. **Major certification = one of the following:

- i. Clinical Specialty Certification/Board Certification
- ii. Board-Certified Specialist in Child Language (BCS-CL) (through the American Board of Child Language and Language Disorders)
- iii. Board Certified Specialist in Fluency (BCS-F) (through the American Board of Fluency and Fluency Disorders)
- iv. Board Certified Specialist in Swallowing and Swallowing Disorders (BCS-S) (through the American Board of Swallowing and Swallowing Disorders)
- v. Board Certified Specialist in Intraoperative Monitoring (BCS-IOM) (through the American Audiology Board of Intraoperative Monitoring)
- vi. Auditory Verbal Therapist Certification
- vii. Auditory Verbal Educator Certification
- viii. Doctorate degree in Speech-Language Pathology or related area
- ix. For specialty areas*** that do not currently offer a Board Certification, the equivalent of a major certification can be obtained by completing all of the following elements:
 - (1) At least 300 professional development hours and clinical contact hours within a specialty (at least 100 of which must be obtained through professional development courses)
 - (2) Must have completed at least 5 of the following options within the specialty (you may do multiples of any option):
 - (a) Has led a formal inservice to colleagues
 - (b) Has conducted a formal session of parent training
 - (c) Has presented a formal case study to colleagues
 - (d) Has published an article in a peer-reviewed journal
 - (e) Has developed a novel departmental program

f. ***some examples of specialty areas:

- i. Speech Sound Disorders
- ii. Fluency
- iii. Voice/Resonance
- iv. Language Development
- v. Hearing/Aural Rehabilitation
- vi. Swallowing

- vii. Cognitive Aspects of Communication
- viii. Social Language
- ix. Augmentative Alternative Communication
- x. Craniofacial/Velopharyngeal Disorders
- xi. Cultural and Linguistic Diversity
- xii. Speech Science
- xiii. Autism
- xiv. Low Incidence Disorders
- xv. Oral Motor

13. Clinical Ladder for Music Therapists

- a. Music Therapist 1
 - i. Board Certified Music Therapist MT-BC
 - ii. Bachelor's or Master's Degree in Music Therapy
 - iii. Experience working with children in individual and group-based interventions

b. Music Therapist 2

- i. Board Certified Music Therapist MT-BC
- ii. Master's Degree with two years of post-internship clinical experience, or Bachelor's Degree with five years of post-internship clinical experience

c. Music Therapist 3

- i. Board Certified Music Therapist MT-BC
- ii. Ten (10) years of post-internship clinical experience; two (2) years must be within UCSF Benioff Children's Hospital Oakland
- iii. Must have accomplished at least five (5) of the following (if the MT has a Master's Degree), or at least seven (7) of the following (if the MT does not have a Master's Degree):
 - (1) Must have served on at least one hospital committee for minimum of two (2) years.
 - (2) Presented at Noon Conference or Grand Rounds.
 - (3) Participated in program development / quality improvement project.
 - (4) Supervised Music Therapy students.
 - (5) Submitted an abstract for publication/presentation.
 - (6) Conducted a minimum of one (1) in-service training per year.
 - (7) Completed advanced clinical training (for example, Grief and Loss, Bereavement, NICU-MT, First Sounds: RBL Training, Neurologic Music Therapy, Certificate in Hospice and Palliative Care Music Therapy-HPMT, NR-MT, GIM, or Child Life Certification).

- (8) Presented on music therapy at a conference.
- (9) Taught or lectured music therapy at a university.
- (10) Contributed to a music therapy research study.

14. Clinical Ladder for Certified Diabetes Care and Education Specialists

a. Certified Diabetes Care and Education Specialist I

i. Education/Certification:

- (1) Bachelor of Science Degree
- (2) Be registered by the Commission on Dietetic Registration of the American Dietetic Association as Registered Dietitian Nutritionist (RD/RDN)
- (3) California Children's Service (CCS) Panel Allied Provider, or able to obtain within 1 year of hire
- (4) Certified Diabetes Care Education Specialist (CDCES), or able to obtain within 1 year of hire

ii. Clinic Experience

- (1) Must have 1-year experience as a Registered Dietitian Nutritionist (RD/RDN). Pediatric experience preferred.
- (2) Nutrition therapy/assessment and counseling as part of a multi-disciplinary team

b. Certified Diabetes Care and Education Specialist II

i. Education/Certification:

- (1) Bachelor of Science Degree
- (2) Be registered by the Commission on Dietetic Registration of the American Dietetic Association as Registered Dietitian Nutritionist (RD/RDN)
- (3) California Children's Service (CCS) Panel Allied Provider, or able to obtain within 1 year of hire
- (4) Certified Diabetes Care Education Specialist (CDCES)

ii. Clinic Experience

- (1) Must have four (4) years of experience as a Registered Dietitian Nutritionist (RD/RDN), two (2) years of which must include pediatric diabetes education experience.
- (2) Clinical experience must include inpatient and outpatient diabetes teaching, community and group presentation, insulin pumps and continuous glucose monitors training, not limited to other diabetes technology
- (3) Participation in clinical quality improvement projects including data collection

(4) Development/review/update of at least 1 protocol or standard practice within the needs of diabetes team

c. Certified Diabetes Care and Education Specialist III

i. Education/Certification:

- (1) Master's Degree
- (2) Be registered by the Commission on Dietetic Registration of the American Dietetic Association as Registered Dietitian Nutritionist (RD/RDN)
- (3) California Children's Service (CCS) Panel Allied Provider, or able to obtain within 6 months of hire
- (4) Certified Diabetes Care Education Specialist (CDCES)
- (5) Board-Certified Advanced Diabetes Management (BC-ADM)

ii. Clinic Experience

- (1) Must have eight (8) years of experience as a Registered Dietitian Nutritionist (RD/RDN), six (6) years of which must include pediatric diabetes education experience.
- (2) Experience must include in-inpatient and outpatient diabetes teaching, community and group presentation, insulin pumps and continuous glucose monitors training, not limited to other diabetes technology
- (3) Leads clinical quality improvement projects including data collection and participation in taskforce/committee
- (4) Development/review/update of at least 1 protocol or standard practice within the needs of diabetes team
- (5) Provide mentorship to registered dietitian diabetes educator I and II, students, and interns.

15. Dietitians Clinical Ladder:

a. Dietitian I (Competent)

- i. Must be registered by the Commission on Dietetic Registration of the Academy of Nutrition and Dietetics upon hire or within 3 months of hire
- ii. Must have a Bachelor's Degree in Nutrition
- iii. Have less than 2 years of clinical experience pediatric or adult nutrition

b. Dietitian II (Proficient)

- i. <u>Clinical Experience</u>. Must have 2 or more years of clinical experience in pediatric nutrition
- ii. Professional Growth and Development

- (1) Must have a Master's or an advanced certification such as CSP, CNSC, CSPCC, CSO, CSR, CSOWM, CSSD or other relevant certifications
- (2) Must apply for CCS program paneling
- (3) Must participate in at least one project. See table below.

iii. Teaching and Mentoring

- (1) Supervise/mentor dietetic interns and training of staff dieticians.
- (2) Provide education to medical residents, nursing staff, or to the community (i.e. unit inservices, nutrition lectures, noon conferences, guest lectures)

c. <u>Dietitian III (Expert Level RD)</u>

- i. Clinical Experience
 - (1) Must have 5 or more years of clinical experience in pediatric nutrition
 - (2) Able to provide cross coverage to all services

ii. Professional Growth and Development

- (1) Maintain an advanced certification such as CSP, CNSC, CSPCC, CSO, CSR, CSOWM, CSSD or other relevant certifications
- (2) Maintain CCS program paneling
- (3) Must participate in at least two projects. See table below.
- (4) Teaching and Mentoring
 - (a) Supervise/mentor dietetic interns and training of staff dieticians
 - (b) Provide education to medical residents, nursing staff, or to the community (i.e. unit inservices, nutrition lectures, noon conferences, guest lectures)

Project List

Professional Presentation, not including intern classes or routine inservices

Professional publication (i.e. abstract, poster, journal article, book chapter)

Active involvement in NFS or UCSF research/QI project with documented outcomes or progress

Evidence of formal mentor for RD internally or externally

Evidence of active academic coursework

Active role in an organizational committee, or leadership role in a departmental committee

Active participation or leadership role in a professional organization with documented project/outcome

Evidence of community involvement through presentations, educational offerings, media interviews, blogs, etc

APPENDIX C – DEPARTMENTS

The following are departments for purposes of this Agreement:

- 1. Audiology
- 2. Speech Therapy
- 3. Craniofacial
- 4. Child Life and Creative Arts Therapy
- 5. Center for the Vulnerable Child (CVC) / School Based Services
- 6. Center for Child Protection (CCP)
- 7. Early Intervention Services (EIS)
- 8. Neo-Natal Follow Up (NFU)
- 9. Psychological Services
- 10. Behavioral Emergency Response Team (BERT)
- 11. Braddock Emotional Support Team (BEST)
- 12. Foundation
- 13. Medical Genetics
- 14. NICU
- 15. Medical Social Services
- 16. Neuropsychologists
- 17. Rehabilitation: Speech Therapy, Occupational Therapy, and Physical Therapy
- 18. Sports Medicine
- 19. Pharmacy
- 20. Federally Qualified Health Center (FQHC)
- 21. Respiratory
- 22. Endocrinology
- 23. Clinical Nutrition
- 24. Palliative Care
- 25. Rett Clinic

APPENDIX D – SIDE LETTER (PROFESSIONAL HOURS AND GUARANTEED SALARY FOR EXEMPT EMPLOYEES)

Both parties recognize the professional nature of the work performed by the exempt employees covered by this Agreement. While each full-time employee, for example, will be scheduled to work forty (40) hours in a week, the employee's assigned daily and weekly work schedule may vary due to time requirements of specific assignments and seasonal variations in workload. Each exempt employee is entitled to build into her/his/their schedule an unpaid meal period.

While exempt employees may benefit from the flexibility of professional hours, they also bear a responsibility both to their workloads or caseloads and to their departments/clinics, and they are expected to work the number of hours regularly scheduled.

Where conditions require that exempt employees work beyond their scheduled hours to complete professional tasks related to their workloads or caseloads, they will not receive additional compensation. Similarly, it is understood that partial day absences will not result in reduced compensation or deductions from PTO/ESL banks, unless the employee requests a deduction from his/her/their PTO/ESL bank.

An employee will receive an amount equal to her/his/their full salary for any workweek in which they perform any work, regardless of the number of days or hours worked, subject to the deductions from salary and/or PTO/ESL banks that are permitted by state and federal law for salaried employees.

An employee will receive an amount equal to her/his/their daily salary if they work any portion of a scheduled work day, regardless of the number of hours worked, subject to the deductions from salary and/or PTO/ESL banks that are permitted by state and federal law for salaried employees.

APPENDIX E – SIDE LETTER (DEDUCTIONS AND ABSENCES FOR EXEMPT EMPLOYEES)

1. Deductions for Full-Day Absences Generally

As permitted by law, an employee's weekly salary may be reduced by an amount equal to the daily salary (e.g., 1/5th of the guaranteed weekly salary) for full day absences on a usual scheduled workday under the following circumstances:

- a. Absence from work for one or more full days for personal reasons, other than sickness or disability;
- b. Absence from work for one or more full days due to sickness or disability;
- c. Proportionate rate of full salary for time actually worked in the first and last weeks of employment; and,
- d. Unpaid leave taken pursuant to the Family and Medical Leave Act (FMLA)

2. <u>Deductions for Partial Day Absences Generally</u>

In the event an employee works some portion, but not all, of her/his/their scheduled hours in a work day, the employee will receive an amount equal to her/his/their guaranteed salary for that day. If, however, an employee has been approved for intermittent family/medical leave (FMLA), the Employer may make deductions for partial day absences if no paid leave time is available.

3. Work Not Available

No deductions from weekly salary will be made for absences occasioned by the Employer or by the operating requirements of its business unless permissible by law. If the exempt employee is ready, willing and able to work, deductions from salary and/or PTO/ESL banks will not be made for time when work is not available if any work was performed in that work week.

4. Absences for Exempt Employees with Banked PTO/ESL hours

- a. <u>Full Week Absences</u>. In the event that an employee is absent for a full week in which the employee was or would have been scheduled to work, the Employer will reduce the employee's PTO/ESL bank in an amount equal to the number of hours that the employee was scheduled or regularly would have been scheduled to work during the missed week.
- b. <u>Full Day Absences</u>. In the event that an employee is absent for a full day of work, the Employer will reduce her/his/their PTO/ESL bank by the number of hours that the employee was or regularly would have been scheduled to work.
- c. <u>Partial Day Absences</u>. In the event an employee works some portion, but not all, of her/his/their scheduled hours in a work day, the employee will receive an amount equal to her/his/their guaranteed salary for that day unless the employee requests a

deduction from his/her/their PTO/ESL bank. Further, if an employee has been approved for intermittent family/medical leave (FMLA), the Employer may substitute PTO in increments of less than a day for work hours missed for the approved FMLA leave.

5. Absences for Exempt Employees with No Banked PTO/ESL Hours

- a. <u>Full Week Absences</u>. If an employee does not perform any work during a workweek and the employee does not have any paid leave available, he/she/they will not be entitled to any salary for the workweek.
- b. <u>Full Day Absences</u>. In the event that an employee is absent for a full scheduled day of work and the employee does not have any paid leave available, the Employer will deduct an amount equal to percentage of time off in full-day increments taken by the employee to the extent permissible by law. For example, if a full-time employee who is scheduled to work five days in the workweek does not perform any work on a scheduled day for personal reasons, the Employer may deduct 1/5th of the employee's weekly salary.
- c. <u>Partial Day Absences</u>. An employee who does not have any paid leave available will receive an amount equal to the daily salary if the employee works any portion of a scheduled work day, regardless of the number of hours worked. The only exception to this rule is that Employer may deduct from the guaranteed daily salary of an employee with no PTO/ESL bank who takes approved FMLA. Such a deduction shall be a pro-rata share of the employee's regularly scheduled weekly hours (typically 40 hours for full-time employees).

APPENDIX F – SIDE LETTER (SCHEDULING REQUIREMENTS FOR PER DIEMS IN THE PHARMACY DEPARTMENTS)

In accordance with Section 10.6(a) of the Collective Bargaining Agreement, the parties agree that per diem employees in the Pharmacy Department must provide their availability for a total of four (4) shifts per month. The Hospital must provide notice in accordance with Section 10.6(j).

APPENDIX G: SIDE LETTER RE BERT AND SOCIAL WORK BACK UP

(1) Backup Shifts (BERT and Social Work only)

Backup clinicians will be scheduled according to shifts posted for voluntary sign up, as listed below. The shifts days/times listed below may be changed by mutual agreement between the parties.

BERT

Monday – Thursday: 8pm-2am

Friday: 6pm-11:30pm, 11:30pm-8am

Saturday and Sunday: 8am-3:30pm, 3:30pm-11:30pm, 11:30pm-8am

Holiday: 8am-3:30pm, 3:30pm-11:30pm, 11pm-8am

Social Work

Monday – Thursday: 6pm-11:30pm

Friday: 6pm-11:30pm, 11:00pm-7:30am

Saturday and Sunday: 7am-3:30pm, 3pm-11:30pm, 11pm-7:30am

Holiday: 7am-3:30pm, 3pm-11:30pm, 11pm-7:30am

(2) \$200 flat rate for back up shift.

- (3) Backup clinician will be available for appropriate phone consultation for first up clinician. If the case being consulted requires additional consultation, department management shall be available for the first up clinician to consult.
- (4) Backup clinician will come in if first up clinician is unable to come in for shift due to illness or an emergency. All clinicians calling out will need to inform supervisor, and supervisor will approve backup coverage. Once backup clinician is asked to work on-site, they will be paid at the call back shift rate instead of the \$200 flat rate. If the backup clinician is asked to work on-site, the backup clinician will have the same thirty (30) minute response time expectation as all on call clinicians.
- (5) Backup clinicians will be asked to come in for situations that require additional staffing. (For example: when there are multiple patients with high acuity requiring support in one setting or multiple Departments.) The first up clinician can call the backup clinician to come on-site for support if there are three (3) or more acute consults requiring additional support (e.g. BERTs, Traumas, Patient Deaths, Non-Acute Positive ASQs, SAMs, CPS), and in this case, the supervisor must be notified. On the occasions when there are less than three (3) acute consults and there are high acuity patients, the supervisor may call the backup clinician to come on-site for support.

- (6) Clinicians will access the schedule to sign up for shifts on the first Tuesday of the month prior.
- (7) Clinicians will have access to the schedule of shifts, to sign up for backup shifts the second Tuesday of the month. Any shift that does not already have an assigned first up clinician is not available for backup shift scheduling. The schedule for clinicians is finalized by the third Tuesday of each month.
- (8) Clinicians will be eligible to sign up for back up shifts when:
 - a) Probation has been passed
 - b) Clinician has completed/worked an additional ten (10) shifts in addition to probation
 - c) There is no written disciplinary action that impacts clinical care
 - d) Clinician has signed up to work at least one open shift (to be first up) for the month

APPENDIX H: SIDE LETTER RE CHAPLAIN AND LEAD CHAPLAIN

The parties agree on a long-term goal of establishing 24/7 spiritual care for patients.

- Effective upon ratification of this agreement:
 - Schedules shall be set forth as follows:

Sunday	Monday	Tuesday	Wednesday	Thursday	Friday	Saturday
	Lead Chaplain (FT)	Lead Chaplain (FT)	Lead Chaplain (FT)	Lead Chaplain (FT)		Staff
Standby	8am-6pm	8am-6pm	8am-6pm	8am-6pm		Chaplain
8am-4pm		Staff Chaplain (FT)	Staff Chaplain (FT)	Staff Chaplain (FT)	Staff Chaplain (FT)	(PD) 8am-4pm
		10am-8pm	10am-8pm	10am-8pm	10am-8pm	
Standby	Standby	Standby	Standby	Standby	Standby	Standby
4pm-12am	8pm-12am	8pm-12am	8pm-12am	8pm-12am	8pm-12am	4pm-12am

- Saturday and Sunday shifts shall be worked by per diem Chaplains. In the event that a Saturday 8am-4pm shift remains uncovered by a per diem Chaplain, it shall be covered by a full-time Chaplain who generally works weekdays, and that Chaplain shall "flex off" one of the weekday shifts accordingly.
- Standby shifts shall be worked by per diem employees.
- The Hospital shall post and fill two (2) per diem Chaplain positions, with the expectation that hired applicants should be able to work weekends and standby late-night shifts.

THE SEVEN POINTS OF JUST CAUSE FOR DISCIPLINE

If the answer to these seven questions is **YES**, Management has a just cause for discipline:

- 1. **Fair Notice** Did Management make the worker aware of the rule or policy which they are being accused of violating?
- 2. **Prior Enforcement** Has Management recently enforced the rule or policy or penalized other workers for violating the same rule or policy?
- 3. **Due Process** Did Management conduct an interview or hearing before issuing the discipline, take action promptly and list charges precisely?
- 4. **Substantial Proof** Was Management's decision to accord discipline based on credible and substantial evidence?
- 5. **Equal Treatment** Is the punishment Management is proposing consistent with the punishment other workers received for the same or substantially similar offense?
- 6. **Progressive Discipline** During the disciplinary process, did Management issue at least one level of discipline that allowed the employee an opportunity to improve?
- 7. **Mitigating and Extenuating Circumstances** Was the discipline proportional to the gravity of the offense, taking into account any mitigating, extenuating or aggravating circumstances?

This page is for informational purposes only and is not part of the collective bargaining agreement.